## University of Missouri, St. Louis IRL @ UMSL

#### Dissertations

UMSL Graduate Works

12-17-2011

# Role of Pseudomonas Produced Hydrogen Cyanide in Biological Control of Plant-parasitic Nematodes

Haytham Aly University of Missouri-St. Louis, haly@danforthcenter.org

Follow this and additional works at: https://irl.umsl.edu/dissertation Part of the <u>Biology Commons</u>

#### **Recommended** Citation

Aly, Haytham, "Role of Pseudomonas Produced Hydrogen Cyanide in Biological Control of Plant-parasitic Nematodes" (2011). *Dissertations*. 384. https://irl.umsl.edu/dissertation/384

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the UMSL Graduate Works at IRL @ UMSL. It has been accepted for inclusion in Dissertations by an authorized administrator of IRL @ UMSL. For more information, please contact marvinh@umsl.edu.

## ROLE OF PSEUDOMONAS PRODUCED HYDROGEN CYANIDE IN

## **BIOLOGICAL CONTROL OF PLANT-PARASITIC NEMATODES**

By

## HAYTHAM ALY MOHAMMED ALY

M.Sc., Genetics, Cairo University (Egypt), 2004 B.S., Plant Pathology, Cairo University (Egypt), 1997

## A DISSERTATION

Submitted to the Graduate School of the UNIVERSITY OF MISSOURI-ST.LOUIS In

Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree

## DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

in

#### BIOLOGY

with an emphasis in Cellular and Molecular Biology

St.Louis, August 2009

**Dissertation Advisory Committee** 

Christopher G. Taylor, Ph.D. Advisor Wendy Olivas, Ph.D. Chair Marc Spingola, Ph.D.

Lisa Schecter, Ph.D.

#### <u>Abstract</u>

Plant-parasitic nematodes are among the most devastating pests world-wide, causing extensive damage to important agriculture crops. The management of nematodes is challenging. Current methods used for nematode control rely mostly on using chemical nematicides and naturally resistant plants. Because of serious health and environmental problems associated with chemical control and over use of resistant plants resulting in resistant breaking strains of nematodes, alternative nematode-control methods are needed. Several potential nematode-biocontrol agents, including bacteria and fungi, have been studied for their antagonistic effect toward plant-parasitic nematodes. However, a concise picture about the biological agent's mechanisms used to antagonize nematodes remains elusive.

In the present study, over 60 different isolates of *Pseudomonas* were identified that were lethal to the free-living nematode, *Caenorhabditis elegans*. All nematode-lethal isolates of *Pseudomonas* were genetically, phenotypically, and biochemically characterized for their motility, exoprotease activity, and production of siderophores, polysaccharides, and secondary metabolites (cyanide, DAPG, PCA, pyrrolnitrin and pyoluteorin). These *Pseudomonas* strains were also screened for biocontrol activity against plant-parasitic nematodes (*Meloidogyne incognita* and *Heterodera glycines*), plant-pathogenic bacteria (*Agrobacterium rhizogenes*) and fungi (*Fusarium solani*). From our phenotypic characterization, one of the most common traits to most of the nematode-lethal strains was production of cyanide. Cyanide production was found in 87% of the *C. elegans*-lethal strains and 100% of the plant-parasitic nematode lethal strains.

One of the plant-parasitic nematode-lethal strains further characterized in this study was *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2. The phenotypic characterization revealed that this strain is motile; a producer of exoproteases, siderophores, polysaccarhides, and hydrogen cyanide (HCN); a colonizer of wheat and maize roots; and is lethal to both root-knot and soybean cyst nematodes. HCN produced by this strain is the major nematode lethal factor in *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies. From our experiments, two lines of evidence provide support for this conclusion. First, indirect exposure of nematodes to the wild-type 15G2 strain (where bacteria and nematode lethality while cyanide deficient 15G2 strains failed to kill. Second, application of wild-type 15G2 to soil produced a significant reduction in soybean cyst nematode population whereas the cyanide deficient mutant 15G2 strains had a reduced capacity for protecting plants against these plant-parasitic nematodes.

As further evidence for cyanide activity in the *in vivo* experiments we also demonstrate that cyanide production in soil can be monitored using cyanide-inducible gene expression in associated plant roots. The results from these studies provide significant insight into HCN as a mechanism by which *Pseudomonas* sp. 15G2 controls plant-parasitic nematodes and highlight the potential application of this strain to broaden the scope of options for nematode management.

## **DEDICATION**

For my wife Jodie and my parents

Aly and Tahany

Your patience, tolerance and understanding are immeasurable.

Mere words could never express the depth of my gratitude and love.

## **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

I thank my supervisor, Dr. Christopher G. Taylor, for helping nurturing my growth as a scientist and as a person in the last four years. He has provided me with all resources and tools I needed to succeed and all the encouragements and enthusiasm to keep me going.

I thank all my dissertation committee members Dr. Marc Spingola, Dr. Wendy Olivas, and Dr. Lisa Schechter for their assistance and guidance. All have made significant contributions, to the present project in particular, and to my intellectual development more generally.

I would like to thank all people who have helped and inspired me during my doctoral study. I thank all the current and former members of the Taylor laboratory for their willingness to provide advice and assistance. In particular, I thank Dr. Heather Marella for her guidance, friendship and her willingness to read my thesis. I also thank Christine Ehret for proofreading some of my thesis chapters.

Finally I would like to thank my wonderful wife, Jodie, for being my continuous source of love and support over the past four years. She brings a sense of balance and perspective to my life and I am grateful for her endurance since I started my Ph.D. that is truly a family endeavor. I also thank my parents, Aly and Tahany, for instilling me with a love of learning and encouraging me for all these years.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS	1
LIST OF FIGURES AND TABLES	4

## CHAPTERS

I. Introduction	9
1.1 Nematodes	11
1.1.1. Caenorhabditis elegans	11
1.1.2. Plant-parasitic nematodes	14
1.1.2.1 Migratory nematodes	14
1.1.2.2 Sedentary nematodes	14
1.2 The impact of nematode on crops and possible control methods	19
1.3 Nematode biocontrol agents	22
1.4 Mechanisms used by Pseudomonas spp. to control plant pathogens	25
1.4.1 Competition for nutrients and niche exclusions	26
1.4.2 Antimicrobial metabolites	27
1.4.2.1. Phenazines	27
1.4.2.2 DAPG	28
1.4.2.3 Pyoluteorin	29
1.4.2.4 Hydrogen cyanide	30
1.4.2.5 Exoproteases production	31
1.4.2.6 Other compounds	31
1.4.3. Induction of systemic resistance	32
1.4.4 Promotion of plant growth	35
1.5 Bacterial cyanide and plant responses	36
1.6 Dissertation overview	38

1.7 References	40
II. Characterization of isolates of Pseudomonas lethal to nematodes	54
2.1 Abstract	55
2.2 Introduction	56
2.3 Materials and Methods	60
2.4 Results	70
2.5 Discussion	77
2.6 References	85

III. Hydrogen cyanide produced by Pseudomonas sp. strain 15G2 contributes

owards nematode lethality	
3.1 Introduction	107
3.2 Materials and Methods	110
3.3 Results	122
3.4 Discussion	157
3.5 References	163

IV.	Transcriptional profiling of plant responses to cyanide: relevant biomar	kers for
	bacterial cyanide detection in soil	170
	4.1 Introduction	171
	4.2 Materials and Methods	176
	4.3 Results	185
	4.4 Discussion	220
	4.5 References	226

V. C. elegans gene expression in response to cyanide treatment	
5.1 Introduction	232
5.2 Materials and Methods	235
5.3 Results	239
5.4 Discussion	241
5.5 References	246
VI. Summary and Future Directions	249
6.1 References	260
VII. Appendix	262

# **LIST OF FIGURES AND TABLES**

## **CHAPTER I**

Figure 1.1 The C. elegans life cycle	13
Figure 1.2 Plant-parasitic nematodes	17
Figure 1.3 Representation of the plant-parasitic nematodes life cycles	18
Table 1.1 Commercially available biocontrol agents	24
Table 1.2 USA-Commercially available Pseudomonas biocontrol inoculants	33
Figure 1.4 Small inhibitory metabolites produced by <i>Pseudomonas</i> spp	34
CHAPTER II	
Figure 2.1 Root-knot nematode lethality assay	96
Figure 2.2 Percentage of C. elegans lethal isolates isolated from water, frozen	
herbarium plant samples, dried herbarium plant samples and soil	97
Figure 2.3 Percentage of C. elegans-lethal isolates (total 63) that inhibit growth	
of E. coli, A. rhizogenes, B. cereus, F. solani and M. incognita	98
Figure 2.4 In planta bioassay using soybean cyst nematode on soybean seedlings	99
Figure 2.5 Percentage of C. elegans-lethal isolates (total 63) that produce	
polysaccharides, exoproteases, siderophores, hydrogen cyanide (HCN)	and
fluorescent compounds	100
Figure 2.6 Pair-wise correlation was performed using Pearson's correlation	
coefficient analysis	101
Table 2.1 Pseudomonas isolates examined	102

## **CHAPTER III**

Table 3.1 Bacterial, nematode strains and plasmids	111
Table 3.2 Primers designed in this study	121
Figure 3.1 Schematic representation of the chromosomal locus of <i>hcnABC</i> gene	
cluster in wild type Pseudomonas sp. strain 15G2	124
Figure 3.2 Phenotypic characterization of the Pseudomonas sp. strain 15G2	125
Figure 3.3 Epifluorescent microscopy image of soybean roots colonized by Pseud	omonas
sp. strain 15G2 tagged with green fluorescent protein (GFP)	126
Figure 3.4 HCN production by Pseudomonas sp. strain 15G2 during	
bacterial growth	127
Table 3.3 Pseudomonas sp. strain 15G2 Tn5 mutants defective	
in <i>C. elegans</i> killing	130
Figure 3.5 Indirect exposures of C. elegans and root-knot nematodes to	
Pseudomonas sp. strain 15G2 and its knock-outs	135
Figure 3.6 Growth rates of wild type Pseudomonas sp. strain 15G2 and	
15G 2-Tn5 mutants	136
Figure 3.7 Hydrogen cyanide production of <i>Pseudomonas sp.</i> strain 15G2 and	
15G 2-Tn5 mutants (9-H12, 18-A1, and 16C18) growing on	
minimal media supplemented with different amino acids	137
Figure 3.8 HCN productions by <i>Pseudomonas sp.</i> strain 15G2 and 15G2-Tn5	
mutants (9-H12, 18-A1, and 16C18) growing on LB media	138
Figure 3.9 Chromosome walking of <i>Pseudomonas</i> sp. strain 15G2 genomic DNA	143
Figure 3.10 Nucleotide sequence of the <i>hcnABC</i> operon of <i>Pseudomonas sp.</i> strain	15G2
and deduced amino acid sequence of its protein product	144

46
47
48
49
50
51
53
54
55
56
75
84
87

Figure 4.3 Atmospheric concentrations of that HCN produced inside	
the 1000 mL dessicator cabinet when KCN was degassed by HCL	189
Figure 4.4 Response of Arabidopsis plants to a single 2 h treatment	
with cyanide treatment	190
Figure 4.5 ACS6 gene expression analyses in Arabidopsis plants	
in response to different cyanide treatments	193
Table 4.2 Gene ontology analysis of differentially expressed genes during	
cyanide treatment	194
Table 4.3 Genes used for the validation of microarray analysis	199
Figure 4.6 Validation of microarray results for 15 genes with qPCR	200
Figure 4.7 Validation of microarray results for plant cyanide detoxification	
genes with qPCR	201
Figure 4.8 Time course and gene expression response to cyanide treatments	203
Figure 4.9 Evaluation of Arabidopsis gene expression in response to direct	
and indirect exposure to strain 15G2 in vivo using qPCR	208
Figure 4.10 Evaluation of Arabidopsis cyanide-detoxification gene in response	
to direct and indirect exposure to strain 15G2 in vivo using qPCR	209
Figure 4.11 Evaluation of Arabidopsis gene expression in soil in response to	
the presence of strain 15G2 using qPCR	210
Figure 4.12 Evaluation of Arabidopsis cyanide-detoxification gene expression	
in soil in response to the presence of strain 15G2 using qPCR	211
Figure 4.13 Phenotypic characterization of Arabidopsis plants carrying mutations	
in genes that were up- regulated during cyanide treatment	213

## **CHAPTER V**

Table 5.1 Nucleotide sequences for the primers used for <i>C. elegans</i> qPCR	237
Table 5.2 Nucleotide sequences for the primers used for RKN- qPCR	238
Figure 5.1 The C. elegans quantitative real-time RT-PCR (qPCR) expression	
analysis for hypoxia-inducible genes	243
Figure 5.2 The RKN quantitative real-time RT-PCR (qPCR) expression	
analysis for hypoxia-inducible genes	244
Figure 5.2 Proposed model for genes responce to hypoxia	245

## **CHAPTER VI**

Figure 6.1 Model for the strain 15G2-plant interactions	259
---	-----

# **CHAPTER I**

Introduction

Plant-parasitic nematodes are among the most destructive pests that cause serious crop losses worldwide (Koenning et al., 1999). The management of nematodes is very difficult because they inhabit the soil and infect the underground parts of the plants and are not easily affected by soil treatments or agriculture practices (Galper et al., 1991; Kerry, 2000). Although different fumigants or nematicides have proven to be effective methods for controlling the nematode, they are no longer used because of serious safety and environmental issues. The search for the nematode's natural enemies has become the main focus of research to develop a successful biocontrol agent. Several microorganisms in soil infect or interfere with the nematode's life; using such microorganisms represents one of the possible solutions to control nematode populations. A large number of bacteria have been described in the literature as reducers of nematode populations. Among these bacteria are those from the *Pseudomonas* and *Bacillus* genera (Siddiqui and Mahmood, 1999). However, a clear or concise picture remains elusive about the diversity of mechanisms that these bacteria employ to reduce nematode populations. Here, we provide more insight about the diversity of lethal mechanisms used by the Pseudomonas genus, determine if these bacteria produce a common molecule(s) for antagonizing the nematode, and evaluate the practical role this molecule plays in nematode biocontrol.

## 1.1 Nematodes

Phylum Nematoda contains a complex blueprint of diversity and includes between 25,000 and 100 million known species (Dorris et al., 1999; Francois et al., 2006). Current classification methods rely on their morphological, physiological, and ecological diversity and place them onto two groups: free-living and parasitic nematodes (Dorris et al., 1999). Among the Nematoda phylum, most species are free-living in soil, freshwater, and marine systems. Only a relatively small number of species are parasitic to humans, animals and plants. The most common morphological traits used in the classification are buccal and pharyngeal structure. In addition, some of the anatomical structures such as cuticle, lip region, tail, intestine, and reproductive organs can also be used in nematode classification (Dorris et al., 1999; Francois et al., 2006). Recently, DNA molecular markers (such as rRNA genes), PCR-based assays, restriction digestions, genome sequences, and DNA microarrays have been used for nematode classification and construction of phylogenetic trees (Francois et al., 2006). Nematodes are microscopic roundworms that are considered to be one of the most abundant multicellular animals on earth (Baldwin et al., 2004). They evolved to dwell in diverse global and aquatic niches. While the free-living nematodes have no visible effects on humans, animals, and plants, the parasitic nematodes cause widespread problems.

## 1.1.1 Caenorhabditis elegans

*Caenorhabditis elegans* is a free soil-living nematode that grazes on microbes and inhabits terrestrial and water niches. It is used extensively as a model organism to study developmental and functional biology of human diseases and disorders (Hashmi et al.,

2001; Bird et al., 2003; Kaletta and Hengartner, 2006). C. elegans possesses several features that make it a suitable animal model; they include a small size that makes it amenable for high-throughput bioassays, an ease of maintenance in the laboratory, a fast and convenient life cycle (3 days from egg to adult worm) without the requirement of a host (Figure 1.1), and the use of bacteria as a food source (Kaletta and Hengartner, 2006). In addition, the adult hermaphrodite of the C. elegans consists of 959 somatic cells that form many different organs and tissues. For example, the worm has muscles, nervous system, skin (hypodermis), gonad, reproductive systems and gastrointestinal tract that are similar in a drastically simplified way to many sophisticated animals (Jorgensen and Mango, 2002; Kaletta and Hengartner, 2006). The developmental simplicity of C. *elegans* permits the study of several biological processes at a single cell level. However, some studies cannot be performed in C. elegans due to the absence of corresponding tissue such as those related to the skeletal or immune system. At 25°C, the embryo goes through a series of cell divisions during the first five hours and after about 14 hours the L1 larva hatches from the eggshell. C. elegans has four larva stages (L1-L4) separated by periods of time. Under harsh conditions (such as starvation and elevated temperatures), the L1 enter the "dauer stage" and can resist the harsh conditions for months.

The morphological and developmental characteristics and nutritional requirements of *C. elegans* are similar to those of plant-parasitic nematodes, making it a convenient model for parasitism studies (Hashmi et al., 2001). Over 40 percent of the parasitic-nematode genes identified in nematode genome projects are found to share high similarity to the *C. elegans* genome (Hashmi et al., 2001). Such similarities make *C*.

*elegans* a good model organism to study these genes and reveal their role in the parasitism which, in turn, could lead to the development of new parasite management solutions.



**Figure 1.1.** The *C. elegans* life cycle. The graph on the left represents the timing of *C. elegans* developmental stages under favorable growth conditions (growing at 25°C). The diagram on the right shows an alternative developmental route (dauer stage) a nematode takes under unfavorable conditions such as crowded conditions and limited food. This dauer stage can resist the difficult conditions for months (Jorgensen and Mango, 2002).

#### **1.1.2 Plant-parasitic nematodes**.

Plant-parasitic nematodes, 'hidden enemies', are obligate parasites (biotrophs) that cause significant damage to different agricultural crops. There are two different types of plant-parasitic nematodes: first, the migratory type, which include root-lesion nematodes that live outside the plant and feed on roots; and second, the sedentary type, which include the cyst (*Heterodera spp.*) and root-knot nematodes (*Meloidogyne spp.*).

## 1.1.2.1 Migratory nematodes.

Root-lesion nematodes have the ability to enter and migrate through root tissues while feeding on cellular components. In addition, they can move freely through the soil between feeding sessions (Smiley et al., 2005). They have broad host range and attack more than 350 different species of plants including corn, forage crops, tomato, potato, sugar beet, turf grasses, apple, cherry, conifers, roses and other ornamental plants. Both larval and adult forms enter young and mature plant roots and migrate through root tissue while feeding on cellular contents (Figure 1.2A). Symptoms caused by lesion nematodes include stunting and nutrient deficiencies in above-ground plant parts and the formation of deep necroses in the roots; these necroses can subsequently be colonized by pathogenic bacteria and fungi

## **1.1.2.2** Sedentary nematodes.

The soybean cyst nematode (*Heterodera glycines*) and root-knot nematode (*Meloidogyne* spp.) are sedentary parasites that are responsible for crop losses worldwide. Soybean cyst nematode (SCN) is a major pest of soybean (*Glycine max*) that represents a limiting factor in soybean production. Under high nematode infestation, symptoms of infection with SCN include stunting and yellowing for the above-ground plant portions. The under-ground symptoms of SCN infection are determined by observing the adult females (cysts) on the roots (Hirrel, 1983). Root-knot nematodes (RKN) are responsible for approximately 50% of all nematode damage (Sasser and Krishnappa, 1980). They are capable of reproducing on over 2,000 different species of plants including most agricultural crops. Symptoms of infection by root-knot nematodes may include knot- or gall-like formations (Figure 1.2B) on the roots that inhibit the ability of the root to take up nutrients and water (Sijmons, 1993).

The sedentary nematodes, upon reaching their host plant, develop an intimate relationship with the roots, where they induce re-differentiation of root cells (feeding sites) and start feeding, reproducing, and become permanently attached to the roots of their host-plants. The induction of cell re-differentiation and feeding site formation (Figure 1.2B) are critical steps for the sedentary nematodes to obtain the nutrients required for growth and reproduction (Davis et al., 2004; Vanholme et al., 2004). The nematode's pathogenicity factors may play a direct role in the induction of syncytia (in cyst nematodes) or giant cells (in root-knot nematodes) formation (Vanholme et al., 2004).

Both root-knot and cyst nematodes are obligate parasites and feed on the cytoplasm of living plant cells to complete their lifecycle (Williamson and Gleason, 2003; Davis et al., 2004). These nematodes have sophisticated interactions with their host and they differ in their parasitic lifecycles (Figure 1.3). In soil, the eggs hatch as second stage motile juveniles (J2s) that migrate toward roots and then penetrate them,

preferably behind the root cap in the zone of elongation or at rupture sites of lateral roots. Upon entering the roots, the J2s migrate intracellularly (cyst nematodes) or intercellularly (root-knot nematodes) to the vascular tissues and presumably release substances that then cause several physiological changes in root cells and the formation of feeding cells (Klink et al., 2007). These feeding cells serve as nutrient sinks that nematodes use for growth and subsequent parasite stages. In cyst nematodes, the initial feeding cell expands within the vascular cylinder by cell-wall disbanding followed by incorporation of adjacent cells and formation of a multinucleated state. Conversely, in root-knot nematodes cells at the feeding sites undergo sequential mitoses without cytoplasmic divisions followed by endoreduplication (additional DNA replication). These divisions lead to the formation of giant cells. The cells surrounding the giant cells will undergo asymmetric divisions causing swelling within the roots resulting in galls (Figure 1.2B).

The nematode juveniles develop and undergo three molts prior to the adult stage. In cyst nematodes, male nematodes feed for a few days to reach the end of J3 and become sedentary. The males then stops feeding and molts into the J4 stage that fertilizes females. However, the females continue to feed during the J3 and J4 stages and become lemon-shaped. After fertilization, the females die and become cysts containing eggs that will hatch under favorable conditions and complete the lifecycle (30 days). In root-knot nematodes, the females undergo a developmental transition after the last molt, which is characterized by a reduction in the somatic musculature (which renders the nematode immobile) and an increase in the size that turns the nematode pear-shaped. Within thirty days of infestation, the nematode reaches maturity as an adult female capable of producing up to 1,000 eggs through mitotic parthenogenesis. However, the male nematodes eventually leave the roots and die.



Fig. 1.2: Plant-parasitic nematodes. (A) Root-lesion nematode (*Pratylenchus scrbneri*) on soybean roots. (B) Root-knot nematode (n; *Meloidogyne incognita*) with developing egg mass on roots of *Arabidopsis thaliana* and gc; Root-knot nematode induced feeding site showing giant cells (provided by Dr. Christopher G. Taylor).



**Figure 1.3.** Representation of the plant-parasitic nematodes life cycles. (A) Soybean cyst nematode. (B) Root-knot nematode (Williamson and Gleason, 2003).

## **1.2** The impact of nematode on crops and possible control methods

Plant-parasitic nematodes are considered one of the most important pests that lead to crop losses worldwide. The cost of nematode management strategies used in the U.S. in 1982 was estimated to be US \$1 billion. In the Netherlands, between 1986 and 1990, the chemicals used for nematode control were three times more than the combined cost of chemicals used to combat fungi, insects, and weeds on experimental farms (Lewis et al., 1997). The plant-parasitic nematodes represent a continuing and serious problem that limits food production in developing countries (Koenning et al., 1999). For instance, in Africa, the plant-parasitic nematodes seriously threaten banana and plantain production (Li et al., 2007). One of the obstacles facing the estimation of yield loss due to nematode infection is the lack of clear, early symptoms. Frequently, the damages are considered underestimates as plants can often suffer approximately 35% yield loss without showing noticeable above-ground symptoms in field conditions. The growers cannot detect them until the infestation is severe (Atkinson, 1996). However, the damage to world crop production caused by plant-parasitic nematodes is estimated to be near \$100 billion annually (Koenning et al., 1999). The soybean cyst nematode is a serious problem for soybean crops in the United States. Damage due to soybean cyst nematodes has risen from \$2.6 billion worldwide (Sasser and Freekman, 1987) to over \$4 billion in the United States alone in 1994. In European Union countries, the combined annual yield losses due to sugar beet cyst nematode infection is estimated to be \$95 million (Lilley et al., 2005). The potato cyst nematode found in approximately 64% of potato fields is responsible for \$80 million yield losses annually (Bakker et al., 1993; Lilley et al., 2005).

Root-knot and root-lesion nematodes represent some of the most damaging forms of sedentary and migratory endoparasitic nematodes. Root-knot nematodes attack nearly every crop produced worldwide. Root-lesion nematodes attack some of the most important bioenergy crops produced in the United States, including corn and soybean. Numerous reviews and treatises have been written that thoroughly describe the damage to crops caused by root-knot nematodes (members of the *Meloidogyne* genus) (Sasser and Carter, 1985). They are among the most damaging nematodes in agriculture worldwide owing to their broad host ranges and global distribution. They cause an estimated crop loss of about \$100 billion annually (Khan et al., 2007). Cotton root-knot nematodes cause yield losses greater than any other cotton pathogens in the U.S. (Koenning et al., 2004).

Current methods of nematode control include crop rotation, application of chemicals, phytochemicals, use of genetically resistant varieties of plants, application of crop residues, and biological control. These methods have all been used to successfully control plant-parasitic nematodes but each method has limitations and drawbacks. Crop rotation by using non-hosts, poor hosts, or resistant hosts reduces the agronomic output a field can achieve while only delaying the ultimate buildup of nematodes. Resistant varieties of plants have been widely used for controlling nematodes. However, breeding for resistance is often complicated by the need for multiple genes (Williamson and Hussey, 1996). Chemical nematicides such as methyl bromide and aldicarb (Temik) have been effective in controlling nematodes but are rapidly being removed from the market because they are toxic to humans and animals and cause long-term contamination of ground water supplies. In recent years, a non-chemical alternative method for nematode

control was developed in which different crop residues are used as biofumigants (Cook and Baker, 1983; Hoitink and Fahy, 1986; D'Addabbo, 1995). These biofumigants introduce organic matter into soil, which in turn increase soil fertility and contribute to pathogen management and improve crop growth. For example, application of residues from pepper, tomato, cucumber, and strawberry crops combined with sheep manure significantly decreased the root-knot (*Meloidogyne incognita*) population in tomato (Piedrabuena et al., 2006).

Higher plants have yielded a broad spectrum of compounds (phytochemicals) that show antagonistic activities toward plant-parasitic and other nematodes. These phytochemicals include isothiocyanates, polythienyls, cvanogenic glycosides, glucosinolates, polyacetylenes, alkaloids. lipids, sesquiterpenoids, terpenoids. diterpenoids, quassinoids, steroids, triterpenoids, phenolics, and several other classes (Chitwood, 2002). Although these phytochemicals have tremendous potential to be used as a successful management strategy, their expensive costs limit their usage.

One potential alternative for plant-parasitic nematode management is the use of environmentally friendly biocontrol agents such as rhizobacteria. Biocontrol is the use of microorganisms that are able to suppress the growth or development of phytopathogens and their resulting diseases. Biocontrol has had some success in controlling nematodes but application is limited due to poor understanding about the mechanisms and conditions that biocontrol agents require to remain effective in the field (Zuckerman and Esnard, 1994). For example, some of the biological control agents have a relatively small range of activity compared to the use of nematicides (Baker, 1991; Raupach and Kloepper, 1998) and their performance in the field is often inconsistent. Understanding the mechanisms and determining the factors that influence the biocontrol is the key to improving the reliability and efficiency of biocontrol systems. However, the most likely strategy for effective nematode control could be the combination of different technologies and techniques that will provide long-term integrated pest management.

#### **1.3** Nematode biocontrol agents

Soils that are naturally suppressive to soil-borne plant pathogens occur worldwide (Cook and Baker, 1983). In these soils indigenous microorganisms can effectively protect plants against different soil-borne pathogens. Conductive soils can be made suppressive by the addition of disease-suppressive microorganisms without disturbing the natural balance between beneficial and pathogenic microorganisms (Scher and Baker, 1980). In natural soil systems, nematodes and other microorganisms (fungi, bacteria, and mites) compete with each other for nutrients. These competitions include the production of metabolites that inhibit the growth of the competitors. This suggests that some microorganisms have developed mechanism(s) that allow them to survive under these conditions. For example, some root-associated bacteria, called rhizobacteria, have the ability to interfere with nematode growth and development, and use them as a nutritional source (Hanna and Tawfik, 1999; Siddiqui and Mahmood, 1999; Kerry, 2000). Identifying natural enemies of nematodes that interfere with their growth or development has become the main focus in developing nematode-biocontrol management.

Although biological control offers a sustainable means of reducing plant-parasitic nematodes, this approach has met with limited success in the context of modern cropping systems, possibly due to complex interactions between the nematode, its host, other rhizosphere inhabitants and the environment (Barker, 2003). Nevertheless, a large

number of bacteria have been described in the literature as reducers of nematode populations, including members of the genera *Agrobacterium*, *Alcaligenes*, *Bacillus*, *Clostridium*, *Desulfovibrio*, *Pasteuria*, *Pseudomonas*, *Serratia* and *Streptomyces* (Emmert and Handelsman, 1999; Siddiqui and Mahmood, 1999; Meyer, 2003). These bacteria are widely distributed and have broad spectrum activity. In addition, some of the bacteria with nematode antagonistic activities have been isolated from soils, hosts, and the nematodes themselves (Siddiqui and Mahmood, 1999; Kerry, 2000; Meyer, 2003). Members of the genus *Pasteruia* have been shown to infect both free-living and plant-parasitic nematodes and represent successful agents for the biocontrol of nematodes (Chen and Dickson, 1998). These bacteria form spores that can attach to the cuticles of a nematode's juveniles, germinate, and cause degeneration of the nematode reproductive system (Chen and Dickson, 1998).

Another group of the soil-microorganisms that can interfere and suppress the plant-parasitic nematodes is the nematophagous fungi. According to their mode of action, they can be grouped into three different categories: nematode-trapping fungi, parasitic fungi, and toxic fungi (Siddiqui and Mahmood, 1996). Extracellular hydrolytic enzymes produced by these fungi may account for their antagonistic mechanisms against plant-parasitic nematodes (Siddiqui and Mahmood, 1996). For example, species of the fungus *Trichoderma* have also been examined as a means of suppressing nematode populations (Barker, 2003; Siddiqui et al., 2003; Dong and Zhang, 2006). Both fungal and bacterial biocontrol agents for plant-parasitic nematodes are commercially available (Table 1.1) (Dong and Zhang, 2006).

Product name	Microbial origin and mode of antagonism	Company or institution	Country	Nematode target	Reference
Abamectin	Streptomyces avermitilis <sup>e, 4</sup> Toxin production	Unspecified	Unspecified	M. incognita	El-Nagdi and Youssef (2004)
Biocon	Paecilomyces lilacinus <sup>a, c</sup> Foo and female voracitism	Asiatic Technologies,	Manila, Philipping	Unspecified	Poinar and Georgis (1994)
Bionem	egg and remark pa concourse Bacillus firmus <sup>d, c</sup>	Unspecified	Israel	Root knot and other nematodes	Wang and Liu (2004)
Deny	Burkholderia cepacia <sup>d, e</sup> Reduction of egg hatch	Stine Microbial Products	Madison, Wisconsin, U.S.A.	including <i>Heterodera avenae</i> M. incognita	Meyer et al. (2001); Meyer and Roberts (2002)
DiTera	and preduction moonly Myrothecium sp <sup>a, f</sup> Toxin production	Valent Biosciences Corp.	Long Grove, Illinois, U.S.A.	<ul> <li>G. rostochiensis,</li> <li>G. pallida, H. glycines,</li> <li>H. schachtii, X. spp.,</li> </ul>	Twomey et al. (2000); Fernández et al. (2001)
Miexianning	<i>Paecilomyces lilacinus</i> <sup>a, c</sup> Egg and female parasitism	Agricultural Institute, Yunnan Academy of Tokano Science	Yunnan Province, P.R.China	nu. muograa, waaopaous spp. Root-knot nematodes parasitizing tobacco	Zhu et al. (2001); Sun et al. (2002); Zhou and Mo (2002)
Nemout	Unspecified nematode- trapping fungus	Unspecified	Unspecified	M. javanica	Al-Hazmi et al. (1993) and Ibrahim (1994), as cited
Paecil (formerly Bioact)	Paecilomyces lilacinus <sup>a, c</sup> Eee and female parasitism	Prophyta	Philippines	Unspecified	by wang and Liu (2004) Holland et al. (1999); Wane and Liu (2004):
Royal 350	Arthrobotrys irregularis <sup>a, c</sup> Nematode trannine	Unspecified	France	M. spp.	Mankau (1980); Walia and Vats (2000):
Xianchongbike	Pochonia chlamydosporium <sup>a, e</sup> Mode of antagonism unknown	Laboratory for Conservation and Utilization of Bio-resources, Yunnan University	Yunnan Province, P.R.China	Root-knot nematodes parasitising vegetable, tobacco, peanut, soybean and watermelon	Zhu et al. (2001); Zhou and Mo (2002)

Table 1.1 Commercially available biocontrol agents (Dong and Zhang, 2006)

Haytham Aly, 2009, UMSL p.24

In this chapter, only mechanisms used by the nematode-antagonizing *Pseudomonas* bacteria will be discussed.

## 1.4 Mechanisms used by *Pseudomonas spp.* to control plant pathogens

Recently, several studies have significantly provided new insights into the underlying mechanisms by which the biocontrol agents naturally function in their environment and antagonize other microorganisms. The genotypic and phenotypic characterizations of soil *Pseudomonas* have established this group of bacteria as potential They are abundant in arable soils and known to be excellent biocontrol agents. colonizers of the rhizosphere (Lugtenberg et al., 2001). They can use root exudates as a nutrient source, have a relatively high growth rate compared to other rhizobacteria, are easy to grow and maintain in the laboratory, and possess different mechanisms by which they antagonize different plant pathogens and interfere with their growth and development. Their activities against plant-pathogenic fungi and, to a lesser extent, nematodes have been documented (Gallagher and Manoil, 2001; Weller et al., 2002; Persello-Cartieaux et al., 2003; Haas and Defago, 2005). In addition, some nonpathogenic strains of *Pseudomonas* have the ability to trigger the plant systemic resistance against different phytopathogens (Chin et al., 2003). In the United States, a number of *Pseudomonas* inoculants used as biocontrol agents are commercially available (Table 1.2) (Mark et al., 2006).

The fluorescent Pseudomonads suppresse phytopathogens by one or more mechanisms depending on the pathogen. These mechanisms can be grouped into five different categories: 1) competition for nutrients and niches, 2) predation, 3) induction of

plant-systemic resistance, 4) production of antimicrobial metabolites, and 5) direct stimulation of plant growth by increasing the nutrients, nitrogen fixation, and production of phytohormones (Thomashow and Weller, 1996; Weller et al., 2007).

## **1.4.1** Competition for nutrients and niche exclusions

The ability of *Pseudomonas spp.* to rapidly establish themselves in the rhizosphere and compete with other microorganisms for the available nutrients represents one important mechanism for biocontrol. Junctions between root cells have been suggested to be the target niches for both *Pseudomonas* and other pathogens because root exudates leak from these sites (Chin-A-Woeng et al., 1997; Lagopodi et al., 2002; Bolwerk et al., 2003). The fast colonization of the roots by *Pseudomonas spp*. will prevent the pathogen's establishment on the root system and inhibit the infection. For example, Pseudomonas fluorescens WCS365 has a short generation time allowing it to rapidly colonize tomato roots (Chin-A-Woeng et al., 1997). In addition, competition for nutrients such as nitrogen, carbon, and iron play important roles in the biocontrol capabilities of *Pseudomonas spp.* In the rhizosphere, the soluble iron  $(Fe^{3+})$  is often limited. Iron is an important cofactor required for growth of all organisms. Under iron limitation, certain strains of *Pseudomonas* produce small molecules, called siderophores, which chelate and sequester iron in the rhizosphere, preventing its availability to other organisms (Thomashow and Weller, 1996; Haas and Defago, 2005). In addition, some other *Pseudomonas* strains such as *P. putida* are able to utilize siderophores (pseudobactins and pyoverdins) produced by other bacteria to increase their iron availability (Loper and Henkels, 1999). These pseudobactins and pyoverdins are diffusible pigments that give the Pseudomonads their fluorescence. P. putida deficient

in siderophore production is less suppressive to pathogens than the wild-type strain (Bakker et al., 1986). The ability of biocontrol *Pseudomonas* to produce siderophores or utilize siderophores produced by other bacteria gives them an advantage over pathogens by inhibiting the pathogen growth and leading to disease suppression.

#### **1.4.2** Antimicrobial metabolites

Biological control by *Pseudomonas spp.* has been attributed in part to secondary metabolites, produced in the rhizosphere and in cultured bacteria that have antifungal action. Examples of these well-characterized compounds are: 2,4-diacetyphloroglucinol (DAPG), phenazine-1-carboxylic acid (PCA), phenazine-1-carboxamide (PCN, also known as chlororaphin), pyoluteorin (PLT), pyrrolnitrin (PRN), and hydrogen cyanide (HCN) (Figure 1.4). Most biocontrol *Pseudomonas* produce one or more of these secondary metabolites that account for their biocontrol activities. The activities of these compounds against plant pathogens are partially determined.

## 1.4.2.1 Phenazines

Phenazines (PCA and PCN) are among the more than 50 antimicrobial metabolites that are produced by *P. aeruginosa*, *P. chlororaphis (aureofaciens)*, *P. fluorescens*, and other genera of bacteria. They are similar to flavin coenzymes that inhibit electron transfer and damage lipids and other macromolecules (Haas and Defago, 2005). The most characterized phenazines are found to have broad spectrum activities against fungi, Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria (Laursen and Nielsen, 2004; Price-Whelan et al., 2006). For example, PCA and PCN produced by *P. chlororaphis* PCL1391 account for the suppression of both foot and root rot of tomato plants (Chin et al., 2000). In another example, phenazines have been shown to inhibit the hatching of

root-knot nematodes but do not kill juveniles (Kavitha et al., 2005). The "core" phenazine biosynthetic locus (*phz*) is well conserved (Pierson et al., 1995; Mavrodi et al., 2006), and PCR diagnosis for the *phzCD* junction sequence (McSpadden Gardener et al., 2001) is predictive of production. *PhzC* and *phzD* encode the first and third enzymes of the phenazine core pathway (Mavrodi et al., 2006).

#### **1.4.2.2 DAPG (2,4-Diacetylphloroglucinol)**

DAPG is primarily produced by P. fluorescens and P. putida; it is possibly produced by additional species. This compound has antibacterial, antiviral, antifungal, and phytotoxic activities (Bangera and Thomashow, 1999; Haas and Keel, 2003). For example, 2,4-diacetyphloroglucinol produced by *P. fluorescens* strain F113 at high concentration is considered phytotoxic. It protects sugar beet from infection by *Pythium spp.* and potato plants from cyst nematode and soft rot infections (Cronin et al., 1997; Cronin et al., 1997). The compound is synthesized via the polyketide pathway, the enzymes of which are encoded by a 6.5 kb locus comprised of six genes (*phlABCDEF*) (Bangera and Thomashow, 1996; Mavrodi et al., 2001). This locus is conserved among the DAPG-producing Pseudomonas spp., and DAPG production is correlated to the presence of this locus. Detection of the locus using PCR primers specific for *phlD* (Raaijmakers et al., 1997), the gene that encodes the polyketide synthase, is routine. Certain DAPG-producing *Pseudomonas* isolates exhibit preferential ability to colonize the roots of soybean and corn, the hosts of *P. scribneri* and *M. incognita*, respectively (McSpadden Gardener et al., 2005). Interestingly, this preference is not locationdependent (Mavrodi et al., 2001). Instead, the developmental stage of the host appears

to govern rhizosphere composition, possibly through fluxes in root exudates' quality and/or quantity (Picard et al., 2000).

## 1.4.2.3 Pyoluteorin (PLT) and Pyrrolnitrin (PRN)

In the *P. fluorescens* isolate Pf-5, PLT synthesis involves a locus of ten genes (*pltLABCDEFG*) that form the polyketide portion of the compound. The rest of the compound is comprised of a bichlorinated pyrrole adduct (Kraus and Loper, 1995; Nowak-Thompson et al., 1999). *PltB*, used in the PCR assays, encodes one of two polyketide synthases of the *plt* pathway. Genes encoding a PLT efflux transporter have recently been identified. Overexpression of the locus results in elevated PLT production (Huang et al., 2006). Production in the rhizosphere appears to be governed in part by the plant species (Kraus and Loper, 1995), suggesting that if PLT is nematicidal, rhizosphere colonization will play a role in nematode biocontrol. The mode of action for PLT has not yet been determined.

PRN was identified in *P. pyrrocinia* and is commonly produced by *P. fluorescens*, *P. chlororaphis* (*aureofaciens*) and other bacterial species (Hammer et al., 1997). The compound is derived from tryptophan by a biosynthetic pathway encoded by four genes (*prnABCD*). *prnC*, the target of the PCR assays, encodes the enzyme for the second chlorination step (Kirner et al., 1998). The antifungal activity and mode of action of PRN has been described (Tripathi and Gottlieb, 1969). PRN at growth inhibitory concentrations (10 mg/mL) target the terminal electron transport system and inhibit the respiration and growth of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*, *Penicillium atrovenetum*, and *P. oxalicum* (Tripathi and Gottlieb, 1969). *Pseudomonas* isolates frequently produce both PRN and PLT, or PRN in combination with DAPG (Maurhofer et al., 1995).

## **1.4.2.4 Hydrogen Cyanide (HCN)**

HCN production has been established in a small number of bacterial species such as Pseudomonas spp., Rhizobium leguminosarum, and Chromobacterium violaceum (Blumer and Haas, 2000). Cyanogenesis (production of HCN) has been extensively studied in *Pseudomonas* spp. It is widely generated by many isolates of *P. fluorescens* and P. chlororaphis under O<sub>2</sub>-limiting conditions. The highest HCN production occurs during the transition between the exponential and stationary phases (Castric et al., 1972). HCN production is influenced by several environmental conditions such as iron, phosphate, and oxygen availabilities (Blumer and Haas, 2000). In *Pseudomonas* spp., the structural genes hcnA, hcnB, and hcnC most likely form an operon that encodes for HCN synthases. The amino acid sequences of these genes share similarities with known dehydrogenases or oxidases. The hcnB and hcnC amino acid sequences contain a distinctive FAD- or NAD binding motif, ADP-binding motif in their N-terminal, and two transmembrane segments, which suggest that they are membrane-bound proteins (Ramette et al., 2006). The predicted polypeptides from HcnB (50 kDa) and HcnC (45 kDa) share similarities with the flavoenzyme, glycine oxidase. This may suggest that these HCN synthases catalyze the formation of HCN and CO<sub>2</sub> from glycine. It has been suggested that the *hcnA* sequence serves as a regulatory sequence for *hcnB* and *hcnC* (Blumer and Haas, 2000). Under O<sub>2</sub>-limitation, HCN synthase transfers four electrons to the respiratory chain and NO<sup>3+</sup> and NO<sup>2+</sup> serve as terminal electron acceptors for ATP synthesis. In contrast, in the presence of  $O_2$ , the HCN synthase becomes rapidly inactivated. To date, little information is available about the mechanism of HCN production and different pathways have been suggested (Blumer and Haas, 2000). As a
respiratory inhibitor, HCN is expected to have broad-spectrum rhizosphere toxicity. Its nematicidal effects against *C. elegans* have been documented (Gallagher and Manoil, 2001).

The mechanism by which bacterial cyanide kills the nematode remains unexplored, but two possibilities have been suggested (Gallagher and Manoil, 2001). First, HCN causes a shortage of available oxygen (hypoxia), inhibits cytochrome oxidase and represses the adaptive response to the O<sub>2</sub>-limiting conditions. Second, HCN inhibition leads to accumulation of reactive oxygen species which, in turn, can cause significant damage to cell structures and lead to the nematode's death.

#### **1.4.2.5 Exoprotease production**

Some *Pseudomonas* strains produce extracellular enzymes that degrade the cell wall of phytopathogens resulting in damage and death of the pathogens. For example, *P. stutzeri* strain YPL-1 secretes extracellular chitinase and liminarinase that digest and degrade the mycelium of the fungus, *Fusarium solani* (Lim et al., 1991). Also, it has been demonstrated that the extracellular protease from *P. fluorescens* (Siddiqui *et al.* 2005), is generally considered to exert nematicidal activity by degradation of the nematodes cuticle (Siddiqui and Mahmood 1999). The resulting degradation products can be used by biocontrol *Pseudomonas* to support their growth.

# 1.4.2.6 Other compounds

Candidate inhibitors are not restricted to the compounds listed above; *Pseudomonas* isolates produce other types of compounds known to be inhibitory to eukaryotes. Among these are N-mercapto-4-formylcarbostyril, a new class of secondary metabolite from *P. fluorescens* G308 isolated from barley leaves (Fakhouri et al., 2001), rhamnolipid surfactants (Gunther et al., 2005), liposurfactants (Raaijmakers et al., 1997), and extracellular proteases (Siddiqui et al., 2005).

#### **1.4.3** Induction of systemic resistance

Plants respond to pathogen infection by inducing their immune defense system, which is known as systemic acquired resistance (SAR) (Durrant and Dong, 2004). This system is characterized by the accumulation of salicylic acid (SA) and expression of pathogenesis related (PR) proteins (Durrant and Dong, 2004). Some non-pathogenic bacteria such as Pseudomonas spp. are capable of triggering a different immune response known as induced systemic resistance (ISR). Although ISR confers resistance against plant pathogens, it does not induce the accumulating SA or activate the PR gene expression. However, ISR is characterized by production of jasmonic acid and ethylene (Bakker et al., 2007). The presence of Pseudomonas in the rhizosphere protects the above-ground parts of the plant from infection by phytopathogens. For example, P. *fluorescens* strain WCS417 induces the ISR in *Arabidopsis thaliana* and protects it from infection by *P. syringae* pv. tomato (Pieterse et al., 1996). The *Pseudomonas* signals that trigger ISR have not been completely revealed. However, several studies have shown that some *Psudomonas* spp. surface structures (such as flagella and lipopolysaccharides) or secreted metabolites (such as siderophores and antibiotics) play important roles in ISR induction (Bakker et al., 2007).

Product name	Biocontrol organism	Target pathogen	Crop	Formulation/application	Manufacturer
Biolect Spot-Less ()	Pseudomonas aureofaciens Tx-1	Sclerotinia homeocarpa (Dollar spot)	Turf	Liquid applied as spray	Eco Soil Systems Inc. (San Diego, CA)
EPA registered 1999		Collectotrichum graminicola (Anthracnose) Pythium aphanidermatum (Pythium) Michrodochium nivale (Pink snow			www.ecosoil.com
Bio-Save 10LP, 110 ()	Pseudomonas syringae ESC-10 & ESC-11	Botrytis cinerea, Penicillium spp., Mucor pyroformis, Geotrichum candidum	Pome fruit, citrus, cherries and potatoes	Lyophilized product, frozen cell concentrated pellets added to water to form a liquid suspension and applied postharvest to fruit as drench, drip or spray	EcoScience Corp. (Longwoord, FL)
EPA registered 1995					www.villagefarms.com
BlightBan A506 © EPA	Pseudomonas	Erwinia amylovora and russet-	Almond, apple, apricot,	Wettable powder applied as spray at	NuFarm Inc. (Burr Ridge, IL)
registered	fluorescens A506	inducing bacteria	blueberry, cherry, peach, pear, potato, strawberry and tomato	bloom time	www.nufarm.com
Cedemon ()	Pseudomonas chlororaphis strain	Leaf stripe, net blotch, Fusarium spp., spot blotch. leaf spot	Barley and oats	Seed treatment applied as seed dressing	BioAgri (Uppsala, Sweden)
EPA registered			Potential for use on cereals	0	www.bioagri.se
AtEze*	Pseudomonas chlororaphis 63-28	Pythium spp., Rhizoctonia solani, Fusarium oxysporum	Ornamentals and greenhouse grown vegetables	Liquid applied as drench	Eco Soil Systems Inc. (San Diego, CA)
EPA registered 2001					www.ecosoil.com
FROSTBAN*	Pseudomonas fluorescens A506, 1629RS	Frost-forming bacteria	Fruit crops, almond, potato and tomato	Liquid applied as spray early in growing season	Frost Technology Corporation
EPA registered 1992	P. syringae				Plant Health Technologies (Lathrop, CA)
	742RS				

....



Figure 1.4 Small inhibitory metabolites produced by *Pseudomonas* spp. (Haas and Defago, 2005)

#### **1.4.4** Promotion of plant growth

Bacteria found in the rhizosphere that have positive effects on plant growth are known as Plant Growth-Promoting Rhizobacteria (PGPR). Examples of plant growth-promoting bacteria are *Azospirillum*, *Azotobacter*, *Pseudomonas fluorescens*, and several Gram-positive *Bacillus* (Jaleel et al., 2007). These bacteria can benefit the plants directly by promoting their growth or indirectly through their biocontrol abilities. There is much literature describing the advances of using bacteria with both biocontrol and plant growth promotion activities in the control of plant diseases (Rovira, 1965; Glick, 1995; Welbaum et al., 2004). For instance, promoting plant growth can enhance and speed the seedling growth rate, which in turn reduces the susceptibility time and causes disease escape. The production of phytohormones can impact root structure by overproduction of root hairs and lateral roots, which then increase nutrient and water uptake, thus enhancing plant growth. Most *Pseudomonas* strains possess plant growth-promoting capabilities because of their aggressive root colonization, stimulation of plant growth, and ability to control different plant diseases (Haas and Defago, 2005).

The plant growth stimulation could occur through production of phytohormones (auxin, gibberellins, and cytokinin), nitrogen fixation, phosphate solubilization, and production of volatile stimulants such as ethylene and 2,3-butanediol (Ryu et al., 2003; Vessey, 2003). For example, treatment of Madagascar periwinkle seedlings with *P. fluorescens* increased the biomass yield and alkaloid content. These effects might be due to the phytohormone production (such as gibberelline, and auxin) produced by this *Pseudomonas* strain (Jaleel et al., 2007). In addition, treatment of tomato plants with a strain of *P. fluorescens* known to produce phytohormones has improved plant growth,

reduced root galling resulting from root-knot nematode infection, and affected nematode reproduction (Siddiqui, 2004).

# **1.5** Bacterial cyanide and plant responses.

Over 2,000 plant species such as cassava, clover, and New Zealand spinach are known to naturally produce cyanide as a defense mechanism against insects and small herbivores (slugs, snails, and voles) that eat these plants (Larsen et al., 2004). These plants produce cyanide as a cyanogenic glycoside. The plants protect themselves from the autotoxicity by storing the cyanogenic glycoside in the vacuoles. When herbivores attack the plant cells, the glycosides are released together with the plant enzymes that convert these glycosides to HCN, which kills the attackers (Rudrappa et al., 2008). Moreover, all vascular plants, fungi, and algae produce cyanide as a co-product during ethylene biosynthesis (Peiser et al., 1984; Piotrowski and Volmer, 2006). During ethylene biosynthesis, one cyanide molecule is produced as a by-product for each ethylene molecule. Plants possess several cvanide-resistant oxidases in their mitocondria to help maintain regular production of ATP and normal plant growth and development (Shugaev, 1999). A majority of vascular plants produce the enzyme, beta-cyanoalanine synthase, which produces beta-cyanoalanine from the HCN and a cysteine molecule. The beta-cyanoalanine is converted by beta-cyanoalanine hydrolase to asparagines, which is known to be involved in nitrogen storage (Castric et al., 1972). To this end, plants that produce these enzymes are capable of detoxifying the harmful HCN and converting it into beneficial molecules. Currently, little information is available about how much cyanide fed from outside the plants can be detoxified using the same pathway.

Microorganisms in the rhizosphere (the soil area around plant roots) significantly influence plant growth and performance by changing soil conditions. Rhizobacteria such as cyanide-producing *Pseudomonas* are good root colonizers, use root exudates for their growth and compete with other soil microorganisms for the available nutrients. These bacteria can influence plant growth positively or negatively depending on plant species, available nutrients, and root exudates (Bakker et al., 1987; Schippers et al., 1990; Zeller et al., 2007). For example, some *Pseudomonas* isolates that have negative effects on bean and pea have no effects on wheat. In addition, the same bacterial isolates show different effects on different pea or bean genotypes (Åström and Gerhardson, 1988). Cyanide is widely produced by several soil-Pseudomonas isolates. The level of HCN produced by these isolates at the root level can positively or negatively influence plant growth and development. For instance, *Pseudomonas* isolates that produce high levels of HCN could be considered deleterious bacteria. Although high levels of HCN may protect the plant from being attacked by other plant pathogens, it could lead to inhibition of plant growth. The plant detoxifying machinery may only be able to handle low levels of bacterial HCN. Higher cyanide levels could inhibit several enzymes that are involved in plant metabolic processes. For example, cyanide inhibits enzymes that are involved in respiration (such as cytochrome-c-oxidase), carbon dioxide and nitrate assimilation, carbohydrate metabolism, and defense against reactive oxygen species (Grossmann, 1996)

Several studies have attempted to study the effects of external cyanide on plant growth and development. Smith and Arteca (2000) demonstrated that treating *Arabidopsis* plants with either 50µM HCN for 20min or 9µM for 40min rapidly activated the 1- aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid synthase gene (ACS6) expression. ACS6 is the first enzyme in the ethylene pathway which produces 1- aminocyclopropane-1carboxylic acid (ACC) from adenosylmethionine. They suggested that cyanide may be involved in ethylene biosynthesis regulation especially under high HCN concentrations. Rudrappa et al. (2008) showed that HCN produced by different strains of the human pathogen, *P. aeruginosa* (such as PAO1 and PA14), severely inhibited *Arabidopsis* primary root growth. Using *A. thaliana* Col-0 transgenic plants expressing a GUS reporter gene driven by auxin responsive promoter DR5 (DR5::GUS), they demonstrated that bacterial cyanide suppresses the production of the plant hormone, auxin, by interfering with its signaling pathways. Bacterial strains with mutations in the *hcnABC* operon did not affect the root growth.

#### **1.6 Dissertation overview**

The objective of my dissertation is to provide more insight into the role HCN plays in nematode control. Several nematode-lethal *Pseudomonas* isolates collected and isolated by former members of Dr. Christopher Taylor's laboratory were characterized and their lethality effects on nematodes evaluated. Using these isolates, I will address four important questions: 1) Is HCN production a common trait among all nematode-lethal *Pseudomonas* isolates? 2) Does HCN production operate through the HCN gene cluster? 3) Does HCN from nematode-lethal *Pseudomonas* isolates contribute to the lethality toward free-living and plant-parasitic nematodes? 4) Do nematode-lethal isolates produce HCN in the rhizosphere? The results from this work will address fundamental questions and provide much needed information about whether

*Pseudomonas* are effective biocontrol agents for plant-parasitic nematodes, and whether HCN produced by fluorescent *Pseudomonas* contributes to the biocontrol capabilities.

# 1.7 References

Åström B, Gerhardson B (1988) Differential reactions of wheat and pea genotypes to root inoculation with growth-affecting rhizosphere bacteria. Plant and Soil 109: 263-269

Atkinson HJ (1996) Novel defences against nematodes. J.Roy.Ag.Soc. 157: 66-76

Baker R (1991) Diversity in biological control. Crop Protection 10: 85-94

- Bakker J, Folkertsma RT, Rouppe van der Voort JN, de Boer JM, Gommers FJ (1993) Changing concepts and molecular approaches in the management of virulence genes in potato cyst nematodes. Annu Rev Phytopathol 31: 169-190
- Bakker PA, Pieterse CM, van Loon LC (2007) Induced Systemic Resistance by Fluorescent Pseudomonas spp. Phytopathology 97: 239-243
- Bakker PAHM, Lamers JG, Bakker AW, Marugg JD, Weisbeek PJ, Schippers B (1986) The role of siderophores in potato tuber yield increase by Pseudomonas putida in a short rotation of potato. European Journal of Plant Pathology 92: 249-256
- Bakker W, Cosse A, Schippers B (1987) The role of HCN-producing Pseudomonas spp. in yield reductions in short potato rotations. *Mededelingen van de Faculteit Landbouwetenschappen Rijksuniversiteit Gent* 52: 1111-1117
- Baldwin JG, Nadler SA, Adams BJ (2004) Evolution of plant parasitism among nematodes. Annu Rev Phytopathol 42: 83-105
- Bangera MG, Thomashow LS (1996) Characterization of a genomic locus required for synthesis of the antibiotic 2,4-diacetylphloroglucinol by the biological control agent Pseudomonas fluorescens Q2-87. Mol Plant Microbe Interact 9: 83-90

- Bangera MG, Thomashow LS (1999) Identification and characterization of a gene cluster for synthesis of the polyketide antibiotic 2,4-diacetylphloroglucinol from Pseudomonas fluorescens Q2-87. J Bacteriol 181: 3155-3163
- Barker KR (2003) Perspectives on plant and soil nematology. Annu Rev Phytopathol41: 1-25
- **Bird DM, Opperman CH, Davies KG** (2003) Interactions between bacteria and plantparasitic nematodes: now and then. International Journal for Parasitology **33**: 1269-1276
- **Blumer C, Haas D** (2000) Mechanism, regulation, and ecological role of bacterial cyanide biosynthesis. Arch Microbiol **173:** 170-177
- Bolwerk A, Lagopodi AL, Wijfjes AH, Lamers GE, Chin AWTF, Lugtenberg BJ, Bloemberg GV (2003) Interactions in the tomato rhizosphere of two Pseudomonas biocontrol strains with the phytopathogenic fungus Fusarium oxysporum f. sp. radicis-lycopersici. Mol Plant Microbe Interact 16: 983-993
- **Castric PA, Farnden KJ, Conn EE** (1972) Cyanide metabolism in higher plants. V. The formation of asparagine from -cyanoalanine. Arch Biochem Biophys **152**: 62-69
- Chen ZX, Dickson DW (1998) Review of Pasteuria penetrans: Biology, Ecology, and Biological Control Potential. J Nematol **30:** 313-340
- Chin-A-Woeng TFC, de Priester W, van der Bij AJ, Lugtenberg BJJ (1997) Description of the Colonization of a Gnotobiotic Tomato Rhizosphere by Pseudomonas fluorescens Biocontrol Strain WCS365, Using Scanning Electron Microscopy. Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions 10: 79-86

- Chin AWTF, Bloemberg GV, Mulders IH, Dekkers LC, Lugtenberg BJ (2000) Root colonization by phenazine-1-carboxamide-producing bacterium Pseudomonas chlororaphis PCL1391 is essential for biocontrol of tomato foot and root rot. Mol Plant Microbe Interact 13: 1340-1345
- Chin AWTFC, Bloemberg GV, Lugtenberg BJJ (2003) Phenazines and their role in biocontrol by Pseudomonas bacteria. New Phytologist 157: 503-523
- Chitwood DJ (2002) PHYTOCHEMICAL BASED STRATEGIES FOR NEMATODE CONTROL1. Annual Review of Phytopathology **40**: 221-249
- **Cook RJ, Baker KR** (1983) The nature and practice of biological control of plant pathogens. APS, St Paul, Minnesota
- Cronin D, Moenne-Loccoz Y, Fenton A, Dunne C, Dowling DN, O'Gara F (1997) Role of 2,4-Diacetylphloroglucinol in the Interactions of the Biocontrol Pseudomonad Strain F113 with the Potato Cyst Nematode Globodera rostochiensis. Appl Environ Microbiol 63: 1357-1361
- Cronin D, Moënne-Loccoz Y, Fenton A, Dunne C, Dowling DN, O'Gara F (1997) Ecological interaction of a biocontrol *Pseudomonas fluorescens* strain producing 2,4-diacetylphloroglucinol with the soft rot potato pathogen *Erwinia carotovora* subsp. *atroseptica*. FEMS Microbiology Ecology 23: 95-106
- D'Addabbo T (1995) The nematicidal effect of organic amendments:a review of the literature, 1982-1994. Nematol Mediterr 23: 299-305
- **Davis EL, Hussey RS, Baum TJ** (2004) Getting to the roots of parasitism by nematodes. Trends Parasitol **20:** 134-141

- **Dong L, Zhang K** (2006) Microbial control of plant-parasitic nematodes: a five-party interaction. Plant and Soil **288:** 31-45
- **Dorris M, De Ley P, Blaxter ML** (1999) Molecular analysis of nematode diversity and the evolution of parasitism. Parasitol Today **15**: 188-193
- **Durrant WE, Dong X** (2004) SYSTEMIC ACQUIRED RESISTANCE. Annual Review of Phytopathology **42:** 185-209
- Emmert EA, Handelsman J (1999) Biocontrol of plant disease: a (gram-) positive perspective. FEMS Microbiol Lett 171: 1-9
- Fakhouri W, Walker F, Vogler B, Armbruster W, Buchenauer H (2001) Isolation and identification of N-mercapto-4-formylcarbostyril, an antibiotic produced by Pseudomonas fluorescens. Phytochemistry 58: 1297-1303
- Francois C, Kebdani N, Barker I, Tomlinson J, Boonham N, Castagnone-Sereno P (2006) Towards specific diagnosis of plant-parasitic nematodes using DNA oligonucleotide microarray technology: a case study with the quarantine species Meloidogyne chitwoodi. Mol Cell Probes 20: 64-69
- Gallagher LA, Manoil C (2001) Pseudomonas aeruginosa PAO1 kills Caenorhabditis elegans by cyanide poisoning. J Bacteriol 183: 6207-6214
- Galper S, Cohn E, Spiegel Y, Chet I (1991) A Collagenolytic Fungus, Cunninghamella elegans, for Biological Control of Plant-parasitic Nematodes. J Nematol 23: 269-274
- Glick B (1995) The enhancement of Plant growth by free-living bacteria. Can. J. Microbiol 41: 109-117

- **Grossmann K** (1996) A role for cyanide, derived from ethylene biosynthesis, in the development of stress symptoms. Physiologia Plantarum **97**: 772-775
- Gunther NW, IV, Nunez A, Fett W, Solaiman DKY (2005) Production of Rhamnolipids by Pseudomonas chlororaphis, a Nonpathogenic Bacterium. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 71: 2288-2293
- Haas D, Defago G (2005) Biological control of soil-borne pathogens by fluorescent pseudomonads. Nat Rev Microbiol 3: 307-319
- Haas D, Keel C (2003) Regulation of antibiotic production in root-colonizing Peudomonas spp. and relevance for biological control of plant disease. Annu Rev Phytopathol 41: 117-153
- Hammer P, Hill D, Lam S, Van Pee K, Ligon J (1997) Four genes from Pseudomonas fluorescens that encode the biosynthesis of pyrrolnitrin. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 63: 2147-2154
- Hanna A, F. Riad, Tawfik A (1999) Efficacy of antagonistic rhizobacteria on the control of root-knot nematode, *Meloidogyne Incognita* in tomato plants. Egypt J. Agric. Res. 77: 1467-1476
- Hashmi S, Tawe W, Lustigman S (2001) Caenorhabditis elegans and the study of gene function in parasites. Trends Parasitol 17: 387-393
- Hirrel MC (1983) Sudden death syndrome od soybean: a disease of unknown etiology. phytopathology **73:** 1689 (Abstr)
- Hoitink HAJ, Fahy PC (1986) Basis for the Control of Soilborne Plant Pathogens with Composts. Annual Review of Phytopathology 24: 93-114

- Huang X, Yan A, Zhang X, Xu Y (2006) Identification and characterization of a putative ABC transporter PltHIJKN required for pyoluteorin production in Pseudomonas sp. M18. Gene 376: 68-78
- Jaleel CA, Manivannan P, Sankar B, Kishorekumar A, Gopi R, Somasundaram R, Panneerselvam R (2007) Pseudomonas fluorescens enhances biomass yield and ajmalicine production in Catharanthus roseus under water deficit stress. Colloids and Surfaces B: Biointerfaces 60: 7-11
- Jorgensen EM, Mango SE (2002) The art and design of genetic screens: caenorhabditis elegans. Nat Rev Genet **3**: 356-369
- Kaletta T, Hengartner MO (2006) Finding function in novel targets: C. elegans as a model organism. Nat Rev Drug Discov 5: 387-398
- Kavitha K, Mathiyazhagan S, Sendhilvel V, Nakkeeran S, Chandrasekar G,
   Fernando WGD (2005) Broad spectrum action of phenazine against active and
   dormant structures of fungal pathogens and root knot nematode. Archives of
   Phytopathology and Plant Protection 38: 69-76
- Kerry BR (2000) Rhizosphere Interactions and the Exploitation of Microbial Agents for the Biological Control of Plant-Parasitic Nematodes. Annu Rev Phytopathol 38: 423-441
- Khan Z, Kim YH, Kim SG, Kim HW (2007) Observations on the suppression of rootknot nematode (Meloidogyne arenaria) on tomato by incorporation of cyanobacterial powder (Oscillatoria chlorina) into potting field soil. Bioresource Technology 98: 69-73

- Kirner S, Hammer PE, Hill DS, Altmann A, Fischer I, Weislo LJ, Lanahan M, van Pee KH, Ligon JM (1998) Functions encoded by pyrrolnitrin biosynthetic genes from Pseudomonas fluorescens. J Bacteriol 180: 1939-1943
- Klink VP, Overall CC, Alkharouf NW, MacDonald MH, Matthews BF (2007) A time-course comparative microarray analysis of an incompatible and compatible response by Glycine max (soybean) to Heterodera glycines (soybean cyst nematode) infection. Planta 226: 1423-1447
- Koenning SR, Overstreet C, Noling JW, Donald PA, Becker JO, Fortnum BA (1999) Survey of crop losses in response to phytoparasitic nematodes in the United States for 1994. J Nematol **31:** 587-618
- Koenning SR, Wrather JA, Kirkpatrick TL, Walker NR, Starr JL, Mueller JD (2004) Plant-Parasitic Nematodes Attacking Cotton in the United States: Old and Emerging Production Challenges. Plant Disease 88: 100
- Kraus J, Loper JE (1995) Characterization of a Genomic Region Required for Production of the Antibiotic Pyoluteorin by the Biological Control Agent Pseudomonas fluorescens Pf-5. Appl Environ Microbiol 61: 849-854
- Lagopodi AL, Ram AF, Lamers GE, Punt PJ, Van den Hondel CA, Lugtenberg BJ,
  Bloemberg GV (2002) Novel aspects of tomato root colonization and infection
  by Fusarium oxysporum f. sp. radicis-lycopersici revealed by confocal laser
  scanning microscopic analysis using the green fluorescent protein as a marker.
  Mol Plant Microbe Interact 15: 172-179
- Larsen M, Trapp S, Pirandello A (2004) Removal of cyanide by woody plants. Chemosphere 54: 325-333

- Laursen JB, Nielsen J (2004) Phenazine natural products: biosynthesis, synthetic analogues, and biological activity. Chem Rev 104: 1663-1686
- Lewis WJ, van Lenteren JC, Phatak SC, Tumlinson JH, 3rd (1997) A total system approach to sustainable pest management. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94: 12243-12248
- Li XQ, Wei JZ, Tan A, Aroian RV (2007) Resistance to root-knot nematode in tomato roots expressing a nematicidal Bacillus thuringiensis crystal protein. Plant Biotechnol J 5: 455-464
- Lilley C, Atkinson H, Urwin P (2005) Molecular aspects of cyst nematodes. Mol Plant Pathol 6: 577 - 588
- Lim HS, Kim YS, Kim SD (1991) Pseudomonas stutzeri YPL-1 Genetic Transformation and Antifungal Mechanism against Fusarium solani, an Agent of Plant Root Rot. Appl Environ Microbiol 57: 510-516
- Loper JE, Henkels MD (1999) Utilization of heterologous siderophores enhances levels of iron available to Pseudomonas putida in the rhizosphere. Appl Environ Microbiol 65: 5357-5363
- Lugtenberg BJ, Dekkers L, Bloemberg GV (2001) Molecular determinants of rhizosphere colonization by Pseudomonas. Annu Rev Phytopathol **39:** 461-490
- Mark G, Morrissey JP, Higgins P, O'Gara F (2006) Molecular-based strategies to exploit Pseudomonas biocontrol strains for environmental biotechnology applications. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 56: 167-177

- Maurhofer M, Keel C, Haas D, DÉFAGO G (1995) Influence of plant species on disease suppression by <i>Pseudomonas fluorescens</i> strain CHAO with enhanced antibiotic production. Plant Pathology 44: 40-50
- Mavrodi DV, Blankenfeldt W, Thomashow LS (2006) Phenazine compounds in fluorescent Pseudomonas spp. biosynthesis and regulation. Annu Rev Phytopathol 44: 417-445
- Mavrodi OV, McSpadden Gardener BB, Mavrodi DV, Bonsall RF, Weller DM,
  Thomashow LS (2001) Genetic Diversity of phlD from 2,4Diacetylphloroglucinol-Producing Fluorescent Pseudomonas spp. Phytopathology
  91: 35-43
- McSpadden Gardener BB, Gutierrez LJ, Joshi R, Edema R, Lutton E (2005) Distribution and Biocontrol Potential of phlD+ Pseudomonads in Corn and Soybean Fields. Phytopathology **95**: 715-724
- McSpadden Gardener BB, Mavrodi DV, Thomashow LS, Weller DM (2001) A rapid polymerase chain reaction-based assay characterizing rhizosphere populations of 2,4-diacetylphloroglucinol-producing bacteria. Phytopathology **91**: 44-54
- Meyer SL (2003) United States Department of Agriculture-Agricultural Research Service research programs on microbes for management of plant-parasitic nematodes. Pest Manag Sci 59: 665-670
- Nowak-Thompson B, Chaney N, Wing JS, Gould SJ, Loper JE (1999) Characterization of the pyoluteorin biosynthetic gene cluster of Pseudomonas fluorescens Pf-5. J Bacteriol 181: 2166-2174

- Peiser GD, Wang TT, Hoffman NE, Yang SF, Liu HW, Walsh CT (1984) Formation of cyanide from carbon 1 of 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid during its conversion to ethylene. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 81: 3059-3063
- Persello-Cartieaux F, Nussaume L, Robaglia C (2003) plant-rhizobacteria interactions. In Plant, Cell & Environment, Vol 26. Blackwell Publishing Limited, pp 189-199
- **Picard C, Di Cello F, Ventura M, Fani R, Guckert A** (2000) Frequency and biodiversity of 2,4-diacetylphloroglucinol-producing bacteria isolated from the maize rhizosphere at different stages of plant growth. Appl Environ Microbiol **66**: 948-955
- Piedrabuena A, Garcia-Alvarez A, Diez-Rojo MA, Bello A (2006) Use of crop residues for the control of Meloidogyne incognita under laboratory conditions. Pest Manag Sci 62: 919-926
- Pierson LS, 3rd, Gaffney T, Lam S, Gong F (1995) Molecular analysis of genes encoding phenazine biosynthesis in the biological control bacterium. Pseudomonas aureofaciens 30-84. FEMS Microbiol Lett 134: 299-307
- Pieterse CM, van Wees SC, Hoffland E, van Pelt JA, van Loon LC (1996) Systemic resistance in Arabidopsis induced by biocontrol bacteria is independent of salicylic acid accumulation and pathogenesis-related gene expression. Plant Cell 8: 1225-1237
- **Piotrowski M, Volmer JJ** (2006) Cyanide metabolism in higher plants: cyanoalanine hydratase is a NIT4 homolog. Plant Mol Biol **61:** 111-122
- Price-Whelan A, Dietrich LE, Newman DK (2006) Rethinking 'secondary' metabolism: physiological roles for phenazine antibiotics. Nat Chem Biol 2: 71-78

- Raaijmakers JM, Weller DM, Thomashow LS (1997) Frequency of Antibiotic-Producing Pseudomonas spp. in Natural Environments. Appl Environ Microbiol 63: 881-887
- Raupach GS, Kloepper JW (1998) Mixtures of plant growth-promoting rhizobacteria enhance biological control of multiple cucumber pathogens. Phytopathology 88: 1158-1164
- Rovira AD (1965) Interactions between plant roots and soil microorganisms. Annu Rev Microbiol 19: 241-266
- Rudrappa T, Splaine RE, Biedrzycki ML, Bais HP (2008) Cyanogenic pseudomonads influence multitrophic interactions in the rhizosphere. PLoS One 3: e2073
- Ryu CM, Farag MA, Hu CH, Reddy MS, Wei HX, Pare PW, Kloepper JW (2003) Bacterial volatiles promote growth in Arabidopsis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100: 4927-4932
- Sasser JN, Carter CC (1985) Overview of the international *Meloidogyne* project 1975-1984. *In* JN Sasser, CC Carter, eds, An advanced treaties on *Meloidogyne* Vol.I. Biology and Control., Vol 1, North Carolina State University and United States Agency for International Development.
- Sasser JN, Freckman DW (1987) A world perspective on nematology: the role of the society. In JA Veech, DW Dickson, eds, Vistas on nematology. Society of Nematologists, Inc., , Hyattsville, MD., pp 7-14
- Sasser JN, Krishnappa K (1980) The development of nematology on a world basis. J Nematol 12: 153-1587

- Scher FM, Baker R (1980) Mechanisms of biocontrol of *Fusarium*-suppressive soil. Phytopathol 70: 412-417
- Schippers B, Bakker AW, Bakker PAHM, Peer R (1990) Beneficial and deleterious effects of HCN-producing pseudomonads on rhizosphere interactions. Plant and Soil 129: 75-83
- Shugaev AG (1999) Alternative cyanide-resistant oxidase in plant mitochondria: structure, regulation of activity, and presumable physiological role. *Russ. J. Plant Physiol.* 46: 262-273
- Siddiqui IA, Haas D, Heeb S (2005) Extracellular protease of Pseudomonas fluorescens CHA0, a biocontrol factor with activity against the root-knot nematode Meloidogyne incognita. Appl Environ Microbiol 71: 5646-5649
- Siddiqui IA, Shaukat SS, Khan GH, Ali NI (2003) Suppression of Meloidogyne javanica by Pseudomonas aeruginosa IE-6S+ in tomato: the influence of NaCl, oxygen and iron levels. Soil Biology and Biochemistry **35:** 1625-1634
- Siddiqui ZA (2004) Effects of plant growth promoting bacteria and composed organic fertilizers on the reproduction of Meloidogyne incognita and tomato growth. Bioresource Technology 95: 223-227
- **Siddiqui ZA, Mahmood I** (1996) Biological control of plant parasitic nematodes by fungi: a review. Bioresource Technology **58**: 229-239
- Siddiqui ZA, Mahmood I (1999) Role of bacteria in the management of plant parasitic nematodes: A review. Bioresource Technology 69: 167-179

Sijmons PC (1993) Plant-nematode interactions. Plant Molecular Biology 23: 917-931

- Smiley RW, Whittaker RG, Gourlie JA, Easley SA (2005) Pratylenchus thornei Associated with Reduced Wheat Yield in Oregon. J Nematol 37: 45-54
- **Thomashow LS, Weller DM** (1996) Current concepts in the use of introduced bacteria for biological disease control: mechanisms and antifungal metabolites. *In* G Stacey, NT Keen, eds, Plant-microbe interactions, vol. 1. Chapman & Hall, New York, N.Y., pp 187-235
- **Tripathi RK, Gottlieb D** (1969) Mechanism of action of the antifungal antibiotic pyrrolnitrin. J Bacteriol **100:** 310-318
- Vanholme B, De Meutter J, Tytgat T, Van Montagu M, Coomans A, Gheysen G (2004) Secretions of plant-parasitic nematodes: a molecular update. Gene 332: 13-27
- Vessey JK (2003) Plant growth promoting rhizobacteria as biofertilizers. Plant and Soil255: 571-586
- Welbaum G, Sturz A, Dong Z, Nowak J (2004) Managing Soil Microorganisms to Improve Productivity of Agro-Ecosystems. Critical Reviews in Plant Sciences 23: 175-193
- Weller DM, Landa BB, Mavrodi OV, Schroeder KL, De La Fuente L, Blouin Bankhead S, Allende Molar R, Bonsall RF, Mavrodi DV, Thomashow LS (2007) Role of 2,4-diacetylphloroglucinol-producing fluorescent Pseudomonas spp. in the defense of plant roots. Plant Biol (Stuttg) 9: 4-20
- Weller DM, Raaijmakers JM, Gardener BBM, Thomashow LS (2002) Microbial populations responsible for specific soil suppressiveness to plant pathogens. Annual Review of Phytopathology 40: 309-348

- Williamson VM, Gleason CA (2003) Plant-nematode interactions. Curr Opin Plant Biol6: 327-333
- Williamson VM, Hussey RS (1996) Nematode pathogenesis and resistance in plants. Plant Cell 8: 1735-1745
- Zeller SL, Brandl H, Schmid B (2007) Host-plant selectivity of rhizobacteria in a crop/weed model system. PLoS ONE 2: e846
- Zuckerman BM, Esnard J (1994) Biological Control of Plant Nematodes: Current Status and Hypotheses. Jpn. J. Nematol 24: 1-13

# **CHAPTER II**

Characterization of nematode-lethal isolates of

Pseudomonas

# **Contribution of Authorship**

All experiments, figures, figure legends, and Materials and Methods selection were conducted or created by Haytham Aly except: the phenazine compound analysis was conducted in Dr. Pat Okubara's (Washington University) laboratory, and isolation and identification of bacterial strains were done by Dr. Joseph Kamalay. The chapter was edited and modified by Dr. Christopher Taylor.

#### 2.1 Abstract

Aim: To identify and characterize *Pseudomonas* isolates that have broad-spectrum control of plant-parasitic nematodes and other plant pathogens.

Material and Results: Using the "model" nematode, *Caenorhabditis elegans* in a highthroughput assay, we have recovered from water, soil or plant samples, 63 different isolates of *Pseudomonas* that display nematode inhibitory activity. About 30% of these *C. elegans*-lethal isolates were also lethal to root-knot nematode (*Meloidogyne incognita*) in an *in vitro* bioassay. In plant/sand experiments, 12 isolates exhibiting activity against root-knot nematode also significantly reduced soybean cyst nematode (*Heterodera glycines*) infestation of soybean plants. All nematode-lethal isolates were characterized on the basis of their motility, exoprotease activity, production of fluorescent metabolites, siderophores, hydrogen cyanide (HCN) and polysaccharides, and presence of genes for the biosynthesis of the antimicrobial metabolites 2,4-diacetylphloroglucinol, phenazine-1-carboxylic acid, pyrrolnitrin and pyoluteorin. Growth inhibiting activity against other plant pathogenic bacteria and fungi were observed for several of the nematode-lethal strains. Most of the isolates were motile and produced polysaccharides *in vitro*, suggesting their potential to migrate to and associate with the plant root or the nematode. In addition, production of exoprotease, siderophores and HCN was common among the nematode-lethal isolates. Biosynthesis loci for antimicrobial metabolites were detected in 13 (21%) of the 63 isolates, but only five of these also were active against *M. incognita* and three against *H. glycines*.

Conclusion: Numerous strains with broad-spectrum activity against plant-parasitic nematodes were identified. Although nematode-lethal *Pseudomonas* are likely to be motile and producers of siderophores, exoproteases, and HCN, no single biochemical factor accounted for the nematicidal activities of all isolates, suggesting that either multiple factors or an unknown single factor is involved in nematode control.

Significance: This study has identified and characterized several novel and new *Pseudomonas* isolates that have broad spectrum activity against plant pathogenic bacteria, fungi and plant-parasitic nematodes.

#### 2.2 Introduction

Plant-parasitic nematodes are among the world's most devastating pests that attack many agronomically important crops, including soybean, corn, wheat and cotton. These nematodes contribute significantly to the loss of crop yield and quality. The estimated value of agricultural damage associated with plant-parasitic nematodes is \$7 to 9 billion annually in the United States (Koenning *et al.* 1999) and over \$77 billion worldwide, which are considered to be conservative estimates by many nematologists (Sasser and Freckman 1987). Root-knot nematodes (*Meloidogyne* spp.) are obligate sedentary endoparasites that are responsible for approximately 50% of all nematode damage (Sasser, 1980). They are capable of reproducing on over 2,000 different species of plants, including many agricultural crops. The damage to crops caused by various members of the genus *Meloidogyne* has been reviewed (e.g., Sasser and Carter 1985). Symptoms of infection by root-knot nematodes may include knot- or gall-like formations on the roots that inhibit the ability of the root to take up nutrients and water (Dorhout et al., 1991). Damage due to soybean cyst nematodes has risen from \$2.6 billion worldwide (Sasser and Freckman, 1987) to over \$4 billion in the United States alone in 1994 (Wrather, 1995).

Current methods of nematode control entail the use of host genetic resistance, crop rotation and nematicidal chemicals. To date, only a few host resistance genes have been identified that can be used for combating nematodes (e.g., Williamson and Kumar 2006; Lilley et al. 2007). Additionally, the effectiveness of the resistance genes in heterologous plant species is very limited (Williamson and Hussey 1996). Although resistant plant varieties can mount effective defenses against specific nematodes, the resistance is not always durable, and sources for broad-spectrum resistance are not available for many crops (Whitehead 1997). Currently, resistant varieties used in combination with crop rotation are the most widely used method of controlling nematodes. However, a rotation regimen can limit the farmers' choice of crop type or variety. Chemical nematicides can affect many different nematodes, are costly to apply, and as most insecticides, can be harmful to humans, animals and the ecosystem. The broad-spectrum funigant methyl bromide efficiently controls nematodes and other soil-

borne pests and pathogens, but this chemical is slated to be removed from the market because of its non-specific activity against beneficial soil microorganisms and its potential as a greenhouse gas (Vick 1999; Abawi *et al.* 2000).

Although biological control offers a sustainable means of reducing plant-parasitic nematodes, this approach has met with limited success in the context of modern cropping systems, possibly due to complex interactions between the nematode, its host, other rhizosphere inhabitants and the environment (Barker 2003). Nevertheless, a large number of bacteria have been described in the literature as reducers of nematode populations, including members of the genera *Agrobacterium*, *Alcaligenes*, *Bacillus*, *Clostridium*, *Desulfovibrio*, *Pasteuria*, *Pseudomonas*, *Serratia* and *Streptomyces* (reviewed in Siddiqui and Mahmood 1999). Bacterial biocontrol agents for plant-parasitic nematodes are commercially available (Dong and Zang 2006), and species of the fungus *Trichoderma* have been also examined as a means of suppressing nematode populations (Barker 2003; Siddiqui and Shaukat 2003; Dong and Zang 2006).

The fluorescent pseudomonads are among the best-characterized biocontrol bacteria, are abundant in arable soils and are known to be excellent colonizers of the rhizosphere (Lugtenberg et al. 2001). Their activities against plant-pathogenic fungi and to a lesser extent nematodes have been documented (Sulston and Hodgkin 1988; Gallagher and Manoil 2001; Weller *et al.* 2002; Persello-Cartieaux *et al.* 2003; Hass and Défago 2005). Certain strains of *Pseudomonas* produce siderophores that chelate and sequester iron in the rhizosphere, preventing its availability to other organisms (Thomashow 1996; Hass and Défago 2005). *Pseudomonas* also can produce antifungal metabolites (antibiotics) such as 2,4-diacetylphloroglucinol (DAPG), pyrrolnitrin,

pyoluteorin, and the phenazines (reviewed in Hass and Keel 2003; Hass and Défago 2005). The broad-spectrum respiratory inhibitor hydrogen cyanide (HCN) is generated by many strains of *P. fluorescens* and *P. chlororaphis* (Hass and Keel 2003), and HCN is known to be nematicidal (Gallagher and Manoil 2001). Proteases, including an extracellular protease from *P. fluorescens* (Siddiqui *et al.* 2005), are generally considered to exert nematicidal activity by degradation of the cuticle (Siddiqui and Mahmood 1999). Cell surface polysaccharides have been implicated in attachment to host surfaces and in root colonization (De Weger *et al.* 1989; Dekkers *et al.* 1998) and in biofilm formation (Lugtenberg *et al.* 1991) but their roles in interactions with soil-borne nematodes remain uncharacterized. All together, there is limited information about the numbers and types of mechanisms used by *Pseudomonas* persist in a variety of soil types and under biotic and abiotic stress conditions.

We initiated a project to survey members of the genus *Pseudomonas* for nematicidal activity. We sought to investigate common trait(s) or characteristic(s) that might provide insights about the mechanisms underlying nematode control. In this study, we provide a biochemical characterization of 63 *Pseudomonas* isolates that are lethal to *C. elegans*. We show that about a third of these isolates also are lethal to the root-knot nematode *M. incognita* and over half of these reduce infestation of soybean cyst nematode (*H. glycines*) on soybean. The nematode-lethal *Pseudomonas* are likely to be fluorescent and motile, secrete siderophores and exoproteases, and produce hydrogen cyanide. Collectively, these bacterial isolates will be used to address fundamental

questions about the effectiveness of *Pseudomonas* as biocontrol agents of plant-parasitic nematodes.

Information about the characteristics and utility of these nematode-lethal bacteria are valuable, a clear understanding is needed of the diversity of biocontrol mechanisms and how biocontrol bacteria can be rendered more robust and effective under field conditions. In general, there is limited information on the mechanisms that the *Pseudomonas* use to deter or kill nematodes and on the bacterial traits these nematode-lethal isolates require for persistence in a variety of soil types and under biotic and abiotic stress in the field.

# 2.3 Materials and Methods

# Media

All bacterial isolates were grown at 30°C in Luria-Bertani (LB) medium (Invitrogen Corp., Carlsbad, CA), King's medium B (KMB) (King *et al.* 1954) or HY-SOY medium unless otherwise indicated. HY-SOY media is the same as KMB except that the peptone component is replaced by soy peptone (Quest International, Hoffman Estates, IL, USA). The *C. elegans* strain used in this study was maintained on nematode growth media (NGM; Lewis and Fleming 1995). The root-knot nematode, *M. incognita,* was maintained on Arabidopsis according to Hammes et al., 2005. The soybean cyst nematode, *H. glycines* was maintained on soybean plants in the greenhouse (16hr light:8hr dark; 26 °C) in sand.

#### Pseudomonas isolates used in this study

Bacterial isolates were recovered from a variety of locations and source materials for this study. Briefly, three resources were sampled: water from the Missouri and Mississippi rivers containing a high concentration of soil particulates washed from upstream soils; frozen and dried plant specimens from The Missouri Botanical Garden, where over five million plant specimens from around the world are archived; and soils from farms throughout Missouri (kindly provided by Robert Heinz, Extension Nematology Lab, University of Missouri, Columbia, MO, USA), Wisconsin and Wyoming. A total of 500 water, plant and soil samples in our collection were diluted in sterile water. Samples were plated in a dilution series on KMB and HY-SOY media and grown overnight at 30°C. Plates were stored at 4°C for three days to enhance the formation of fluorescent pigments in bacterial colonies. Reference strains of *Pseudomonas* include Pf-5 (kind gift from Dr. Linda Thomashaw) and strains Pfmvp1-4, Q8r1-96, Pf2-79, and PfQ2-87 obtained from the Okubara laboratory. Nematode-lethal isolates can be obtained from the Taylor laboratory under a standard MTA.

# Reference bacterial, fungal and nematode strains for inhibition studies

The *Pseudomonas* strains for the present study are listed in Table 2.1. Strains used for inhibition assays were *Escherichia coli* strain DH5α, *Bacillus cereus* and *Agrobacterium rhizogenes* strain K599. *E. coli* cultures were grown at 37°C; other bacterial cultures were grown at 30°C. *Fusarium solani*, causal agent of sudden death syndrome in soybean (kind gift from Dr. Dilip Shah, Donald Danforth Plant Science Center, St. Louis, MO, USA), was grown on potato dextrose agar (PDA; Difco; Becton,

Dickson and Company, Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA). The free-living nematode, *C. elegans* strain N2, and the plant-parasitic nematodes, *M. incognita* (root-knot nematode) and *H. glycines* (soybean cyst nematode; HG type 0, Race 3) were also used in this study.

# C. elegans in vitro bioassays

C. elegans bioassays were performed in triplicates in 50  $\mu$ L of bixenic aqueous culture containing the free-living nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans* and an *E. coli* food source. A wild type strain of *C. elegans* was propagated on NGM agar plates inoculated with E. coli strain MC1061 [F<sup>-</sup> araD139 (ara-leu) 7696 relA1 spoT1 galE15 galK16 (lac) X74 rpsL hsdR2 mcrA mcrB1] by incubation at 23°C in Parafilm-sealed plastic Petri plates. Egg harvesting and hatching were carried out according to Sulston and Hodgkin, 1988. Individual bacterial colonies from KMB and HY-SOY plates were inoculated into 500 µL per well of KMB in 96-deep-well micro-titer plates. Bacterial cultures were grown overnight at  $30^{\circ}$ C. Five  $\mu$ L of overnight grown bacterial culture was added in triplicate to 20 synchronized L1 stage juveniles of C. elegans that were placed in 45 µL of S-Full medium (Lewis and Fleming 1995) supplemented with *E. coli* MC1061 cells. The *E. coli* served as a nutrient source to ensure that any inhibition of the nematode growth was not due to starvation or nutritional deficiencies. Five uL of overnight E. coli DH5 $\alpha$  culture and dH<sub>2</sub>O were added to 20 L1 stage of C. elegans to serve as a negative controls. Nematode populations were evaluated for lethality after incubation at 23°C for up to 7 days. Bacterial isolates exhibiting an  $LD_{100}$  (lethal dose = 100%) under the described test conditions were restreaked on fresh KMB plates, and single colonies isolated and retested. Isolates were classified as non-lethal (no or limited death after 7 days), slow- (kills all nematodes after 4 days;  $LD_{100}$ ), moderate- (kills all nematodes

between 2- 4 days;  $LD_{100}$ ) or fast- (kills all nematodes on the first day of the assay;  $LD_{100}$ ). Strains Pf-5, Pf mvp 1-4, and Pf Q2-87 (Kraus and Loper 1995) was used as reference strains. All nematode-lethal strains were re-streaked on KMB plates and an individual colony picked and retested. Only those isolates which retested positive for nematode activity were tested further.

# Root-knot nematode in vitro bioassays

*Pseudomonas* isolates lethal to *C. elegans* were tested *in vitro* for activity against the root-knot nematode, *M. incognita*. The root-knot nematode bioassay was identical to that for *C. elegans* except that 40 freshly hatched second-stage juveniles (J2) of axenically-grown *M. incognita* were used for each assay and no *E.coli* MC1061 was added. Isolates were deemed lethal to root-knot nematodes when the nematodes were obviously dead (digested by the bacteria) or became ridged (Fig. 2.1) and failed to move either when prodded with a dental pick or when transferred to fresh NGM plates.

# Soybean cyst nematode in planta bioassay

The *in planta* activity of the root-knot *Pseudomonas* lethal isolates against the soybean cyst nematode, *H. glycines* was performed as described by Siddiqui and Shaukat (2004). Soybean seeds were sterilized by chlorine gas under vacuum desiccator for 18 hrs (2 ml of 37 % (w/w) HCl was added to 100 ml commercial bleach). Sterilized soybean seeds were sown individually in small pots filled with 300 g of unsterilized sand, placed in a growth chamber (26°C; 70% humidity; 600 mol/m<sup>2</sup> light intensity) and sub-irrigated. After 10 days, 15 soybean seedlings were inoculated as a soil drench, with

overnight cultures of *Pseudomonas* isolates resuspended in sterile water at a rate of  $10^4$  cells per gram of sand. Control plants (45 in total) were mock-inoculated using only water. Four days after bacterial inoculation, 4,000 soybean cyst eggs were applied to the sand of each plant. After 4 weeks, shoots were removed and root systems vigorously washed with tap water to dislodge cyst. Root systems were blotted dry and dried in a drying oven (55°C). Root dry-weight was measured for each plant. Nematode cysts were harvested from the sand and counted under a dissecting microscope. The number of cysts per gram of dry root weight was determined. Several strains (14B2, 14B11, 15G2, 48C10) were repeated three times to confirm consistency of the data obtained. The Student's unpaired t-test was performed to determine significance (P < 0.05) of cyst nematode number per gram of root when inoculated with different *Pseudomonas* isolates as compared to that of the control (mock-inoculated).

### Bacterial and fungal inhibition assays

Inhibition assays were performed *in vitro* to test the activity of all 63 *Pseudomonas* isolates against the fungal phytopathogen, *F. solani*, and three bacterial strains, *E. coli*, *A. rhizogenes*, and *B. cereus*. For *F. solani* assays, 7-mm diameter agar plugs of fungal culture were transferred to the center of a fresh plate of PDA (Difco) and incubated at room temperature. After three days, 10  $\mu$ L of an exponentially growing culture adjusted to an OD<sub>600nm</sub> of 0.2 was spread on one side of the assay plate. The plates were incubated at 30°C for three days and visually scored for inhibition of fungal growth. For bacterial inhibition assays, 500  $\mu$ L of overnight cultures of *E. coli*, *B. cereus* or *A. rhizogenes* were used to inoculate 1% LB top agar (held at 42°C) and spread onto fresh LB plates. Filter disks (6mm diameter) were dipped into overnight cultures of each

*Pseudomonas* isolate and placed onto the top agar plates. Plates were incubated at 30°C overnight and the zone of bacterial inhibition was measured

#### **Bacterial identification**

Primers that target highly conserved regions of the 16S ribosomal RNA (rRNA) sequences (Shiomi *et al.* 1999) were used to PCR amplify the 16S rRNA from freshly isolated genomic DNA (DNeasy, Qiagen, Valencia, CA, USA). PCR amplified products were sequenced and identified using BLASTN analysis (Altschul *et al.* 1997). The 16S ribosomal rRNA sequence was amplified from control strain Pf-5 (Kraus and Loper 1995).

# Motility assay

Motility assays were performed as described by Mavrodi *et al.* (2006). LB medium with 0.3%, 0.5%, 1.0%, or 1.5% agar were inoculated with 5  $\mu$ L of logarithmically grown cultures of *Pseudomonas* adjusted to OD<sub>600nm</sub> 0.1. Plates were incubated right-side up at 30°C and the diameter of outward expansion of the bacterial colony was measured at 24, 48 and 72 hours to determine motility. Isolates were classified as non-motile (no expansion of the inoculated region), slow ( $\leq$ 30 mm colony diameter) or fast (>30 mm colony diameter) within 24 hours on 0.3% agar plates. Strain Pf-5 (Kraus and Loper 1995) was used as reference strain for fast motility.

# Polysaccharide production and fluorescence

Production of polysaccharides and fluorescent compounds was assayed as described by Mavrodi *et al.* (2006). The isolates of *Pseudomonas* spp. were inoculated on Pseudomonas Agar F (Difco; Becton, Dickson and Company, Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA) agar and incubated at 30°C. Polysaccharide production (mucoid phenotype) was scored visually after two days of growth. These plates also were placed on a UV light source and visually scored for fluorescence at two days. Reference *P. fluorescens* strain Pf-5 (Kraus and Loper 1995) was used as a positive control for production of fluorescent compounds.

# Exoprotease production

Bacterial isolates were tested for extracellular protease production according to Sacherer *et al.* (1994). Briefly, cultures were grown overnight in LB at 30°C. Casein proteolyzing activity was tested by inoculating 5  $\mu$ L of logarithmically-grown *Pseudomonas* cultures adjusted to OD<sub>600nm</sub> 0.1 onto skim milk agar plates (Difco). Plates were incubated overnight at 30°C and zones of clearing around the initial sites of inoculation were measured. *P. fluorescens* strain CHA0 (Voisard *et al.* 1989) was used as a positive control.

# Siderophore production

Siderophore production was determined on chromo azurol S (CAS) plates according to Schwyn and Neilands (1987) with some modifications. Solution I contained 60.5mg CAS dissolved in 50 mL water, Solution II contained 1 mM FeCl<sub>3</sub>·6H<sub>2</sub>O, 10 mM
HCl, and Solution III consisted of 72.9 mg hexadecyltrimethylammonium bromide (HDTMA) dissolved in 40 mL water. Solution I (50 mL) was mixed with 10 mL of Solution II and the resulting mixture slowly added to Solution III. The resulting dark blue reagent was autoclaved at 121°C for 15 minutes, mixed carefully to avoid air bubbles with 900 mL of KMB agar at 50°C (CAS) and poured into Petri plates. The CAS plates were inoculated with the *Pseudomonas* isolates and incubated at 30°C for two days. Siderophore production was determined by observing the orange halos around bacterial colonies. Isolates were classified as non-producers (no orange halos) or producers (weak to strong orange halos) after 48 hours on CAS agar.

## HCN production assays

HCN production was measured both qualitatively and quantitatively. The qualitative assay was performed according to Feigel and Anger (1966). Briefly, five mg of copper ethylacetoacetate and 5 mg of 4,4'-methylenebis (N,N-dimethylaniline) were dissolved in 2 mL of chloroform to form the HCN detection solution (colorless). Filter disks (6mm diameter) were moistened with a drop of HCN detection solution and placed on the inner lids of LB medium plates inoculated with the. *Pseudomonas* isolates. The plates were incubated overnight at 30°C. The appearance of a blue color on the detection paper indicated HCN production.

Production of HCN was quantitatively assayed using a micro-cyanide-ion selective electrode (Lazar Research Laboratories, Los Angeles, CA, USA) as described by Zlosnik and Williams (2004) with some modifications. Fifteen mL of LB medium

were placed into 50 mL conical tubes and inoculated with each *Pseudomonas* isolate. Four mL of 4 M NaOH was added to 15 mL conical tubes and placed within the 50 mL tubes to trap the HCN. Cultures were incubated for two days at 30°C. A 0.1M stock solution of potassium cyanide (KCN, Fluka Chemika/Biochemika, Buchs, Switzerland) dissolved in 4 M NaOH was made immediately before use. The stock solution was serially diluted to 10<sup>-2</sup> M, 10<sup>-3</sup> M, 10<sup>-4</sup> M and 10<sup>-5</sup> M KCN for a standard curve. HCN content of the 4 M NaOH trap solution from each *Pseudomonas* culture was quantified using the cyanide electrode and the KCN standard curve. HCN measurements were taken on three biological replicates of each isolate.

# Detection of secondary metabolite biosynthetic genes using PCR

*Pseudomonas* isolates were cultured for 16 to 18 hours in 3 mL of LB medium at 28°C, 200 rpm. Cultures (2.5  $\mu$ L) were used directly in PCR reactions containing 0.2 mM of each deoxynucleotide, 2 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 2 pmol of each primer, and 0.2 U Flexi-Taq (Invitrogen Corp., Carlsbad, CA) in a total volume of 25  $\mu$ L. PCR was performed using a PTC-200 thermocycler (MJ Research, Inc., Waltham, MA). The amplification protocol for *phlD* and *phzCD* was one cycle of 95°C for 3 minutes followed by 35 cycles of 94°C for 1 minute, 60°C for 1 minute, 72°C for 1 minute. The amplification of *pltB* and *prnC* was the same, except that the initial denaturation was performed at 94°C for 2 minutes, and annealing was done at 58°C for 45 seconds. PCR primers B2BF 5'-ACCCACCGCAGCATCGTTTATGAGC-3' and BPR4 5'-CCGCCGGTATGGAAGATGAAAAAGTC-3' were used to amplify *phlD* (McSpadden

Gardener *et al.* 2001); PCA2a 5'-TTGCCAAGCCTCGCTCCAAC-3' and PCA3b 5'-CCGCGTTGTTCCTCGTTCAT-3' for *phzCD* (Raaijmakers *et al.* 1999); PltBf 5'-CGGAGCATGGACCCCCAGC-3' and PltBr 5'-CGGAGCATGGACCCCCAGC-3' for *pltB* (Mavrodi *et al.* 2001); and PrnCf 5'-CCACAAGCCCGGCCAGGAGC-3' and PrnCr 5'-GAGAAGAGCGGGTCCATGAAGCC-3' for *prnC* (Mavrodi *et al.* 2001). *P. fluorescens* strains Q8r1-96 (Raaijmakers *et al.* 1999; Mavrodi *et al.* 2006), 2-79 (Weller and Cook 1983) and Pf-5 (Kraus and Loper 1995) served as positive controls for DAPG, PCA, and pyrrolnitrin and pyoluteorin biosynthetic loci, respectively. PCR products were partitioned on 1.5 % agarose gels. Expected product sizes were 629 bp (*phlD*), 1150 bp (*phzCD*), 773 bp (*pltB*) and 719 bp (*prnC*).

## Correlation analysis

Pair-wise correlation was performed using Pearson's correlation coefficient analysis (SAS vers. 9.3, SAS Institute, Inc., Cary, NC). The number of isolates harboring one trait was used to calculate the expected number of isolates harboring a second trait, assuming that the second trait was independent of the first (null hypothesis).

#### 2.4 Results

## Identification of Pseudomonas isolates lethal to C. elegans

Bacterial isolates recovered from 500 herbarium, water and soil samples were cultured and their activity against *C. elegans* determined. On average, 16 individual isolated bacterial colonies (single colonies with different color, morphologies, or altered sized colonies) were tested per sample. In total, 768 bacterial isolates were isolated from water, 1,440 from frozen herbarium samples, 2112 from dried herbarium samples and 3,660 from soil samples and tested in the high-throughput *C. elegans* assay (Fig. 2.2). Isolates were considered lethal to *C. elegans* if all nematodes were killed (LD<sub>100</sub>) during the allotted bioassay time (7 days) in each of the triplicated wells. Of the nearly 8,000 bacterial isolates screened, 350 displayed inhibition of *C. elegans* development *in vitro*. BLASTN analysis of 16S ribosomal DNA segments from the *C. elegans* lethal isolates (data not shown) indicated that these isolates could loosely be grouped into three major classes: 73% (249 isolates) are *Bacillus* spp., 18% (63 isolates) are *Pseudomonas* spp., and 9% (30 isolates) represent other bacterial species. The 63 isolates identified as *Pseudomonas* were further examined in this study.

*Pseudomonas* isolates were further characterized for their killing characteristics (Table 2.1). Thirty isolates (48%) killed *C. elegans* in the first day of the assay. Eleven isolates (18%) were considered moderate killers while 22 of the isolates were slow killers (34%) taking up to seven days to kill all nematodes within the well. The end fate for all *C. elegans* was the complete digestion/dissolution of nematode bodies by the overgrowth

of bacteria in the well. The biocontrol strains Pf-5, Pf mvp 1-4 and Pf Q2-87 were all fast killers of *C. elegans*.

### In vitro lethality to root-knot nematodes

To determine whether the *C. elegans*-lethal *Pseudomonas* isolates were also lethal to root-knot nematode, we challenged second-stage juveniles (J2) of *M. incognita* with whole bacteria and examined juveniles for movement at five days post-incubation. J2 nematodes mock-inoculated with water or *E. coli* were active and moving at the end of the assay period (Fig. 2.1A). Of the 63 *C. elegans*-lethal strains, 20 (30%) were lethal to *M. incognita* juveniles (Figure 2.3, Table 2.1). Biocontrol strains Pf-5, Pf mvp 1-4 and Pf Q2-87 were not lethal to root-knot nematode. Post-mortem analysis showed both nonreversible paralysis and complete rigidity of the nematode body or complete digestion and dissolution of the nematode body. We found that all nematodes that exhibited rigidity at day five of the bioassay failed to have their motility restored when removed away from the bacteria, transferred to fresh NGM plates or poked with a sharp dental pick.

## In vivo lethality to soybean cyst nematodes

Due to time and space limitations only those 20 *Pseudomonas* isolates that showed *in vitro* activity against *C. elegans* and *M. incognita* were tested in a whole plant assay against the soybean cyst nematode, *H. glycines*. Twelve (60%) of the twenty isolates (14B2, 15D11, 15G2, 28B5, 39A2, 48C10, 48D1, 88A6, 88B11, 90F12, 91D1, and 528C10) significantly (P < 0.05) reduced the final population densities of cysts per plant as compared to the control (Fig. 2.4). Shoot growth was uniform among all treatments and controls. However, several isolates had increased root weight (data not shown) as compared to the controls suggesting that these isolates may have rootpromoting properties.

### Fungal and bacterial growth inhibition assays

Potential antibacterial activity of each nematicidal *Pseudomonas* isolate was tested using three different bacteria, *E. coli* (a Gram-negative enteric bacterium), *B. cereus* (a Gram-positive food-borne pathogen) and *A. rhizogenes* (a Gram-negative soil-borne plant pathogen). Anti-bacterial activity was based on a zone of growth inhibition (clear ring) around the *Pseudomonas* colony. Of the 63 isolates tested, 11 (17%) showed activity against *E. coli*, 26 (41%) against *A. rhizogenes* and 34 (54%) against *B. cereus* (Figure 2.3; Table 2.1). Furthermore, twenty isolates inhibited the growth of more than one bacterium and eight inhibited the growth of all three bacteria tested.

Activity of the *Pseudomonas* isolates against the plant-pathogenic fungus *F*. *solani* was evaluated based on an observable reduction of growth of fungal hyphae toward the *Pseudomonas* colony. In our study, 25 isolates (39%) exhibited antifungal activity (Figure 2.3; Table 2.1). Interestingly, the growth of three isolates, 528C10, 48B7, and 91D1, was inhibited by *F. solani*. Four isolates; 3D6, 12H11, 15H10 and 36C6, showed activity against *F. solani* and all three bacteria. The biocontrol strain Pf-5 showed activity against all bacteria and fungi tested as expected though did not exhibit any significant activity against plant-parasitic nematodes.

## *Motility*

We tested the ability of 63 *C. elegans*-lethal isolates of *Pseudomonas* to migrate on semi-solid LB medium. Motility was scored according to the diameter of the bacterial colony after 24 hours of growth on 0.3% LB agar. These conditions were selected

because differences among the isolates were obvious by 24 hr and at agar concentrations greater than 0.3%, most isolates were unable to migrate from the initial colony. We observed that 49 of the isolates (78%) were motile on the semi-solid LB agar. Twenty nine isolates and the Pf-5 control exhibited fast motility (>30mm of outward growth in 24 hours), 21 exhibited slow motility (<30mm) and 13 were non-motile (Table 2.1). All herbarium isolates were classified as highly motile, whereas 63% and 25% of the isolates collected from water and soil samples, respectively, were placed in this class.

### Polysaccharide, exoprotease and siderophore production

To test for the production of polysaccharides, we examined the 63 nematicidal *Pseudomonas* isolates for their ability to produce mucoid colonies on *Pseudomonas* Agar F (Difco). After 48 hours of growth, 36 of the 63 isolates (56%) exhibited a mucoid phenotype (Fig. 2.5; Table 2.1). Forty seven (75%) of the herbarium isolates were polysaccharide producers. Polysaccharide production was observed in 23 and 40 (37% and 64%) of isolates from water and soil samples, respectively.

Fifty of the 63 (79%) isolates exhibited exoprotease activity based on their ability to proteolyze milk casein (Fig. 2.5; Table 2.1). One-half (50%) of the herbarium isolates were exoprotease producers, whereas 89% and 80% of the isolates from water and soil samples demonstrated exoprotease activity.

Siderophore production in our *Pseudomonas* isolates was assessed by conversion of the blue pigment in CAS medium to orange after 48 hr of growth. Of the 63 isolates, 49 (77%) produced siderophores (Fig. 2.5; Table 2.1). Fourteen isolates were considered non-producers (no orange halos; class 0), 11 were weak producers (small orange halos;

class 1), 17 were moderate producers (bright distinctive orange halos; class 2), and 21 were strong producers (plate was entirely orange; class 3) (Table 2.1). Siderophore production was prevalent in isolates from water and soil samples, at 84% and 77%, respectively, whereas 62% of the herbarium isolates were siderophore producers.

## Fluorescent pigment production

Fluorescent compounds were observed in 49 of 63 (78%) *Pseudomonas* isolates after culture on *Pseudomonas* Agar F plates. These compounds rendered the colonies orange, orange-yellow, blue, green, blue-green or violet blue under UV light (Fig. 2.5; Table 2.1). Certain isolates produced soluble fluorescent pigments that diffused into the media including the control strain Pf-5.

# Detection of antibiotic biosynthesis genes

PCR-based assays were conducted to detect genes encoding biosynthesis enzymes for the antimicrobial metabolites DAPG, PCA, pyrrolnitrin and pyoluteorin. Thirteen of the 63 isolates harbored one or more gene (Table 2.1). DAPG and pyrrolnitrin genes were most prevalent, occurring in 8 and 7 of the 63 isolates, respectively, whereas the PCA gene was detected in 3 isolates and the pyoluteorin gene in 2 isolates (Table 2.1). Isolate 1B1 was positive for three of the four genes, and isolates 1F2, 14B11, 48B8 and 48G9 each carried two genes. The DAPG and PCA genes were mutually exclusive in our isolate collection.

# HCN production

Production of HCN by 63 isolates nematicidal to *C. elegans* was qualitatively evaluated on the basis of the appearance of blue color on HCN detection paper. Of the 63 *Pseudomonas* isolates screened, 39 (62%) produced HCN (Fig. 2.5; Table 2.1). HCN production was observed in 79% and 72% of the isolates from water and soil samples, respectively, whereas 25% of herbarium isolates produced HCN.

A quantitative HCN assay was conducted using a micro-cyanide probe to authenticate the qualitative assay and to measure the maximum level of the HCN produced by each isolate after two days. The HCN standard curve (r=0.99) was used for the quantification. Total HCN produced by each isolate was reproducible among triplicate samples (Table 2.1). An arbitrary cut-off for categorizing an isolate as a HCN producer was set at 1 µmol, the amount determined to be lethal to *C. elegans* in a study by Gallagher and Manoil (2001). HCN production varied among the isolates, ranging from 1 µmol to 731 µmols (Table 2.1). Fifty-five isolates (87%) were classified as HCN producers using the quantitative assay. Fifteen isolates identified as HCN producers (many of them strong) from the qualitative assay were classified as non-HCN producers using the HCN detection paper.

## Correlative analysis of measured Pseudomonas traits

We sought to determine if any of the measured traits were correlated (either positively or negatively) using Pearson's correlation coefficient analysis (SAS Institute, Inc.), which assigned probabilities that an isolate displaying one trait randomly harbored a second trait; the null hypothesis was that the two traits were unlinked. Only those traits tested for all 63 isolates were considered for this analysis (lethality to soybean cyst nematode was not considered since only 20 isolates were tested). The p-values for each pair-wise analysis are shown in Figure 2.6. Control of F. solani was significantly (p=0.047) correlated to HCN production. A correlation was noted between inhibition of A. rhizogenes and E. coli (p=0.002) in the collection of Pseudomonas isolates. Inhibition of A. rhizogenes and E. coli also were significantly correlated with siderophore production at p=0.000 and p=0.003, respectively. Siderophore production and root-knot nematode inhibition were correlated (p=0.041), but inhibition cannot be attributed to iron sequestration under our Fe-rich conditions used for the assays. Many Pseudomonas isolates produce fluorescent compounds, exoprotease and HCN, so the significant correlations between exoprotease and HCN (p=0.011) and fluorescence and HCN (p= 0.024) are not unexpected. Though common to most of the *Pseudomonas* isolates tested, exoprotease, siderophore, and polysaccharide production were not correlated with each other. Inhibition of bacterial growth and root-knot nematodes also was uncorrelated. Furthermore, lethality to root-knot nematodes was not associated with motility or production of polysaccharides, antimicrobial metabolites, exoprotease or HCN.

## 2.5 Discussion

We recovered *Pseudomonas* isolates from 500 different plants, water and soil samples and identified 63 isolates that were lethal to the model nematode *C. elegans* in our high-throughput bioassay. Twenty of the 63 isolates were also lethal to the plant-parasitic root-knot nematode *M. incognita*, and 13 of these significantly reduced *H. glycines* infestation on soybean. Additionally, several inhibited the growth of other plant pathogens, bacteria and/or fungi, suggesting that certain isolates exert a broad spectrum of action. This broad-spectrum inhibition, combined with possible plant colonization potential, makes these isolates desirable in future biocontrol studies.

One question we wished to address in this study is whether the "model" nematode, *C. elegans*, is a useful tool for identifying bacteria that have activity against plant-parasitic nematodes. The feeding behavior of the *C. elegans* is different from that of the *M. incognita*. The *C. elegans* have been extensively used as a model to study bacterial pathogenesis in high-throughput experimentation (reviewed in Kaletta and Hengartner 2006). The lifestyle of *C. elegans* differs from that of the plant-parasitic nematodes. The *C. elegans* can feed on and ingest the bacteria as their sole source of nutrients, whereas the plant- parasitic nematodes are obligate parasites, requiring a host for their survival making the high-throughput analyses difficult. Thus, we chose *C. elegans* as a model for our *in vitro* assays. Of the 63 *Pseudomonas* isolates identified, nearly 20% showed *in planta* activity against a plant-parasitic nematode. The rate of lethal bacterial isolate identification from our high-throughput *C. elegans* bioassay was <4.3 %. Due to the obligate nature of plant-parasitic nematodes, bacteria have different ways that cause the lethality. In addition, some bacterial isolates took longer than others

to kill the *C. elegans*, suggesting that build up of the lethal factor is necessary prior to the death of the nematodes. Unlike *C. elegans*, *M. incognita* is a plant parasite that feeds only on plant tissues. Our results showed that all the bacterial isolates that were lethal to *M. incognita* produce HCN. Because of the inability to screen large number of bacterial isolates *in planta*, the use of *C. elegans* as a prescreen for identifying nematode-lethal isolates increases the likelihood of identifying bacteria lethal to plant-parasitic nematodes.

As part of our analysis we wanted to determine the best resources (i.e. plants, soil, or water samples) for identifying nematode-lethal bacteria. On average our "hit" rate for identifying nematode-lethal isolates was <4.3%, of which the bulk of the nematode-lethal bacteria isolated were related to *Bacillus* (Fig. 2.2). This is not surprising because most of the material tested came from dried herbarium collected plant samples and soil, both resources favoring bacteria that can persist during periods of drying. It is interesting to note that one can increase the likelihood of identifying a bacterial isolate that is lethal to nematodes by testing dried materials. Bacteria isolated from samples stored in the herbarium collection at the Missouri Botanical Garden produced a preponderance of *Bacillus* related bacteria. Presumably these bacteria develop from spores that can persist for long periods of time and are present on the collected plant material. Numerous strains of Gram-positive bacteria related to *Pasteuria* and *Bacillus* have been characterized for their lethal effects on nematodes. Some of these have been further characterized for their potential for plant-parasitic nematode control (reviewed by Tian *et al.* 2007)

Since *Pseudomonas* are susceptible to drying (Morrison and Hammer 1941) moist samples (i.e. water, frozen herbarium plant samples, and soils) would increase the

likelihood of identifying *Pseudomonas* that are lethal to nematodes. Overall the best resource for identifying *Pseudomonas* nematode-lethal isolates was from water samples. Moreover, most of the *Pseudomonas* identified from water samples were fast-killers of nematodes and tended to be highly motile. It is interesting to speculate whether the nematode-lethal isolates of *Pseudomonas* found in water samples have adapted to water life by being able to quickly move to a potential host nematode, attack, and kill.

Pseudomonas are members of root-associated bacteria, collectively called rhizobacteria, that have evolved mechanisms for infecting, killing and suppressing other rhizosphere inhabitants. Members of the genus *Pseudomonas* have been extensively investigated in the context of control of fungal and bacterial plant pathogens (reviewed in Walsh et al. 2001). Biological control is attributed to the ability of Pseudomonas spp. to stimulate plant growth, aggressively colonize the host rhizosphere, and directly or indirectly protect plants against soilborne pathogens. The potential of rhizobacteria to control nematode pests, such as soybean cyst and root-knot nematodes (Kloepper et al. 1992), has received much consideration in the past few decades. Among the nematicidal rhizobacteria, a majority is represented by species of Pseudomonas, Bacillus, and Streptomyces (Emmert and Handelsman 1999; Pusey 1999; Weller et al. 2002). For example, P. chlororaphis has been reported to suppress the root-lesion nematode Pratylenchus penetrans (Hass and Défago 2005), and P. aeruginosa and P. fluorescens strain CHA0 reduced gall formation on roots grown in soils infested with root-knot nematodes (Hanna et al. 1999; Ali et al. 2002; Siddiqui and Shaukat 2003; Siddiqui et al. 2005; review by Dong and Zang 2006). Nematicidal biocontrol organisms are commercially available (Dong and Zang 2006).

Broad spectrum biocontrol activities (approximately 74% of *Pseudomonas* isolates) were observed for many of our *Pseudomonas* isolates. Isolate 37A11 has activity against *M. incognita, B. cereus, A. rhizogenes* and *E. coli*. Isolates 14B2 and 48D1 exhibited activity against all plant pathogens tested, *M. incognita, H. glycines, F. solani* and *A. rhizogenes*. *Pseudomonas* isolates 91D1 and 88A6 gave the strongest level of protection (88 and 78% reduction, respectively; Fig. 2.4) against soybean cyst nematode and both were from different Missouri soil samples. Microorganisms in suppressive soils have been partially characterized and *Pseudomonas* has been identified within these samples; however it is unknown how much they contribute to their suppressive effects (Borneman and Ole Backer 2007).

As part of our analysis we collectively examined the 63 nematode-lethal *Pseudomonas* isolates for traits linked with biocontrol. Rhizobacteria have evolved numerous mechanisms for infecting and killing nematodes (Hanna *et al.* 1999; Siddiqui and Mahmood 1999; Kerry 2000). Additional traits proposed to be involved in nematode-lethality include exoprotease production (Siddiqui *et al.* 2005), HCN production (Hass and Défago 2005) and small metabolite production (Hamdan *et al.* 1991; Freedman *et al.* 1989; Henry *et al.* 1991). Other traits associated with pathogenicity including motility, polysaccharide, and siderophore production were also examined.

Our results show that bacterial isolates that were lethal to *C. elegans* have different rates of lethality. Strains associated with water appear to kill the nematode very quickly while those associated with soil take longer for lethality to manifest. We speculate that these differences suggest either different mechanisms for killing nematodes, or alternatively, that slow-killing isolates took longer to build up lethal factor(s) necessary for death. Larger more comprehensive mutagenesis experiments will be needed to determine whether a common killing mechanism exists or multiple mechanisms are available in the *Pseudomonas* genera.

Fifty five (87%) of the C. elegans-lethal Pseudomonas isolates from water and soil samples produced HCN. The prevalence of HCN production has been reported for other collections of fluorescent pseudomonads (e.g., Kremer and Souissi 2001; Rezzonico et al. 2007 27, 44). The levels of HCN production varied among our isolates and were influenced by the oxygen level and the growth medium. Some differences were noticed between the qualitative and quantitative assays that cause false positive or negative results. The reasons for that may be due to culture conditions (liquid media for quantitative and agar media for qualitative measurements), endogenous levels of HCN production below the threshold of detection of the filter paper assays, and exogenous airborne compounds that might cause false positive or negative results. The quantitative measurements, done in triplicate using a sensitive and specific cyanide detector, were highly reproducible among replicated data sets. The broad-spectrum action of HCN on the respiratory electron transport chain may account for the nematicidal activity of our *Pseudomonas* isolates, but HCN was clearly not a common metabolite among all the isolates. HCN production may be detrimental to the plant and could explain the finding that only 25% of the isolates cultured from plant samples were HCN producers. Our results showed that all bacterial isolates lethal to *M. incognita* produce HCN albeit at different levels. However, HCN cannot be the only factor for killing nematodes since numerous other isolates which are not lethal to root-knot and soybean cyst nematode also produce HCN.

Approximately 74% of the root-knot nematode lethal isolates were exoprotease producers. This too cannot be the only factor for killing the nematodes, since numerous isolates not lethal to *M. incognita* or *H. glycines* are exoprotease producers. However, we cannot necessarily rule out exoproteases given they may have different specificities and modes of action

*Pseudomonas* spp. that produce HCN in combination with other secondary metabolites and/or enzymatic proteins are not uncommon (Kraus and Loper 1995; Mavrodi *et al.* 2001; Ramette *et al.* 2006; Rezzonico *et al.* 2007). In our collection, we noted that six of 13 isolates harbored two or three biosynthetic genes for DAPG, PCA, pyrrolnitrin or pyoluteorin. Exoprotease and HCN have both been identified as potential markers for lethality by other laboratories (Laville *et al.* 1998; Siddiqui *et al.* 2005), but the role of this combination in combating nematodes remains to be determined. DAPG and PCA loci were mutually exclusive among the isolates.

The prevalence of fluorescent pigment production among our isolates is not surprising given that the diffusible fluorescent siderophore pyoveridin is produced by a majority of fluorescent pseudomonads (Hass and Défago 2005). It has been suggested that phenazines may help mobilize iron from the rhizosphere (Hass and Défago 2005). The *phz* biosynthetic locus was detected only in a small portion of our nematicidal isolates. Interestingly, siderophore production was also correlated with antibiotic activity against *A. rhizogenes*. This indicates the possibility that iron is especially critical for the growth of *A. rhizogenes*.

The ability of the biocontrol agent to inhibit pathogenic microorganisms and to survive in the soil can be attributed to its ability to compete with other organisms for nutrients such as iron. Nearly all living organisms require iron for redox reactions, protein structure, and enzymatic and organellar function (Huertas *et al.* 2006). Results from our *in vitro* experiments showed that the majority of the *C. elegans*-lethal *Pseudomonas* isolates produce siderophores, compounds that sequester iron from the surrounding environment. Interestingly, siderophore production was correlated with root-knot nematode lethality, however given the iron rich conditions of the assay the lethality is not likely due to a loss of usable iron. The possibility that iron (or iron siderophores) play a role in pathways that control nematode lethality can not be ruled out. The nematicidal activity of siderophore-producing isolates will need to be measured under iron-limiting conditions.

Attachment and colonization of biocontrol organisms to plant roots is a limiting step in biological control of pathogenic fungi (Schippers *et al.* 1987; Raaijmakers *et al.* 1999), and is influenced by chemotaxis, motility, and lipopolysaccharide production (Turnbull et al. 2001; de Weert et al. 2002). Motility and polysaccharide production are common among the fluorescent pseudomonads, and in this study were common among our *C. elegans*-lethal isolates. Motility and polysaccharide production were especially prevalent in isolates collected from plant (herbarium) samples. Motility may be an important fitness trait for activity against migratory stages of nematodes. Likewise it has been shown in other *C. elegans* pathogen systems that biofilm formation, of which polysaccharides are an important component, governs the pathology of the nematode

(Darby *et al.* 2007). However, as indicated by our correlation analysis, motility and polysaccharides were not correlated with activity against root-knot nematode.

Correlative analysis indicates that although motility and exoprotease, siderophore, HCN, fluorescent compound and polysaccharides production are common among the *C. elegans*-lethal isolates, they were not sole predictors for lethality to nematodes. This suggests that an appropriate factor for lethality to plant-parasitic nematodes has not been identified or, alternatively, members of the *Pseudomonas* genus have more than one way to kill nematodes. We favor the latter hypothesis because exoproteases and HCN have both been identified as potential factors for lethality by other laboratories (Laville *et al.* 1998; Siddiqui *et al.* 2005). The biochemical characteristics examined in this study are a subset of known antimicrobial factors. For instance, cyclic lipopeptide surfactants (de Souza *et al.* 2003) are of special interest as nematicidal agents based on their potential to breach the nematode cuticle.

Collectively, our 63 bacterial isolates can be used to address some fundamental questions about the *Pseudomonas*-nematode interaction. Our findings provide a first step to identifying nematicidal mechanisms exerted by *Pseudomonas* spp. and pose additional questions: How well do our isolates colonize roots of plants? How does colonization change upon nematode infection? At what stage of nematode development are the bacteria exerting their lethality? Future work is needed to provide more information about which isolates are most effective against a broader spectrum of plant-parasitic nematodes, whether these share common biochemical characteristics, and if any shared characteristics can be used to select and develop successful biocontrol measures.

## Acknowledgements

This research was supported by U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) – National Research Initiative Grant # MOR-2007-02230 (H.A., J.C.K., N.W. and C.G.T.) and USDA Agricultural Research Service Project Number 5248-22000-012-00D (P.O.). Special thanks to Dr. Bruce Mackey (USDA ARS, Albany, CA) for help with the correlation analysis and to Drs. Veena, Yuhong Li, Thomas Fester, Heather Marella, Linda Thomashow and Dmitri Mavrodi for critical reading of the manuscript.

## 2.6 References

- Abawi, G. S. and T. L. Widmer. 2000. Impact of soil health management practices on soilborne pathogens, nematodes and root diseases of vegetable crops. Appl. Soil Ecol. 15: 37–47.
- Ali, N. I., I. A. Siddiqui, S. S. Shaukat, and M. J. Zaki. 2002. Nematicidal activity of some strains of *Pseudomonas* spp. Soil Biol. Biochem. 34: 1051–1058.
- Altschul, S. F., T. L. Madden, A. A. Schaffer, J. Zhang, Z. Zhang, W. Miller, D. J. Lipman. 1997. Gapped BLAST and PSI-BLAST: a new generation of protein database search programs. Nucleic Acids Res. 25: 3389–3402.
- Barker, K. R. 2003. Perspectives on plant and soil nematology. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 41: 1–25.
- Borneman, J., and J. Ole Becker. 2007. Identifying Microorganisms involved in specific pathogen suppression in soil. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 45: 153-172.

- Darby, C., A. Chakraborti, S. M. Politz, C. C. Daniels, L. Tan, and K. Drace. 2007. Caenorhabditis elegans Mutants Resistant to Attachment of Yersinia Biofilms. Genetics. 176(1): 221–230.
- de Souza, J. T., M. de Boer, P. de Waard, T. A. van Beck and J. M. Raaijmakers. 2003. Biochemical, genetic and zoosporicidal properties of cyclic lipopeptide surfactants produced by *Pseudomonas fluorescens*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 69: 7161-7172.
- de Weert, S., H. Vermeiren, I. H. M. Mulders, I. Kuiper, N. Hendrickx, G. V. Bloemberg, J. Vanderleyden, R. De Mot, and B. J. J. Lugtenberg. 2002.
  Flagella-driven chemotaxis towards exudate components is an important trait for tomato root colonization by *Pseudomonas fluorescens*. Mol. Plant–Microbe Interact. 15: 1173–1180.
- De Weger, L. A., P. A. H. M. Bakker, B. Schippers, M. C. M. Van Loosdrecht, B. Lugtenberg. 1989. *Pseudomonas* spp, with mutational changes in the 0-antigenic side chain of their lipopolysaccharides are affected in their ability to colonize potato roots. *In*: B. J. J. Lugtenberg, (ed.), Signal Molecules in Plant-Microbe Interactions, NATO ASI Series, vol. H36. Berlin: Springer Verlag, 197–202.
- Dekkers, L. C., van der Bij, A. J., Mulders, I. H. M., Phoelich, C. C., Wentwoord, R.
  A. R., Glandorf, D. C. M., Wijffelman, C. A., and Lugtenberg, B. J. J. 1998.
  Role of the O-antigen of lipopolysaccharide, and possible roles of growth rate and of NADH:ubiquinone oxidoreductase (*nuo*) in competitive root-tip colonization by *Pseudomonas fluorescens* WCS365. Mol. Plant-Microbe Interact. 11: 763–771.

- **Dong, L. Q., and K. Q. Zang**. 2006. Microbial control of plant-parasitic nematodes: a five-party interaction. Plant Soil 288: 31–45.
- **Dorhout, R., F. J. Gommers, and C. Kolloffel**. 1991. Water transport through tomato roots infected with *Meloidogyne incognita*. Phytopathology 81: 379–385.
- **Emmert, E. A. B., and J. Handelsman**. 1999. Biocontrol of plant disease: a (Gram-) positive perspective. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 171: 1–9.
- Feigl, F., and V. Anger. 1966. Replacement of benzidine by copper ethylacetoacetate and tetrabase as spot-test reagent for hydrogen cyanide and cyanogen. Analyst (London) 91: 282–284.
- Freedman, D.J., J.K. Kondo, and D.L. Willrett. 1989. Antagonism of food borne bacteria by *Pseudomonas* spp.: a possible role for iron, *J. of Food Protec.* 52: 484-489.
- Gallagher, L. A., and C. Manoil. 2001. *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* PAO1 kills *Caenorhabditis elegans* by cyanide poisoning. J. Bacteriol. 183: 6207–6214.
- Griffiths, B. S. 1989. Enhanced nitrification in the presence of bacteriophagous protozoa. Soil Biol. Biochem. 21:1045–1051.
- Haas, D., and C. Keel. 2003. Regulation of antibiotic production in root-colonizing *Pseudomonas* spp. and relevance for biological control of plant disease. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 41: 117–153.
- Haas, D., and G. Défago. 2005. Biological control of soil-borne pathogens by fluorescent pseudomonads. Nat. Rev. Microbiol. 3: 307–319.

- Hackenberg, C., A. Muehlchen, T. Forge, and T. Vrain. 2000. Pseudomonas chlororaphis strain Sm3, bacterial antagonist of Pratylenchus penetrans. J. Nematol. 32: 183–189.
- Hamdan, H., D.M. Weller, and L.S. Thomashow. 1991. Relative importance of fluorescent iderophores and other factors in biological control of *Gaeumannomyces graminis* var. tritici by *Pseudomonads fluorescens* 2-79 and M4-80R, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 57: 3270-3277.
- Hammes U. Z., D. P. Schachtman, R. H. Berg, E. Nielson, W. Koch, L. M. McIntyre,
  C. G. Taylor. 2005. Nematode-induced changes of transporter gene expression in Arabidopsis roots. Mol Plant Microbe Interact 18: 1247–1257.
- Hanna, A., F. Riad, and A. Tawfik. 1999. Efficacy of antagonistic rhizobacteria on the control of root-knot nematode, *Meloidogyne Incognita* in tomato plants. Egypt J. Agric. Res. 77: 1467–1476.
- Henry, M.B., J.M., Lynch, and T.R., Fermor. 1991. Role of siderophores in the biocontrol of *Pseudomonas tolaasii* by fluorescent pseudomonad antagonists. J. of Appl. Bacteriol. 70: 104-108.
- Huertas, M. J., V. M. Luque-Almagro, M. Martínez-Luque, R. Blasco, C. Moreno-Vivián, F. Castillo and M. D. Roldán. 2006. Cyanide metabolism of *Pseudomonas pseudoalcaligenes* CECT5344: role of siderophores. Biochem. Soc. Trans. 34: 152–155.
- Kaletta, T.,and M. Hengartner. 2006. Finding function in novel targets: *C. elegans* as a model organism. Nat. Rev Drug Discov. 5(5): 387-399.

- Kerry, B. 2000. Rhizosphere interactions and the exploitation of microbial agents for the biological control of plant-parasitic nematodes. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 38: 423– 441.
- King, E. O., M. K Ward, and D. E. Raney. 1954. Two simple media for the demonstration of pyocyanin and fluorescein. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 44: 301.
- Kloepper, J. W., S. Tuzun, and J.A. Kuc. 1992. Proposed definitions related to induced disease resistance. Biocontrol Sci. Technol. 2: 349–351.
- Koenning, S. R., C. Overstreet, J. W. Noling, P. A. Donald, B. A. Becker, B. A. Fortnum. 1999. Survey of crop losses in response to phytoparasitic nematodes in the United States for 1994. J. Nematol. 31 (4S): 587–618.
- Kraus, J., and J. E. Loper. 1995. Characterization of a genomic region required for production of the antibiotic pyoluteorin by the biological control agent *Pseudomonas fluorescens* Pf-5. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 61: 849–854.
- **Kremer, R. J., and Souissi, T**. 2001. Cyanide production by rhizobacteria and potential for suppression of weed seedling growth. Curr. Microbiol. 43:182–186.
- Laville, J., C. Blumer, C. Von Schroetter, V. Gaia, G. Défago, C. Keel, and D. Haas. 1998. Characterization of the *hcnABC* gene cluster encoding hydrogen cyanide synthase and anaerobic regulation by ANR in the strictly aerobic biocontrol agent *Pseudomonas fluorescens* CHA0. J. Bacteriol. 180: 3187–3196.

- Lewis, J. A., and J. T. Fleming. 1995. Basic Culture Methods. In: H.F. Epstein and D.C. Shakes, Editors, *Caenorhabditis elegans:* Modern Biological Analysis of an Organism, Academic Press, Inc., San Diego, pp. 4– 30.
- Lilley, C. J., M. Bakhetia, W. L. Charlton and P. E. Urwin. 2007. Recent progress in the development of RNA interference for plant parasitic nematodes. Mol. Plant Patholo. 8 (5): 701–711.
- Lugtenberg, B. J. J., L. Dekkers, and G. V. Bloemberg. 2001. Molecular determinants of rhizosphere colonization by *Pseudomonas*. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 39: 461– 490.
- Lugtenberg, B. J. J., L. A. de Weger, and J. W. Bennett. 1991. Microbial stimulation of plant growth and protection from disease. Curr. Opin. Biotechnol. 2: 457–464.
- Mavrodi, O. V., D. M. Mavrodi, A. A. Park, D. M. Weller, and L. S. Thomashow. 2006. The role of *dsbA* in colonization of the wheat rhizosphere by *Pseudomonas fluorescens* Q8r1-96. Microbiology 152: 863–872.
- Mavrodi, O. V., D. V. Mavrodi, D. M. Weller, and L. S. Thomashow. 2006. Role of ptsP, orfT, and sss recombinase genes in root colonization by Pseudomonas fluorescens Q8r1-96. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 72 (11): 7111–7122.
- Mavrodi, O.V., B. B. McSpadden Gardener, D. V. Mavrodi, R. F. Bonsall, D. M. Weller, and L. S. Thomashow. 2001. Genetic diversity of *phlD* from 2,4-diacetylphloroglucinol-producing fluorescent *Pseudomonas* spp. Phytopathology 91: 35–43.

- McSpadden Gardener, B. B., D. V. Mavrodi, L. S. Thomashow, and D. M. Weller. 2001. A rapid polymerase chain reaction-based assay characterizing rhizosphere populations of 2,4-diacetylphloroglucinol-producing bacteria. Phytopathology 91: 44–54.
- Morrison, H. B., and B. W. Hammer. 1941. Distribution of *Pseudomonas Fragi*. J. Dairy Sci. 24: 9-18
- Persello-Cartieaux, F., L. Nussaume, and C. Robaglia. 2003. Tales from the underground: molecular plant-rhizobacteria interactions. Plant Cell Environ. 26: 189–199.
- Pierson, L. S. III, D. W. Wood, and E.A. Pierson. 1998. Homoserine lactone-mediated gene regulation in plant-associated bacteria. Annu. Rev. Phythopathol. 36: 207– 25.
- Pusey, P. L. 1999. Use of *Bacillus subtilis* and related organisms as biofiqicides. Pesticide Science 27: 133 -140.
- Raaijmakers, J. M., and D. M. Weller. 1998. Natural plant protection by 2,4diacetylphloroglucinol-producing *Pseudomonas* spp. in take-all decline soils. Mol. Plant-Microbe Interact. 11: 144–152.
- Raaijmakers, J. M., D. M. Weller, and L. S. Thomashow. 1997. Frequency of antibiotic-producing *Pseudomonas* spp. in natural environments. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 63: 881–887.

- Raaijmakers, J. M., R. F. Bonsall, and D. M. Weller. 1999. Effect of population density of *Pseudomonas fluorescens* on production of 2,4-diacetylphloroglucinol in the rhizosphere of wheat. Phytopathology 89: 470–475.
- Ramette, A., Moenne-Loccoz, Y., and Défago, G. 2006. Genetic diversity and biocontrol potential of fluorescent pseudomonads producing phloroglucinols and hydrogen cyanide from Swiss soils naturally suppressive or conducive to *Thielaviopsis basicola*-mediated black root rot of tobacco. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 55: 369– 381.
- **Rezzonico, F. M. Zala, C. Keel, B. Duffy, Y. Moenne-Loccoz, and G. Défago**. 2007. Is the ability of biocontrol fluorescent pseudomonads to produce the antifungal metabolite 2,4-diacetylphloroglucinol really synonymous with higher plant protection? New Phytol. 173: 861–872.
- Sacherer, P., G. Défago, and D. Haas. 1994. Extracellular protease and phospholipase-C are controlled by the global regulatory gene gacA in the biocontrol strain *Pseudomonas fluorescens* CHA0. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 116: 155–160.
- Sasser, J. N. 1980. Root-knot nematodes: a global menace to crop production. Plant Dis. 64(1): 36–41.
- Sasser, J. N. and D. W. Freckman. 1987. A world perspective on Nematology: The role of the society. *In*: J. Veech and D. Dickson (eds) Vistas on Nematology. Society of hematologists, Inc. Hyattsville Maryland, USA. pp 7– 14.
- Sasser, J.N. and C. C. Carter. 1985. Overview of the international *Meloidogyne* project 1975–1984. In: J.N. Sasser and C.C. Carter (eds.), An advanced treatise on *Meloidogyne*.

- Schippers, B., A. W. Bakker, and P. A. H. M. Bakker. 1987. Interactions of deleterious and beneficial rhizosphere microorganisms and the effect of cropping practices. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 25: 339– 358.
- Schwyn, B. and J. B. Neilands. 1987. Universal chemical assay for the detection and determination of siderophores. Anal. Biochem. 160: 47– 56.
- Shiomi, Y., M. Nishiyama, T. Onizuka, and T. Marumoto. 1999. Comparison of bacterial community structures in the rhizoplane of tomato plants grown in soils suppressive and conducive toward bacterial wilt. App. Envir. Micro. 65: 3996– 4001.
- Siddiqui, I. A. and S. S. Shaukat. 2004. *Trichoderma harzianum* enhances the production of nematicidal compounds *in vitro* and improves biocontrol of *Meloidogyne javanica* by *Pseudomonas fluorescens* in tomato. Letters in Applied Microbiology 38: 169–175.
- Siddiqui, I. A., and S. S. Shaukat. 2003. Plant species, host age and host genotype effects on Meloidogyne incognita biocontrol by Pseudomonas fluorescens strain CHA0 and its genetically-modified derivatives. J. Phytopathol. 151: 231–238.
- Siddiqui, I. A., D. Haas, and S. Heeb. 2005. Extracellular protease of Pseudomonas fluorescens CHA0, a biocontrol factor with activity against the root-knot nematode Meloidogyne incognita. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 71: 5646–5649.
- Siddiqui, Z. A., and I. Mahmood. 1999. Role of bacteria in the management of plant parasitic nematodes. Bioresource Technol. 69: 167–179.

- Sulston, J., and J. Hodgkin, 1988 Methods, pp. 587–606 in *The Nematode Caenorhabditis elegans*, edited by W. B. Wood. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, Cold Spring Harbor, NY.
- **Thomashow, L. S.** 1996. Biological control of root plant pathogens. Curr. Opin. Biotechol. 7: 343–347.
- Tian, B., J.Yang, and K.Q. Zang. 2007. Bacteria used in the biological control of plantparasitic nematodes: populations, mechanisms of action, and future prospects. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 61:197–203.
- Turnbull, G. A., J. A. W. Morgan, J. M. Whipps, and J. R. Saunders. 2001. The role of bacterial motility in the survival and spread of *Pseudomonas fluorescens* in soil in the attachment and colonization of wheat roots. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 36: 21– 31.
- Vick, K. W. 1999. ARS Methyl Bromide Research. Beltsville, MD : U.S. Dept. of Agriculture, Agricultural Research.
- Voisard, C., C. Keel, D.Haas, and G. Défago. 1989. Cyanide production by *Pseudomonas fluorescens* helps suppress black root rot of tobacco under gnotobiotic conditions. EMBO J. 8: 51– 358. Vol. I: Biology and control. NCSU Graphics, N.C.
- Walsh, U. F, Morrissey J. P., O'Gara F: 2001. Pseudomonas for biocontrol of phytopathogens: from functional genomics to commercial exploitation. Curr Opin Biotechnol. 12:289-295.

- Weller, D. M., and R. J. Cook. 1983. Suppression of take-all of wheat by seed treatments with fluorescent pseudomonads. Phytopathology 73: 463–469.
- Weller, D. M., J. M. Raaijmakers, B. B. McSpadden Gardener, and L. S. Thomashow. 2002. Microbial populations responsible for specific soil suppressiveness to plant pathogens. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 40: 309– 348.
- Whitehead, A. G. 1997. Plant-parasitic nematodes: their importance and control. *In*: Plant Nematode Control, pp. 1–12. Wallingford, UK: CAB Int.
- Williamson V. M., A. Kumar. 2006. Nematode resistance in plants: the battle underground. Trends Genet 22: 396–403.
- Williamson, V. M and R. S. Hussey. 1996. Nematode pathogenesis and resistance in plants. Plant Cell 8: 1735–1745.
- Zlosnik, J. E. A., H. D. Williams. 2004. Methods for assaying cyanide in bacterial culture supernatant. Letters in Applied Microbiology 38 (5): 360–365.



Figure 2.1 Root-knot nematode lethality assay. A) Example of a root-knot nematode non-lethal isolate. B) Example of a root-knot nematode lethal isolate.



**Figure 2.2** Percentage of *C. elegans* lethal isolates isolated from water, frozen herbarium plant samples, dried herbarium plant samples and soil. Number in parenthesis indicates number of bacterial isolates tested. Bacteria identified from 16S rDNA sequence.



**Figure 2.3** Percentage of *C. elegans*-lethal isolates (total 63) that inhibit growth of *E. coli*, *A. rhizogenes*, *B. cereus*, *F. solani* and *M. incognita*.



**Figure 2.4** *In planta* bioassay using soybean cyst nematode on soybean seedlings. Graph represents two separate trials. The number of cyst per gram of roots was calculated. Data normalized relative to control (mock-inoculated). Biocontrol strain Pf-5 (gray bar) used as negative control. (\*) indicates significant difference from controls using student t-test (P<0.05).



**Figure 2.5** Percentage of *C. elegans*-lethal isolates (total 63) that produce exopolysaccharides, exoproteases, siderophores, hydrogen cyanide (HCN) and fluorescent compounds.

						'Jage State Stat							
	Motility	Mucoid	Exoprotesso	Siderophore	H <sub>CN</sub>	Fluorescenco	E. coli act.	A. Micogene	B. Cereus Act	E solani act	RKN act		
Motility		0.550	0.142	0.056	0.757	0.310	0.026	0.845	0.907	0.832	0.952		
Mucoid	0.550		0.724	0.248	0.792	0.077	0.129	0.345	0.221	0.511	0.534		
Exoprotease	0.142	0.724		0.939	0.011	0.186	0.161	0.694	0.061	0.469	0.164		
Siderophore	0.056	0.248	0.939		0.460	0.828	0.003	0.000	0.143	0.283	0.041		
HCN	0.757	0.792	0.011	0.460		0.024	0.343	0.350	0.110	0.047	0.397		
Fluorescence	0.310	0.077	0.186	0.828	0.024		0.558	0.165	0.139	0.817	0.773		
<i>E. coli</i> act.	0.026	0.129	0.161	0.003	0.343	0.558		0.002	0.175	0.808	0.097		
A. rhizogenes act.	0.845	0.345	0.694	0.000	0.350	0.165	0.002		0.010	0.499	0.312		
B. cereus act.	0.907	0.221	0.061	0.143	0.110	0.139	0.175	0.010		0.444	0.498		
<i>F. solani</i> act.	0.832	0.511	0.469	0.283	0.047	0.817	808.0	0.499	0.444		0.421		
RKN act.	0.952	0.534	0.163	0.041	0.397	0.773	0.097	0.312	0.498	0.421			

**Figure 2.6** Pair-wise correlation was performed using Pearson's correlation coefficient analysis. Traits comparisons with P-values less than 0.05 are likely correlated.

 Table 2.1: Pseudomonas isolates examined

Bacteria ID	Source	C. elegans Activity	Motility	Polysacchari de producers	Exoprotease producers	Siderophore producers	HCN (qualitative)	HCN (quantitative )	Fluorescence	Inhibits <i>E.</i> <i>coli</i> growth	Inhibits A. rhizogenes	Inhibits B. cereus	inhibits <i>F.solan</i> i	Lethal to (RKN)
1 B1	MS-R	Fast	1	Yes	Yes	1	3	$7.0 \pm 0.07$	Blue Green	No	Yes	Yes	No	No
1 C5	MS-R	Fast	0	No	No	2	0	4.3 ± 0.02	Blue	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No
1 F2	MS-R	Fast	2	Yes	Yes	2	3	280.1 ± 2.11	Blue	No	No	Yes	Yes	No
12 H11	MO-R	Fast	2	No	Yes	3	2	5.3 ± 0.05	Blue Green	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No
14 B11	MO-R	Fast	1	No	Yes	0	3	328.7 ± 0.54	Orange	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
14 B2	MO-R	Fast	1	No	Yes	1	3	249.6 ± 7.05	Blue	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
14 D6	MS-R	Medium	2	No	No	3	0	4.0 ± 0.04	Blue Green	Yes	Yes	No	No	No
14 E2	MO-R	Fast	2	Yes	Yes	2	1	294.8 ± 1.35	Blue Green	No	Yes	Yes	No	No
14 E8	MO-R	Fast	2	Yes	Yes	3	0	$241.8 \pm 0.73$	None	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No
15 D11	MS-R	Fast	1	No	Yes	1	1	373.6 ± 3.26	Violet	No	No	Yes	No	No
15 G2	MO-R	Fast	2	Yes	Yes	3	3	15.2 ± 1.02	Blue	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes
15 G6	MO-R	Fast	2	No	Yes	3	2	$14.0 \pm 0.67$	Violet Blue	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No
15 H10	MO-R	Fast	2	No	Yes	2	3	$184.8 \pm 0.87$	Blue	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No
15 H3	MO-R	Fast	2	No	Yes	2	3	18.3 ± 1.42	Blue	No	No	Yes	Yes	No
19 H3	MS-R	Fast	2	No	Yes	3	0	14.5 ± 1.32	None	No	No	No	Yes	No
2 F9	MO-R	Fast	2	Yes	Yes	3	3	148.6 ± 15.02	Blue Green	No	No	Yes	No	No
22 A3	Her	Medium	2	Yes	No	0	0	259.4 ± 1.29	None	No	No	No	Yes	Yes
--------	------	--------	---	-----	-----	---	---	----------------	------------	-----	-----	-----	-----	-----
22 C4	Her	Slow	2	Yes	No	0	0	314.3 ± 0.44	None	No	No	No	Yes	Yes
24 D2	Her	Slow	2	Yes	Yes	0	0	322.5 ± 0.53	Blue Green	No	No	Yes	No	No
24 D3	Her	Slow	2	Yes	No	1	3	75.4 ± 5.46	Blue Green	No	No	Yes	Yes	No
25 C11	Her	Fast	2	Yes	Yes	2	0	302.5 ± 1.97	None	Yes	No	No	No	No
28 B5	Her	Slow	2	Yes	Yes	3	1	0.7 ± 0.09	Blue Green	No	No	No	No	Yes
29 G9	Her	Fast	2	No	Yes	3	0	5.4 ± 0.04	Green	No	Yes	Yes	No	No
3 D6	MO-R	Fast	2	No	Yes	2	3	$1.6 \pm 0.07$	Blue Green	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No
31 D2	Her	Slow	2	No	No	1	0	2.0 ± 0.10	Blue Green	No	Yes	No	No	No
36 B3	Wy-S	Fast	2	Yes	Yes	1	3	371.2 ± 1.31	Blue Green	No	No	No	Yes	No
36 B7	Wy-S	Fast	0	No	Yes	0	3	341.6 ± 0.55	Blue	No	No	No	No	No
36 C6	Wy-S	Slow	1	Yes	Yes	3	0	$1.8 \pm 0.11$	None	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No
36 C8	Wy-S	Medium	2	No	No	3	3	113.6 ± 4.97	None	Yes	No	No	No	No
36 D4	Wy-S	Slow	0	No	Yes	0	3	91.4 ± 7.47	Blue	No	Yes	No	No	No
36 F3	Wy-S	Slow	2	Yes	Yes	3	3	2.0 ± 0.11	Blue Green	No	No	Yes	No	No
36 G2	Wy-S	Fast	2	Yes	Yes	2	3	0.3 ± 0.02	Blue Green	No	No	No	Yes	No
37 A10	Wy-S	Fast	1	Yes	Yes	3	1	0.9 ± 0.05	Blue Green	No	Yes	No	No	No
37 A11	Wy-S	Medium	1	Yes	No	2	0	354.9 ± 0.57	Blue Green	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes
37 D10	Wy-S	Fast	1	No	No	3	0	385.7 ± 0.31	Blue	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No
37 F8	Wy-S	Fast	2	Yes	No	3	0	419.2 ± 1.21	None	No	No	No	No	Yes

38 A4	Wy-S	Slow	1	Yes	Yes	3	1	$0.7 \pm 0.01$	Blue Green	No	Yes	No	No	No
38 D4	Wy-S	Slow	0	No	Yes	2	0	$0.2 \pm 0.01$	None	No	Yes	Yes	No	No
38 D5	Wy-S	Slow	2	No	Yes	2	0	0.4 ± 0.0	Violet Blue	No	No	No	Yes	No
38 D7	Wy-S	Slow	0	Yes	Yes	0	0	0.2 ± 0.01	None	No	No	No	No	No
38 E5	Wy-S	Slow	1	Yes	Yes	3	2	359.5 ± 1.82	Violet Blue	No	Yes	No	No	No
38 F7	Wy-S	Slow	1	Yes	No	0	2	433.1 ± 0.69	Blue Green	No	No	No	No	No
38 G2	Wy-S	Fast	1	Yes	Yes	2	0	12.5 ± 0.55	Blue Green	No	No	Yes	No	No
39 A2	Wy-S	Slow	1	Yes	No	3	1	$0.5 \pm 0.07$	Blue Green	No	Yes	No	No	Yes
48 B8	Wis-S	Medium	1	No	Yes	0	3	486.0 ± 0.38	Orange	No	No	Yes	No	Yes
48 C10	Wis-S	Medium	1	Yes	Yes	2	1	1.6 ± 0.18	Orange	No	No	No	Yes	Yes
48 D1	Wis-S	Slow	0	Yes	Yes	3	2	0.4 ± 0.03	Blue Green	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
48 D5	Wis-S	Fast	2	Yes	Yes	3	3	5.3 ± 0.06	Blue Green	No	Yes	Yes	No	No
48 G9	Wis-S	Medium	1	No	Yes	0	3	285.5 ± 4.01	Orange	No	No	No	Yes	No
48 H11	Wis-S	Medium	1	No	Yes	1	2	6.3 ± 0.02	Orange	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
528C10	MO-R	Fast	0	No	Yes	0	0	6.2 ± 0.04	Blue	No	No	No	No	Yes
528H7	MO-R	Fast	0	Yes	Yes	0	3	52.4 ± 1.69	None	No	No	No	Yes	No
88 A6	MO-S	Slow	1	No	Yes	0	0	357.4 ± 0.77	Green	No	No	No	No	Yes
88 B11	MO-S	Medium	2	Yes	No	1	0	359.5 ± 1.82	None	No	No	No	No	Yes
89 F1	MO-S	Slow	1	Yes	Yes	1	3	274.8 ± 4.37	Blue Green	No	No	No	No	No
90 D7A	MO-S	Slow	1	Yes	Yes	1	3	1.0 ± 0.0	Violet Blue	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes

90 F12	MO-S	Slow	1	Yes	Yes	1	3	$0.2 \pm 0.0$	Violet Blue	No	No	No	Yes	Yes
91 D1	MO-S	Slow	2	No	Yes	0	0	0.6 ± 0.01	Violet	No	No	Yes	No	Yes
93 D8	MO-S	Fast	0	No	Yes	2	3	8.4 ± 1.38	Orange Yellow	No	No	Yes	Yes	No
93 F8	MO-S	Fast	0	Yes	Yes	2	3	0.7 ± 0.01	Orange Yellow	No	No	Yes	No	No
93 G8	MO-S	Medium	0	No	Yes	2	3	$4.2 \pm 0.09$	Orange Yellow	No	No	Yes	No	No
94 A2	MO-S	Medium	0	Yes	Yes	3	0	4.1 ± 0.63	None	No	No	No	No	No
94 G2	MO-S	Slow	0	Yes	Yes	2	0	0.1 ± 0.0	None	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No
Pf mvp 1- 4		Fast	1	Yes	Yes	2	1	0.36 ± 0.0	Violet	No	Yes	Yes	No	No
Pf Q2-87		Fast	1	No	Yes	2	1	3.43 ± 0.0	None	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No
Pf5		Fast	1	No	Yes	3	1	$38.2 \pm 0.0$	Blue Green	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No

# **CHAPTER III**

Hydrogen cyanide produced by Pseudomonas sp. strain

15G2 contributes towards nematode lethality

## **Contribution of Authorship**

All experiments, figures, figure legends, and Materials and Methods selection were conducted or created by Haytham Aly. The strain 15G2 transposon mutants were created by Dr. Joseph Kamalay and further characterization and analysis were done by Haytham Aly.

## 3.1 Introduction

Bacteria from the genus *Pseudomonas* have been extensively investigated for their biocontrol activities against plant pathogens (Cook and Baker, 1983; Cook et al., 1995; O'Sullivan and O'Gara, 1992; Weller et al., 2002; Zuckerman and Esnard, 1994). They are excellent colonizers of the rhizosphere (Lugtenberg et al., 2001), have positive effects on plant growth (Haas and Defago, 2005), and produce a wide range of secondary metabolites that play an important role in the suppression of soil-borne plant diseases (Bangera and Thomashow, 1999; Haas and Defago, 2005). Certain strains of *Pseudomonas* produce small molecules, called siderophores, which chelate and sequester iron in the rhizosphere, preventing its availability to other organisms (Haas and Defago, 2005; Thomashow and Weller, 1996). Examples of the well-characterized secondary metabolities are: 2,4-diacetyphloroglucinol (DAPG), phenazine-1-carboxylic acid (PCA), phenazine-1-carboxamide (PCN, also known as chlororaphin), pyoluteorin (PLT), pyrrolnitrin (PRN), extracellular protease and hydrogen cyanide (HCN) (Blumer and Haas, 2000b; Haas and Keel, 2003; Hammer et al., 1997; Kraus and Loper, 1995; Siddiqui et al., 2005). Most biocontrol Pseudomonas produce one or more of these secondary metabolites that account for their biocontrol activities.

Hydrogen cyanide is widely generated among the *Pseudomonas* spp. including many isolates of *P. fluorescens*, *P. aeruginosa*, *P. aureofaciens*, and *P. chlororaphis* under O<sub>2</sub>-limiting conditions (Blumer and Haas, 2000a). In *P. aeruginosa*, hydrogen cyanide is the primary virulence factor responsible for the lethality toward the nematode, *Caenorhabditis elegans* (Darby et al., 1999; Gallagher and Manoil, 2001), and *Drosophila melanogaster* (Broderick et al., 2008). HCN produced by *P. fluorescens* CHA0 contributes to the biocontrol activity against the fungal black root-rot disease (Laville et al., 1998; Voisard et al., 1989) and *Meloidogyne* spp. (Siddiqui and Shaukat, 2002; Siddiqui et al., 2006).

Hydrogen cyanide production in *Pseudomonas* spp. is catalyzed by a membranebound flavoenzyme called HCN synthase. This enzyme oxidizes glycine to produce HCN and carbon dioxide (Wissing, 1974; Freeman et al., 1975; Castric, 1977; Askeland and Morrison, 1983). HCN synthase has been partially purified from *Pseudomonas* species but the structure is still to be determined (Blumer and Haas, 2000). Cyanogensis in *Pseudomonas* spp. is affected by oxygen levels, iron availability and cell density. The highest expression of HCN synthase and, thus, HCN production occurs under low oxygen concentrations (Castric, 1983; Castric, 1994) and during the transition from exponential to the stationary phase (Castric et al., 1979). Depletion of iron from *P. fluorescens* CHA0 cultures can also abolish HCN production (Blumer and Haas, 2000). In fluorescent *Pseudomonas*, HCN synthases are encoded by three structural genes, *hcnA*, *hcnB*, and *hcnC*, which form an operon (Laville et al., 1998). Although little is known about HCN synthases, their protein sequences share similarities with well known dehydrogenases and oxidases (Blumer and Haas, 2000). HCN production in most *Pseudomonas* strains is regulated by the two-component system GacS/GacA (Laville et al., 1992; Reimmann et al., 1997) and requires an anaerobic regulator of arginine deiminase and nitrate reductase (ANR). The anaerobic regulator *anr* mutants of *P*. *aeruginosa* produce small amounts of HCN compared to wild type strain (Zimmermann et al., 1991).

The molecular targets for hydrogen cyanide in other organisms are mainly cytochrome-c oxidase and metalloenzymes, leading to irreversible blockage of the mitochondrial aerobic respiration (Way, 1984; Blumer and Haas, 2000). Some Pseudomonas species possess cyanide-resistant alternative terminal oxidases that can avoid cyanide inhibition and drive cell respiration (Junemann, 1997). For example P. pseudoalcaligenes CECT5344 possesses two cyanide-insensitive oxidases (cioA and *cioB*) that allow the bacteria to grow and use the cyanide as the sole nitrogen source (Quesada et al., 2007). We chose one of our Pseudomonas strains for further characterization. *Pseudomonas* strain 15G2 was chosen for further analysis because: 1) This strain possesses activities against several plant pathogens such as Agrobacterium *rhizogenes* and plant-parasitic nematodes, 2) it is a motile bacterium that may actually represent an important fitness trait for studying the activity against migratory stages of nematodes and/or other phytopathogens, and 3) the strain possesses several biochemical characteristics such as production of exoproteases, siderophores, polysaccarhides, DAPG and HCN commonly seen in many *Pseudomonas* used as biocontrol agents.

The aim of this study is to determine the role of HCN produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 in the biological control of soybean cyst nematodes.

## **3.2 Materials and Methods**

#### 3.2.1 Bacterial and nematode strains, plasmids, culture conditions

Bacterial and nematode strains, and plasmids used in this study are listed in Table 3.1. Strains of *Pseudomonas* and *Escherichia coli* were routinely grown on King's medium B (KMB) (King et al., 1954) and Luria-Bertani (LB) medium (Invitrogen Corp., Carlsbad, CA) at 30°C and 37°C, respectively. For hydrogen cyanide quantification, *Pseudomonas* strains were grown on LB broth with shaking at 200 rpm and under oxygen limitation as described in *Chapter II*. For determination of amino acid utilization by the wild-type strain 15G2 and Tn5 mutants (16-C8, 9-H12, and 18-A1), bacteria were grown overnight on M9 minimal medium (Sambrook et al., 1989) supplemented with 20 mM glucose and 20 mM NH<sub>4</sub>Cl. Then cells were washed and transferred to fresh M9 medium supplemented with 10 mM amino acids as the sole carbon and nitrogen source or to M9 medium supplemented with 20 mM glucose and 10 mM amino acids as the sole nitrogen Antibiotics were used when required at concentrations (micrograms per source. milliliter) indicated in the parentheses: rifampicin (100), chloramphenicol (25), tetracycline (30) and ampicilin (100).

The *Caenorhabditis elegans* strains used in this study were maintained on nematode growth media (NGM) (Lewis and Fleming, 1995). The root-knot nematode, *Meloidogyne incognita*, was maintained on *Arabidopsis* plants according to Hammes et al. (2005). The soybean cyst nematode, *Heterodera glycines*, was maintained on soybean plants in sand in the greenhouse.

Strain or Plasmid	Genotype or Phenotype*	Reference or source
Strains		
Pseudomonas		
P. fluorescens-Pf-	Wild type	Linda
5	51	Thomashaw
15G2	Rif <sup>r</sup>	This Study
15G2-CGT 9033	ΔhcnABC: Rif <sup>t</sup> : Km <sup>r</sup>	This Study
15G2-CGT 9036	AhcnA·Rif <sup>r</sup> . Km <sup>r</sup>	This Study
15G2-CGT 9040	AhcnB·Rif <sup>r</sup> . Km <sup>r</sup>	This Study
15G2-CGT 9043	AhenC'Rif' Km <sup>r</sup>	This Study
15G2-CGT-4628	Expressing GFP	Chris Taylor
E. coli		
DH5a	recA1 endA1 hsdR17 supE4 gvrA96 relA1 $\Delta$ (lacZYA-	
	$argF$ )U169 ( $\Phi$ 80dlacZ $\Delta$ M15)	
Nematodes		
H. glycines	TN17	Terry Niblack
M. incognita		Chris Taylor
C. elegans -N2	Wild type	Caenorhabditis
U		Genetics Center
Plasmids		
pAKK 1410	Shuttle vector; ColE replicon; Ap <sup>r</sup>	This Study
pCGT 4628	pAKK 1410 with 0.88kb <i>Hind</i> III-SacI fragment	This Study
1	containing GFP behind <i>Bacillus</i> promoter	,
pCGT 9004	pAKK 1417 with 0.9kb KpnI-SacI fragment containing	This Study
1	GFP driven by <i>Bacillus</i> promoter	5
pCGT 4632A	Broad-host range vector: RK2 replicon:Tet <sup>r</sup> :Km <sup>r</sup>	
pCGT 9005A	pCGT 4632 with 0.9kb <i>pme</i> I fragment containing GFP	This Study
peoryout	gene behind <i>Bacillus</i> promoter	This Study
pCGT 9010	pCGT 4628 with 1 67kb <i>Not</i> I fragment containing 16C8	This Study
peervoit	gene behind <i>Racillus</i> promoter	This Study
pCGT 9011	pCGT 4628 with 1 67kb NotI fragment containing 9H12	This Study
peor 5011	gene behind <i>Racillus</i> promoter	This Study
nCGT 9012	pCGT 4628 with 1 67kb NotI fragment containing 18A1	This Study
peor 7012	gene behind <i>Racillus</i> promoter	This Study
nCGT 9013A	pCGT 9005A with 1 67kh Not fragment containing	This Study
pedi julik	16C8 gene behind <i>Racillus</i> promoter	This Study
pCGT 0014A	nCGT 0005 A with 1 67kb Not fragment containing	This Study
peor Joran	0H12 gene behind <i>Bagillus</i> promoter	This Study
pCCT 0015 A	PGCT 0005 A with 1 671th Not frogment containing	This Study
pcor 9015A	18A1 gone behind <i>Pagillus</i> promotor	This Study
pCGT 4441	Suigide vector: OriT:ColE1 realizen:Com <sup>r</sup>	
pCGT 4441	Cloning vector: ColE1 replicen: An <sup>r</sup> .Vm <sup>r</sup>	This Study
рССТ 4433В рССТ 0020	Coming vector, ColE1 replicon; Ap; Kin	This Study
pCG1 9030	poor 4455D with 0.94K0 <i>Dum</i> HI- <i>Eco</i> Ki fragment	This Study
*CCT 0021	containing <i>ncnAbC-3</i> Hanking sequences	This Ct. de
pCG1 9031	pUG1 4455B WITH 1.04KD Clal-Accost tragment	inis Study
	containing <i>hcnABC-3</i> tianking sequences	T1 0, 1
pCG1 9032	pCG1 9030 with 1.04kb Clal-Acc631 tragment	This Study
pCGT 9032	pCG1 9030 with 1.04kb <i>Cla1-Acc651</i> fragment containing <i>hcnABC-5</i> ' flanking sequences.	This Study

# **Table 3.1**Bacterial, nematode strains and plasmids

Strain or Plasmid	Genotype or Phenotype*	Reference or source
Plasmids		
pCGT 9033	pCGT 4441 with 3.7kb <i>PacI</i> fragment containing <i>hcnABC</i> - 5' –Km <sup>r</sup> gene- <i>hcnABC</i> -3' cassette	This Study
pCGT 9034	pCGT 4433B with 1.41kb <i>ClaI-Acc65</i> I fragment containing <i>hcnB</i> gene	This Study
pCGT 9035	pCGT 9030 with 1.41kb <i>ClaI-Acc65</i> I fragment containing <i>hcnB</i> gene	This Study
pCGT 9036	pCGT 4441 with 4.06kb <i>PacI</i> fragment containing <i>hcnABC</i> -5' –Km <sup>r</sup> gene- <i>hcnB</i> gene cassette	This Study
pCGT 9037	pCGT 4433B with 1.23kb <i>Bam</i> HI- <i>Eco</i> RI fragment containing <i>hcnB</i> -5' flanking sequences	This Study
pCGT 9038	pCGT 4433B with 1.25kb <i>ClaI-Acc65</i> I fragment containing <i>hcnC</i> gene	This Study
pCGT 9039	pCGT 9037 with 1.23kb <i>ClaI-Acc65</i> I fragment containing <i>hcnC</i> gene	This Study
pCGT 9040	pCGT 4441 with 4.2kb <i>PacI</i> fragment containing <i>hcnB</i> -5' – Km <sup>r</sup> gene- <i>hcnC</i> gene cassette	This Study
pCGT 9041	pCGT 4433B with 1.41kb <i>Bam</i> HI- <i>Eco</i> RI fragment containing <i>hcnB</i> gene	This Study
pCGT 9042	pCGT 9031 with 1.41kb <i>Bam</i> HI- <i>Eco</i> RI fragment containing <i>hcnB</i> gene	This Study
pCGT 9043	pCGT 4441 with 4.18kb <i>PacI</i> fragment containing <i>hcnB</i> gene – Km <sup>r</sup> gene- <i>hcnABC</i> -3' gene cassette	This Study

**Table 3.1**Bacterial, nematode strains and plasmids (Continued)

\* Tet<sup>r</sup>, tetracycline resistance; Km<sup>r</sup>, kanamycin resistance; Ap<sup>r</sup>, ampicillin resistance; Rif<sup>r</sup>, rifampicin resistance.

#### **3.2.2** Transposon mutagenesis

Generating transposon mutants. *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 mutant libraries were constructed using the EZ::TN<sup>TM</sup> <R6Kγori/KAN-2> Transposome kit (Epicentre Biotechnologies, Madison, WI, USA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Electrocompetent strain 15G2 cells were prepared according to a protocol (Farinha and Kropinski, 1990) modified by addition of 0.5% threonine to the cell growth medium. Following electroporation, cells were grown at 30°C on LB plates supplemented with kanamycin, and the kanamycin resistant colonies were isolated. Colonies were picked and placed into a 96-deep well microtiter plate containing Kings-B media and grown overnight.

**Mutant screening.** To screen for non-nematode lethal mutants, colonies were screened against *C. elegans* as previously described in *Chapter II*. Mutants with loss (or knock out) of nematode lethality were retested in triplicate.

**DNA sequencing**. To determine the chromosomal location of the inserted transposon, genomic DNA was extracted from those Tn-5 mutants that lost their nematode-lethality. The DNA was digested with restriction enzyme, *Nco* I, diluted, and religated to generate small circular pieces of DNA (because inserts contained a kanamycin selectable marker and an *E. coli* origin of replication). Ligated DNA was electroporated into pir+ *E. coli* cells, provided with the transopson kit, and grown on kanamycin-LB plates. Kanamycin resistant colonies were picked and grown overnight. Rescued plasmids were sequenced using transposon specific primers. DNA sequences

flanking the transposon were identified by BLASTN searches of *Pseudomonas* genomic sequences.

#### **3.2.3** Phenotypic characterization assays

Phenotypic characterization of *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 including: motility, exoprotease activity, siderophore and polysaccharide production, and qualitative assays for hydrogen cyanide production were performed as described in *Chapter II*.

#### 3.2.4 Root attachment assay

Root attachment assay was performed according to Turnbull et al. (2001) with minor modifications. Seven-day-old soybean seedlings growing on sterilized sand were taken out and washed with sterile water and incubated individually with 5 mL of either GFP-tagged *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 or GFP-tagged *E. coli* cultures with OD<sub>600</sub> adjusted to 0.3. The roots with the bacterial suspensions were then incubated at room temperature for 2 hours under gentle agitation. After incubation, the roots were washed five times by vigorous shaking in sterile water to remove any nonattached or weakly attached bacteria. Plant roots were sectioned to 20-30  $\mu$ M thick slices and placed on a microscope slide. Aggregations of fluorescent bacterial cells on plant roots were visualized by confocal scanning laser microscope (CSLM, Leica Model TCS, Heidelberg, Germany).

#### 3.2.5 Quantification of bacterial cyanide production

For wild-type strain 15G2,  $\Delta hcn$  and Tn-5 mutants, hydrogen cyanide production was measured as described in *Chapter II* using a micro-cyanide-ion selective electrode (Lazar Research Laboratories, Los Angeles, CA, USA), except that HCN measurements were conducted after three days of culturing the bacteria.

#### 3.2.6 Exposure of *C. elegans* to bacterial cyanide

Nematode paralytic killing assays were carried out according to Gallagher and Manoil (2001) with some modifications. Briefly, LB plates supplemented with 12.5 mM glycine were inoculated with either WT-15G2 strain or 15G2- Tn-5 knock-outs (A1, G3, and 18E3) and incubated at 30°C overnight. LB plates without bacteria or inoculated with *E. coli* DH5 $\alpha$  were used as negative controls. *C. elegans* from stock plates were collected in S-full medium, and 100 µl aliquots (containing 50-75 worms) were placed in 3.5-cm-diameter plates. Each bacterial culture plate was left open with the opened plate containing the nematodes in a sealed 10-cm-diameter plate. The nematode was deemed dead if it failed to move or respond to tapping the plate against the microscope stage. The number of dead nematodes was recorded every two hours. Similar experiments were done using freshly hatched *M. incognita* J2s instead of *C. elegans*. Data represents three individual biological replicates.

#### 3.2.7 DNA manipulation and nucleotide sequencing

*Pseudomonas* genomic DNA was extracted with a genomic DNA purification system (Wizard SV; Promega Corp, Madison, WI) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Plasmid DNA isolation and purification from *E. coli* were carried out using PureYield<sup>TM</sup> Plasmid Midiprep System (Promega Corp, Madison, WI) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Restriction enzyme digestion, gel electrophoresis, and *E. coli* transformation were performed using standard techniques (Sambrook et al., 1989). PCR and digestion reactions were purified using QIAquick PCR Purification and QIAquick Gel Extraction Kit, respectively (Qiagen Valencia, CA). The pCR2.1 TA and Zero Blunt TOPO cloning vectors (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, Calif.) were used to clone PCR products according to the manufacturer's instructions. Primers used in this study were designed using Vector NTI software (Invitrogen Corp., Carlsbad, Calif.) and introduced restriction sites were underlined (Table 3.2). PCR reactions were carried out following standard protocols unless otherwise indicated. For nucleotide sequence determination, cloned genes or PCR fragments were sent to The Genome Sequencing Center at Washington University School of Medicine in St. Louis, Missouri. The sequence data were compiled and analyzed with the Vector NTI software (Invitrogen Corp., Carlsbad, Calif.). Database searches were performed by NCBI's BLAST network and Pseudomonas Genome database server (http://www.pseudomonas.com/).

#### 3.2.8 *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2-*hcnABC* sequence analysis

**PCR primer design.** The *hcnABC* nucleotide sequences of *P. fluorescens* strain Pf-5 and strain Pf0-1, *P. entomophila* L48, *P. aeruginosa* PAO1, and *P. aeruginosa* PA14 were obtained from the Pseudomonas Genome database and aligned using the Vector NTI software (Invitrogen Corp., Carlsbad, Calif.). Based on sequence similarities, two sets of primers were designed: BWZ and CIA (Table 3.2) to amplify 650 bp of *hcnB* gene, and CIB and CIC (Table 3.2) to amplify 700 bp of *hcnC* gene.

PCR amplification of *hcnB* and *hcnC*. PCR amplification reactions for *hcnB* and *hcnC* were carried out in 50  $\mu$ L reaction mixtures containing 100 ng of 15G2-genomic DNA as a template, 1X Phusion HF buffer, 200  $\mu$ M each of dATP, dCTP, dGTP

and dTTP, 0.5  $\mu$ M of each primer, and 1U of Phusion DNA Polymerase (New England BioLabs, USA). Thermal cycling condition consisted of initial denaturation (at 98°C for 1 min), followed by 35 cycles of 98°C for 10 sec, 58°C for 30 sec, and 72°C for 30 sec,, and a final cycle at 72°C for 10 min. The PCR products were visualized on 1.5% agarose gels. The expected size bands were excised and cloned into Zero Blunt TOPO vector and transformed into electrocompetent *E. coli* strain DH5 $\alpha$ . The transformants were screened and plasmids were sent for sequencing using M13F and M13R primers.

**Determining 15G2**-*hcnABC* sequence and their 5' and 3' flanking sequences. In order to obtain the full sequence of the 15G2-*hcnABC* and their 5' and 3' flanking sequences, self-formed adaptor PCR (SEFA PCR) method was used (Wang et al., 2007). To determine the sequences flanking the 15G2-*hcnB* partial sequence, we obtained three primers. DGE, DGF, and DGI (Table 3.2) were designed to be located sequentially on the same strand in the same direction. Also, another three primers, DGJ, DGK, and DGN (Table 3.2), designed similarly on the 15G2-*hcnC* partial sequence, were used to determine the flanking sequences. PCR reactions and conditions were carried out according to Wang et al. (2007).

#### 3.2.9 Plasmid constructions

#### 3.2.9.1 Construction of 15G2- *hcn* mutants by gene replacement

To construct the chromosomal  $\Delta hcnABC$  mutant (15G2- $\Delta hcnABC$ , Figure 3.1), the *hcnABC* flanking sequences were amplified by PCR using 15G2 genomic DNA as a template. 936 bp of the 5' flanking sequence was amplified using DGS and DGT primers, and 1000 bp of the 3' flanking sequence was amplified using DGU and DGV primers. The amplification reactions and thermal cycling conditions were as described in section 3.2.8. The resulting fragments were then cloned into the shuttle vector pCGT 4433B to create the pCGT 9030 and pCGT 9031 vectors, respectively (Table 3.1). These *hcnABC* flanking sequences were then cloned bordering the kanamycin resistance gene into the suicide vector pCGT 4441, which carries the *sacB/sacR* negative selection marker (Jackson et al., 2001), to result in pCGT 9033 (Table 3.1). To obtain other *hcn* mutant strains:  $15G2-\Delta hcnA$ ,  $15G2-\Delta hcnB$ ,  $15G2-\Delta hcnC$  (Figure 3.1), a cloning strategy similar to those explained above was used. Primers used for amplification of flanking sequences are listed in Table 3.2 and the resulting vectors which carry the gene deletion are listed in Table 3.1. After the construction of the deletion derivatives pCGT 9033, pCGT 9036, pCGT 9040, and pCGT 9043, the suicide plasmids were then transformed into electrocompetent 15G2 cells and allowed to chromosomally integrate. Integration events (first crossover) were selected by plating the bacteria on LB supplemented with kanamycin. Screening for the excision of vectors by a second crossover was carried out by plating the cells on LB supplemented with kanamycin and 15% sucrose. Only those colonies that were resistant to growth on 15% sucrose and kanamycin were selected for PCR confirmation and DNA sequencing.

#### **3.2.9.2** Construction of complemented mutants

Three 15G2-transposon mutants defective in their HCN production were chosen for complementation analysis. Full-length copies of *9-H12*, *16-C8*, and *18-A1* genes were cloned into the broad-host-range plasmid pCGT 4632A (Table 3.1). First, primers that allow the amplification of 9-H12, 16-C8, and 18-A1 genes (Table 3.2) were designed according to the *P. fluorescens* Pf-5 genome sequence obtained from the *Pseudomonas* database. All amplifications were carried out with Phusion DNA Polymerase according

to manufacturer's instructions (New England BioLabs, USA). The PCR products were then cloned into the shuttle vector pCGT 4628 behind a *Bacillus* constitutive promoter (previously isolated in the Taylor lab) to produce plasmids pCGT 9010 (16-C8), pCGT 9011 (9-H12), and pCGT 9012 (18-A1) (Table 3.1). These plasmids were sent for sequencing to confirm integrity and then transferred to the broad-host-range pCGT 4632A to result in pCGT 9013A (16-C8), pCGT 9014A (9-H12) and pCGT 9015A (18-A1) (Table 3.1). These plasmids were then electroporated into  $\Delta 16$ -C8,  $\Delta 9$ -H12, and  $\Delta 18$ -A1 mutants, and restoration of HCN production was assayed as described in *Chapter II*.

#### **3.2.10** Southern blot analysis

Three micrograms of genomic DNA purified from WT-15G2, 15G2- $\Delta$ hcnABC, and *P. fluorescens* strain Pf-5 were cut with *Eco*RI and *Nco*I overnight at 37°C and run on 1% agarose gel. The gel was then denatured in a mixture of 0.5 M Tris-Cl and 1.5 M NaOH, neutralized, transferred onto Hybond N+ membrane (GE Healthcare Bio-Sciences Corp, Piscataway, NJ), and fixed by cross-linking the membrane with UV exposure. Primers BWZ and CIA (Table 3.2) were used to amplify 650 bp of *hcnB* gene to be used as a probe. For the amplification reaction, 100 ng of genomic DNA isolated from WT-15G2 strain (as a template) and the Phusion<sup>TM</sup> High-Fidelity DNA Polymerase (New England BioLabs Ipswich, MA) were used following the manufacturer's protocol. The resulting fragment was then cloned in the Zero Blunt TOPO vector. The probe was labeled and detected by means of an AlkaPhos Direct Labeling and Detection system (GE Healthcare Bio-Sciences Corp). Membranes were equilibrated in hybridization buffer (GE Healthcare Bio-Sciences Corp) for 2 hours and then hybridized at 65°C overnight in the same buffer with 5  $\mu$ L/mL of labeled probe. After two high-stringency (primary wash buffer) and two low-stringency washes (secondary wash buffer), the labeled probe-DNA hybrid was visualized by luminescent detection technique according to the manufacturer's protocol.

## 3.2.11 In vivo lethality to soybean cyst nematodes.

The *in planta* activity of the *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2,  $\Delta hcnABC$ ,  $\Delta hcnA$ ,  $\Delta hcnB$ ,  $\Delta hcnC$ , and 15G2-Tn-5 mutants (E-1, 18-F6) against the soybean cyst nematode *H. glycines* was tested as described in *Chapter II*. This experiment was repeated three times.

#### 3.2.12 Nucleotide sequence accession number

The nucleotide sequence of the complete *hcnABC* operon of *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 is available under GenBank accession number GQ339615.

Name	Target gene*	Primer sequence
DGE	5' SP1-hcnB	5'-TCGACCACGCCCCAGCCATAGCGCAGGG-3'
DGF	5' SP2-hcnB	5'-AGCATGCTCAGGCCGTCGAGAAACAG-3'
DGI	5' SP3-hcnB	5'-GCTCTGCTTGGCGATNNNNNNNNGGCAC-3'
DGJ	3' SP1- <i>hcnC</i>	5'-ACCACCGAGGACAAGGGCTTCGACGTCA-3'
DGK	3' SP2-hcnC	5'-GTCAACCTCAAGCGCTGCTGGGCGGG-3'
DGN	3'SP3-hcnC	5'-ACCGGCATCCTGACCNNNNNNNNACCGGC-3'
DGS	5' hcnABC-F	5'-CCC <u>GGATCC</u> GGGATTCTAAATAAACTTTCATCTGGC-3'
DGT	5' hcnABC-R	5'-CCC <u>GAATTC</u> TTGCGGTCTATCTGACGCATTGCGGTTC-3'
DGU	3' hcnABC-F	5'-CCC <u>ATCGAT</u> GTTGGACTTGCGTAGGAGCTGGCTTGCC-3'
DGV	3' hcnABC-R	5'-CCC <u>GGTACC</u> TGCCGTTCGCAGCCTGCGGCAGCGGC-3'
DGW	<i>hcnB</i> -F	5'-CCCCATCGATATGAGCCTGAACCCGGTGATTGTCGG-3'
DGX	<i>hcnB</i> -R	5'-CCC <u>GGTACC</u> TTACTCATGTCCGGGGACCTCCTGGTC-3'
DGY	5'hcnB-R	5'-CCC <u>GAATTC</u> TCATACCGTGGGCTCCGTCTCGCTGATG-3'
DGZ	hcnC-F	5'-CCC <u>ATCGAT</u> ATGAGTAAGTATTACGACGTGGTGATTG-3'
DHA	hcnC-R	5'-CCC <u>GGTACC</u> TCAGGCCGGTTCGGGCTGTTTCTTCACC-3'
DHB	<i>hcnB</i> -F	5'-CCC <u>GGATCC</u> ATGAGCCTGAACCCGGTGATTGTCGG-3'
DHC	<i>hcnB</i> -R	5'-CCC <u>GAATTC</u> TTACTCATGTCCGGGGACCTCCTGGTC-3'
DAA	<i>18-A1-</i> F	5'-CCC <u>GGATCC</u> ATGAGCAAGACTTCTCTCGA-3'
DAB	<i>18-A1-</i> R	5'-CCC <u>GAGCTC</u> GCGGCCGCTTAGAACAGCACGCGGCAAC-3'
DAC	<i>9-H12-</i> F	5'-CCC <u>GGATCC</u> ATGAAAATGCATAAGACCCT-3'
DAD	<i>9-H12-</i> R	5'-CCC <u>GAGCTC</u> GCGGCCGCCTACAGGGCCGCGTCGATTT-3'
DAE	<i>16-C8-</i> F	5'-CCC <u>GGATCC</u> ATGAAGATGTTGAAATCCACCCTGG-3'
DAF	<i>16-C8-</i> R	5'-CCC <u>GAGCTC</u> GCGGCCGCTCAGCGCACAGGTGGTGCGT-3'
BWZ	hcnB-F	5'-CTCGANGGCCTGAGCATGCTCG-3'
CIA	hcnB-R	5'-CGCCCCTGGCAGTCGCC CATGC-3'
CIB	hcnC-F	5'-TCGGTGGGCCTGGGGCTGCGGTGT-3'
CIC	hcnC-R	5'- CTGCCAATCAGGATCTCGCC-3'

**Table 3.2**Primers designed in this study

\* F, forward; R, reverse; underlined nucleotides are the restriction sites introduced.

## 3.3 Results

#### 3.3.1 Characterization of *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2.

In order to determine the factors or characteristics that make the *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 a fast killer of the *C. elegans* L2s, several phenotypic assays were used. Our results showed that strain 15G2 was motile when grown on LB medium solidified with low agar concentrations (0.1-1%) and failed to swarm at a higher concentration (1.5%). Strain 15G2 was a blue siderophore producer when grown on CAS agar plates (Figure 3.2F) and was highly mucoid on *Pseudomonas* agar plates (Figure 3.2B). The extracellular protease activity was assayed on skim milk agar plates, and results showed the 15G2 strain's ability to metabolize the casein in the medium, which appeared as a clear halo around the bacterial growth area (Figure 3.2 A). In addition, this strain was a high HCN producer (Figure 3.2D) and contains the biosynthetic genes for the production of the antibiotic, 2,4-diacetylphloroglucinol (DAPG) (data from *Chapter II*). The ability of the strain to inhibit the growth of bacterial and fungal organisms was also tested. The growth of Agrobacterium rhizogenes and Bacillus cereus was inhibited by strain 15G2, whereas the growth of both *E. coli* and *Fusarium solani* was not affected (Figure 3.2 C). Results from *Chapter II* showed the potential activity of the strain against both root-knot and cyst nematodes in vitro and in vivo.

To determine the ability of the strain 15G2 to attach and colonize the plant roots, GFP-tagged strains of wild-type 15G2 cells and *E. coli* (control) were used. After two hours of root incubation with bacterial suspensions and repeatedly aggressive washes, the bacteria's attachment to the roots was visualized using confocal microscopy. Our results

showed that some GFP-15G2 cell aggregates were observed along the whole root surface and no attachment was observed for roots inoculated with *E. coli* (Figure 3.3).

#### 3.3.2 Production of HCN in *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 is cell density dependent

Production of HCN by strain 15G2 was assayed quantitatively during different phases of bacterial growth under limited oxygen levels. Colony forming units (CFUs), absorbance ( $OD_{600nm}$ ), and HCN measurements were determined every two hours. The results demonstrate that HCN production started when the cells enter the exponential phase and maximum production occurred during the transition between the exponential to stationary growth phase (Figure 3.4). These results indicate that HCN production is strongly dependent on cell density. Since cyanide production is known to be stimulated by the addition of glycine to the medium (Wissing, 1974), a similar experiment to those described above was performed in LB medium supplemented with glycine. The results showed that glycine does not have noticeable affects on the growth rate or HCN production in strain 15G2.



**Figure 3.1** Schematic representation of the chromosomal locus of the *hcnABC* gene cluster in wild type *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2 (A), 15G2- $\Delta$ *hcnABC* (B), 15G2- $\Delta$ *hcnA* (C), 15G2- $\Delta$ *hcnB* (D), and 15G2- $\Delta$ *hcnC*. Symbols: Km<sup>r</sup>, kanamycin resistance gene.



**Figure 3.2** Phenotypic characterization of the *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2. A) exoprotease assay on skim milk agar medium (notice the clear zone around bacterial growth. B) Polysaccharides production on Pseudomonas agar. C) Fluoresence production on Pseudomonas agar plate under UV light. D) Activity against *Agrobacterium rhizogens* (notice the clear halo around the bacterial growth). E) Hydrogen cyanide production (notice the blue color of the detection paper). F) Siderophore production on the CAS plates (notice the orange halos around the bacterial growth)



**Figure 3.3** Epifluorescent microscopy image of soybean roots colonized by *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2 tagged with green fluorescent protein (GFP). Soybean seeds were inoculated 7 days after germination with a 10 mL suspension of 15G2-gfp at 10<sup>9</sup> cfu/mL. Plants were grown in non-sterile sand and harvested 2 days after inoculation. A) Soybean roots after 2 day inoculation by *Escherichia coli* harboring GFP plasmid. B) Soybean roots colonized by 15G2-gfp strain.



**Figure 3.4** HCN production by *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2 during bacterial growth. The production of HCN occurs when cells enter the stationary phase. Symbols; -, cyanide concentration ( $\mu$ M / mL); -, viable cells.

#### 3.3.3 *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 mutants with loss of activity against *C. elegans*.

To help identify genes of the strain 15G2 that are responsible or contribute to the bacterial lethality toward C. elegans, we used the EZ::TN<sup>TM</sup> <R6Kyori/KAN-2> Transposome system to create the 15G2-Tn5 mutants. Approximately 2,700 15G2mutants were generated and picked without regard to colony morphology or size. Individual mutants were screened for their activity against the C. elegans in a seven-day assay. Among all Tn5 mutants, 74 strains were significantly defective in killing the C. *elegans* (Table 3.3). Because the transposon inserts contained a kanamycin selectable marker and an E. coli origin of replication, we were able to rescue the plasmids and sequence the flanking regions of each transposon to identify the disrupted genes. Since no full genomic sequence was available for strain 15G2, we compared the DNA sequences of transposon flanking regions to all sequences available in the Pseudomonas database and determined the insertion sites according to their homologous sequences. The BLASTN searches revealed that 66 genes were highly homologous to P. fluorescens strain Pf-5 and two to *P. fluorescens* strain Pf0-1. Six genes had no homology to any of the available sequences in the Pseudomonas databases. We obtained strains Pf-5 and Pf0-1 and determined that neither of these strains is lethal to C. elegans. The genes whose disruption leads to loss of activity against C. elegans included genes encoding different cellular metabolic enzymes, transporters, proteases, regulators, and others with no assigned function (Table 3.3).

Our previous data (*Chapter II*) demonstrated that HCN is widely produced among most of our nematode-lethal *Pseudomonas* isolates but is probably not the sole factor for nematode lethality. HCN produced by the strain 15G2 –Tn5 mutants were evaluated to

determine whether or not they produced HCN. Our results showed that many of these mutants were no longer HCN producers while others produced it at variable levels (Table 3.3). In order to eliminate the possibility that losing the activity against *C. elegans* was not due to changes in bacterial growth rates, we compared the growth rates of strain 15G2 and the 74 Tn5 mutants on MM, NGM, and LB media. Only those with growth rates comparable to the WT-15G2 on LB media (Figure 3.18) were chosen for further analysis (highlighted in Table 3.3). For those strains with similar growth rates, the HCN production was measured on LB media (Figure 3.15). 3.7 to 27 fold reductions in HCN levels were obtained in 15G2-Tn mutants (Figure 3.15). In addition, we measured the HCN production by WT strain 15G2 and 15G2-transposon mutants growing on three different media: LB, MM, and NGM media (Figure 3.19). The results showed that highest HCN production was obtained when bacteria were grown on LB media and the production was significantly reduced when bacteria were grown on either MM or NGM media (Figure 3.19). The data from the above experiments indicate that HCN contributes one of the major lethal factors toward C. elegans. Since we did not obtain any chromosomal Tn5 transposon insertions in the hcnABC locus of strain 15G2 genome, different mutations in the *hcnABC* locus were created. Descriptions of constructing and evaluating these mutants are discussed later in this Chapter.

# **Table 3.3***Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2 Tn5 mutants defective in C. elegans killing

Strain	Insertion site <sup>a</sup>	Function <sup>b</sup>	HCN <sup>c</sup>
10-F7	10836	CHASE domain/sensory box histidine kinase	1
18-F1	115342	NAD(P) transhydrogenase, beta subunit	3
9-F8	115342	NAD(P) transhydrogenase, beta subunit	1
<mark>18-F6</mark>	<mark>115342</mark>	NAD(P) transhydrogenase, beta subunit	<mark>1</mark>
B2	115342	NAD(P) transhydrogenase, beta subunit	1
<mark>16-C8</mark>	<mark>1199450</mark>	general amino acid ABC transporter, periplasmic binding p	1
19-B4	1318082	conserved hypothetical protein	2
H5	1491541	3-oxoadipate:succinyl-CoA transferase, A subunit	2
13-F7	1636680	pyochelin synthetase F	3
16-E6	1707587	tricarboxylate transport protein TctA, putative	3
15-D1	1807309	sigma-54 dependent transcriptional regulator PhhR	1
14-G1	18432	lipid A biosynthesis lauroyl acyltransferase	1
19-C10	1976692	5'-nucleotidase, putative	2
1B7	2086210	dihydroorotate oxidase	0
12-D12	2116167	transcriptional regulator, LysR family	1
9-E3	2116167	transcriptional regulator, LysR family	1
12-D10	2127298	alcohol dehydrogenase, zinc-containing	1
<mark>9-A9</mark>	<mark>2145126</mark>	cytochrome c oxidase, cbb3-type, subunit I	<mark>3</mark>
16-H3	2176375	LexA repressor	2
13-C7	2196858	heavy metal sensor histidine kinase	3
18-E8	2205949	TIM-barrel protein, vibN family	2
13-C8	2227912	baseplate assembly protein V	3
17-E2	2541174	Predicted permease family	1
15-A1	2703333	ankyrin repeat protein	1
1C6	2726070	transcriptional regulator. LysR family	2
14-G11	3348465	toxin secretion ABC transporter protein, HlyB family	3
14-H3	3627264	conserved hypothetical protein	2
9-G11	3942322	1514 bp at 5' side: hypothetical protein	1
13-E4	4123128	membrane protein, putative	1
15-F4	423691	2.3-bisphosphoglycerate-independent phosphoglycerate mutase	1
9-H12	<mark>464402</mark>	histidine transporter, periplasmic histidine-binding protein	2
11-A2	4672855	membrane protein, putative	1
10-D11	5001116	competence protein comEA	2
11-D4	5076374	xanthine/uracil permease family protein	3
13-A2	5076374	xanthine/uracil permease family protein	2
17-E9	5121104	sensory box histidine kinase/response regulator	2
5F1	5135197	cobyric acid synthase CobO	2
3H3A	5163540	D-lactate dehydrogenase	2
G3	5163540	D-lactate dehydrogenase	<u>0</u>
<u>Δ1</u>	5163540	D-lactate dehydrogenase	<u>е</u> 1

E1	<mark>5163540</mark>	D-lactate dehydrogenase	1
3H3B	5163540	D-lactate dehydrogenase	2
C2	5243341	hypothetical protein	2
C3	<mark>5243341</mark>	hypothetical protein	<mark>2</mark>
3C4	5603087	oxidoreductase, molybdopterin-binding	2
14-B6	5613439	glycerol-3-phosphate dehydrogenase, FAD-dependent	1
H3	5615342	amino acid ABC transporter, periplasmic amino acid-bindin	2
13-A10	<mark>5647927</mark>	1472 bp at 5' side: amino acid permease	<mark>2</mark>
E5	5647927	1472 bp at 5' side: amino acid permease	1
G2	5672609	ATP-dependent protease La	2
G5	5672609	ATP-dependent protease La	1
C4	5680583	phosphoenolpyruvate-protein phosphotransferase	3
<mark>18-E3</mark>	<mark>5779957</mark>	amino acid ABC transporter, permease protein VC1862	1
20-A9	6032417	sugar fermentation stimulation protein	3
17-C7	6147586	heme transport protein, putative	1
12-E11	6245923	ethanolamine ammonia-lyase, large subunit	2
<mark>11-E11</mark>	<mark>6482293</mark>	acyl-CoA dehydrogenase family protein	<mark>3</mark>
2-H4	6618242	hemolysin III	2
3B10	6618242	hemolysin III	2
<mark>2-D7</mark>	<mark>6618242</mark>	hemolysin III	1
1E7	6645826	twitching motility protein	1
A5	6663898	Peptidase M16 inactive domain family	2
18-A1	<mark>6723346</mark>	amino acid ABC transporter, periplasmic amino acid-bindin	1
14-G7	6923022	Rhs-family protein	3
1E6	6996185	sensory box-containing diguanylate cyclase, putative	1
16-F10	7067935	phytanoyl-CoA dioxygenase, PhyH family	1
9-A6	717476	membrane protein, putative	2
9-A7	717476	membrane protein, putative	3
17-C5	none	sensor histidine kinase/response regulator ChpA, putative	2
13-F5	none	AF127374	2
A3	none	AF396083.	2
15-F2	none	ring-hydroxylating dioxygenase, ferredoxin reductase subunit	3
D3	none	probable major facilitator superfamily (MFS) transporter(Class 3	2
Pioneer	none	heat shock protein HsIVU ATPase subunit HsIU	0

a,b the insertion sites and function corresponds to the chromosomal location in *P. fluorescens* strain Pf-5

c, qualitative measurements of the HCN production scored 0-3 according to the production with three representing the highest level.

#### 3.3.4 Indirect exposure of *C. elegans* to strain 15G2 cyanide

HCN produced by Pseudomonas aeruginosa PAO1 was demonstrated to be a primary virulence factor responsible for killing C. elegans. Exposure of C. elegans to 1µmol of cyanide gas was enough to kill the nematodes in 10 hours (Gallagher and Manoil, 2001). Since *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2 produces HCN at comparable levels to kill C. elegans, we questioned whether the HCN produced by 15G2 alone is enough to kill the nematode or if there are other factors that may contribute to the bacterial lethality. In order to address this question, we studied the effect of strain 15G2 and three of the 15G2-Tn5 mutants (A1, G3, and 18-E3) on C. elegans. In these assays we permit the C. elegans and bacterial strains to share the same air in a sealed compartment and determined the nematode mortality over time. As negative controls, LB plates without bacterial inoculation or inoculated with E. coli were used. The nematode was deemed dead if it failed to move or respond to tapping the plate against the microscope stage. The number of dead nematodes was recorded every two hours. The results showed that WT-15G2 strain was able to cause 100% lethality after 6 hours of shared-air incubation, and neither E. coli nor 15G2 mutants were able to kill the nematode by the end of our experimental time points (Figure 3.5). The inability of E. coli and 15G2-Tn5 mutants to kill the nematode suggested that the previous killing was due to the HCN produced, which in turn may reduce the oxygen levels in the sealed plates. Additionally, to determine if the strain 15G2 also uses HCN as a primary mechanism to kill plantparasitic nematodes, a similar experiment to those described above was performed using second-stage juveniles (J2) of *M. incognita* (RKN) instead of the *C. elegans*. The results were similar to those obtained above, except that the RKN-J2s were more resistant and took a longer period of time to die (Figure 3.5). From these data, we concluded that HCN represents a primary toxic factor produced by the 15G2 strain and is responsible for killing both free-living and plant-parasitic nematodes *in vitro*.

#### 3.3.5 Amino acid transporters are involved in hydrogen cyanide production

Several studies have shown that some amino acids such as glycine, methionine, leucine, alanine, phenylalanine, tyrosine and serine can serve as precursors for hydrogen cyanide production (Castric, 1977; Johnson and Kan, 2002). Three of 15G2-Tn5 mutants (16-C8, 9-H12, and 18-A1) carried an insertion in genes encoding for a general amino acid ABC transporter-periplasmic binding protein, a histidine transporter-periplasmic histidine-binding protein, and amino acid ABC transporter-periplasmic amino acidbinding protein (Table 3.3). To determine if these genes are involved in the HCN production in strain 15G2, the ability of these mutants to grow on different amino acids and produce HCN were investigated. The effect of the presence of various amino acids as C and sole N sources in M9 medium on the growth of strain 15G2, 16-C8, 9-H12, and 18-A1 mutants were tested (Figure 3.6). Various amino acids were supplied at a 10 mM concentration and their growth rates (Figure 3.6) and HCN production (Figure 3.7) were The results showed that nine amino acids (alanine, arginine, asparagine, measured. aspartate, glutamate, glutamine, histidine, proline, and serine) can readily be used as a C and/or N source by strain 15G2 (Figure 3.7). However, 16-C8, 9-H12, and 18-A1 mutants had variable growth rates on M9 media supplemented with amino acids (Figure 3.6). In addition, our results showed the inability of 9-H12 mutant to utilize amino acid histidine, confirming the BLASTN results that this gene encodes for a periplasmic

histidine transporter. However, *16-C8* and *18-A1* mutants do function in the transportation of general amino acids (Figure 3.6).

Next, we examined the ability of these strains to use different amino acids as a precursor for HCN production. Strains were grown on M9 agar media supplemented with various amino acids and hydrogen cyanide detection paper was placed on the inside of the plate lid. The results showed that both strain 15G2 and *18-A1* mutant were able to strongly produce HCN when growing on all media except those supplemented with cysteine, methionine, phenylalanine and threonine (Figure 3.7). In contrast, both *16-C8* and *9-H12* mutants did not produce or produced very small amounts of HCN on all media tested (Figure 3.7). The HCN production by WT strain 15G2 growing on MM supplemented with different amino acids (1  $\mu$ M) was quantified using a cyanide electrode (Figure 3.20). The highest HCN production was obtained when bacteria were grown on MM supplemented with either arginine or glycine (Figure 3.20).

To verify that *16-C8*, *9-H12*, and *18-A1* genes are involved in some way with hydrogen cyanide production and not just a result of the polar effects of the transposon insertions, *16-C8*, *9-H12*, and *18-A1* mutants were complemented with the corresponding wild-type genes carried on broad-host-range plasmid CGT 4632A. The hydrogen cyanide quantification analysis for these complemented strains revealed that the complemented *9-H12* strain was able to produce approximately 91% HCN compared to strain 15G2 (Figure 3.8). However, the complemented strain *18-A1* and *16-C8* produced 77% and 61% HCN, respectively, compared to strain 15G2 (Figure 3.8). Protein subcellular localization prediction for 16-C8, *9-H12*, and 18-A1 amino acid sequences showed that these proteins posses cytoplasmic membrane targeting signals.



**Figure 3.5** Indirect exposures of *C. elegans* and root-knot nematodes to *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2 and its knock-outs. Nematode J2's were allowed to share the same air with bacterial strains in a sealed compartment and the percentage of killing was determined over time for *C. elegans* (A) and Root-knot nematodes (*M. incognita*) (B).



**Figure 3.6** Growth rates of wild type *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2 and 15G 2-Tn5 mutants (*9-H12, 18-A1,* and *16C18*) on minimal media supplemented with different amino acids. A) Growth rates for bacteria growing on MM without glucose. B) Growth rates for bacteria growing on MM plus glucose. MM represents minimal medium plus glucose and NH<sub>4</sub>Cl.



**Figure 3.7** Hydrogen cyanide production of *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2 and 15G 2-Tn5 mutants (*9-H12*, *18-A1*, and *16C18*) growing on minimal media supplemented with different amino acids.



**Figure 3.8** HCN production by *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2 and 15G2-Tn5 mutants (*9-H12, 18-A1,* and *16C18*) and complemented mutants growing on LB media.
# 3.3.6 Identification and characterization of the *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 hydrogen cyanide gene cluster (*hcnABC*)

To determine the *hcnABC* nucleotide sequences of *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2, we obtained the *hcnABC* sequences of *P. fluorescens* strain Pf-5 and strain Pf0-1, *P.* entomophila L48, P. aeruginosa PAO1, and P. aeruginosa PA14 from the Pseudomonas Genome database. Based on sequence similarities, we designed two sets of primers to partially amplify *hcnB* and *hcnC* genes. The sequence analysis of the resulting fragments of strain 15G2 showed 89 and 92% similarity with hcnB and hcnC genes of P. fluorescens strain Pf-5, respectively. Then we used BWZ and CIB primers to obtain the sequence between *hcnB* and *hcnC* partial sequences. In order to get the full sequence of *hcnABC* of strain 15G2-, we designed primers at flanking sequences to amplify the entire operon according to the strain Pf-5 sequences. Unfortunately, no amplification products were obtained even when using LongAmp<sup>TM</sup> Taq PCR. We used a chromosome walking approach to get the full hcnABC sequences plus 1 to 2 kb of the 5' and 3' flanking sequences. Using the self-formed adaptor PCR (SEFA-PCR) method (Wang et al., 2007), we obtained the full sequence of *hcnABC* (2.97 Kb), 0.9 kb of the 5' flanking sequences, and 2 kb of the 3' flanking sequences (Figure 3.9). The nucleotide sequence of the *hcnABC* gene cluster of strain 15G2 revealed three open reading frames highly homologous to the hcnA, hcnB, and hcnC of P. fluorescens Pf-5 (Figure 3.10). A number of motifs have been identified and suggested to be important for *hcnABC* regulation and production (Laville et al., 1998; Pessi and Haas, 2000; Ryall et al., 2008). We analyzed the 15G2 *hcnABC* sequence and found several motifs and structures that are conserved among the Pseudomonas spp. hcnABC. For example, the ANR box, transcription start

site (Figure 3.10), Fe-S binding site in *hcnA* gene and the 11 amino acid residues that represent ADP-binding motif in *hcnB* and *hcnC* were present.

The alignment of the amino acid sequences deduced from the strain 15G2 *hcnABC* with that of *P. fluorescens* strain Pf-5 revealed 94% similarity between the two strains (Figure 3.11). In contrast, the nucleotide sequences flanking the 5' and 3' ends of the *hcnABC* of strain 15G2 on a stretch of 1000 bp share 53 and 63%, respectively (Figure 3.12 & 3.13), with the corresponding regions of the strain Pf-5.

## 3.3.7 Construction and properties of the *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 *hcn* mutants

In order to determine if the *hcnABC* gene cluster of 15G2 strain is responsible for its HCN production, four different chromosomal deletions in this locus were generated. First, we disrupted the entire *hcnABC* locus by insertion of the kanamycin resistance gene, which was introduced into the 15G2 chromosome by the use of suicide vector pCGT 9033 and double crossover as described in Materials and Methods. Second, to determine whether these genes form an operon and together are responsible for the HCN production or only one gene does this function, we created similarly single chromosomal deletions,  $\Delta hcnA$ ,  $\Delta hcnB$ , and  $\Delta hcnC$ , by using the suicide vectors pCGT 9036, pCGT 9040, and pCGT 9043, respectively. The chromosomal deletions were confirmed using PCR and sequencing approaches. Southern blot hybridizations were carried out to determine the copy number of *hcnABC* in strain 15G2 and to confirm the construction of 15G2- $\Delta hcnABC$  mutant. The analysis of the complete genome sequence of the *Pseudomonas* sp. strain Pf-5 revealed that there is only one copy of the *hcnABC* genes; thus, we used this strain as a control. Genomic DNA samples from WT strain 15G2, 15G2-*∆hcnABC* mutant, and strain Pf-5 were digested with *Eco*RI and *Kpn*I enzyme and resolved on an agarose gel that was blotted and hybridized with a labeled 650 bp fragment of the *hcnB* gene. The results confirmed the presence of one copy of the hcnABC gene cluster in strain 15G2 compared to the Pf-5 and revealed these genes were absent from the 15G2- $\Delta hcnABC$  mutant (Figure 3.16). The growth rates of these mutants were similar to that of the WT (Figure 3.15). To determine the HCN-phenotypes of these mutants, we evaluated the HCN production qualitatively and quantitatively. Our results from the qualitative assay showed that all mutants had HCN- negative phenotypes on the assay plates. In addition, the qualitative measurements of HCN production by these mutants was compared to that of the WT stain 15G2 using a cyanide-selective electrode (Figure 3.14). The  $\Delta hcnABC$  mutant produced only about 5 µM HCN, which is considered to be a negative-producer strain according to Laville et al. (1998). Similarly,  $\Delta hcnA$ ,  $\Delta hcnB$ , and  $\Delta hcnC$  mutants were strongly impaired in their ability to produce HCN (Figure 3.14). These results indicate that *hcnABC* is likely responsible for high levels of HCN production in strain 15G2. However, a low level of cyanide is produced in these knockouts suggesting that another mechanism for cyanide production may also be present (Figure 3.14). To determine if any of these genes could lead to HCN production by themselves, *hcnB* and *hcnC* were cloned in the broad-host range-plasmid pCGT 4632A and transformed to E. coli. This bacterium does not produce HCN and does not possess the HCN detoxification enzymes. Our results showed that transforming the *hcnB* or hcnC to E. coli leads to cell death indicating that HCN can be produced by either enzyme alone (data not shown). Similar results were obtained when expressing the

*hcnABC* operon from *P. fluorescens* CH01 behind the T7 promoter and transforming it to *E. coli* cells (Laville et al., 1998).

Indirect exposure of *C. elegans* L2s to the *hcnABC* mutants did not result in killing the nematode as predicted, indicating that HCN is a major factor in killing the nematode without direct contact. In contrast, direct exposure of the *C. elegans* L2s to *hcnABC* mutants in the bioassay medium resulted in killing the nematode. However, they killed the nematode over a longer time period (5 days) compared to WT strain 15G2 (one day). These results may imply that low levels of HCN production or other substances can contribute to *C. elegans* lethality in this stain.



**Figure 3.9** Chromosome walking of *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 genomic DNA. Lane 1 and Lane 4 are the products of the first and second round of SEFA PCR for the 3' flanking region, respectively. Lane 2 and lane 3 are the products of the first and second round of SEFA PCR for the 5' flanking region, respectively. Lane M is 1K ladder marker; from bottom to top, 0.5, 1. 1.5, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 8 and 10 kb.

1 71	AAGGCACIGC IIIGAGGGAC ACCGICCIII IGC <b>IIGGI</b> CC AG <mark>AICAA</mark> IAI IICIGICAGA CAAAAACAC NGAI IGCCC GC <mark>I</mark> CICGGII CIGACAGCCA CIICGGAACC GCGGIGIGAC CGCGICCIIG CCCCAGACI
141	CCAGGCGGCA GGATGCCGGT AACCCCACTC ACTTCTCACG GATGAACCGC AATGCGTCAG ATAGACCGCA
211	ATTTIGATAT TCAGCCGCTG CAGCATGCGG ACATGACCAT CAGTCTCAAC GGCCAGCCGG TCACTGCCGC
281	COTEGETERA ACAGTOCTCA GOGTERTOCA GEOCROCEGEC CTECECCAGE TESCECECAA TEATCACEGA
351	CAGTIGGTCG GTGCCTACTG CGGCATGGGC GTGTGCCATT GCTGCCTGGT GCAGATCGAC GGCCGCCACA
421	AGCGCCGIGC CIGCCAGACC CIAGICAAGC CGGGCAIGCA GGIGCAGACC CIGAGCAACC GCAICAGCGA . I E P I V *
491	M S L N P V I V G G G P A G M A A A I - GACGGAGCCC ACGGIATGAG COTGAACCOG GTGATTGICG GCGGGGGGGC GECGGGGGATG GCGGGGGGTA
561	· E L A K H G V R S T L I E E A S R L G G V V F · TOPAACTOSC CAASCACOSC GIGCSCASCA COOTGATUSA AGAAGOOTIG COOTGSGIG GOSIGOTOIT
631	TOSCERCOCE CTECERTE CONTECRATE GEATTACCTE GEGECOCECT ACTECRASE COTEGOCARE
701	L H G E F S D H E O M I E V R L N H R V I G A E . CTOCACOGOG ANTITICOSA TOACGAGAGA TGATOGAGA TGOGOTICAA COACCOGGIG ATOGSTGOOG
771	AGGOCITER CACCUTATE CIGCIDERTS CORRECAGES OF CACCAS STOCKAST OF CALIFIC AGGOCITER OF CALIFICAL OF CALIFIC AGGOCITER OF CALIFIC AGGOCITE
841	GOTGGCGGCC GGCTGCCATG AACGCAGCGT ACTGCTTCCC GGCTGGACGT TGCCGGGGGGT CAAGTTGCTC G G L Q L Q I K S G V V K P O G P V V I A G T G .
911	COTOSCITEC AACTECASAT CAASASCESC STOSTCAASC COCASSICC COTOSTSATC SCCCOCACCE P L L P L V A C O L H A S G V R V A G V Y E A .
981	GECCTIGET SCEALINGIG SCHEDCAGE ISCACEDERE SESCERERE SIGSCORES FOIATSASSE · S A L S K I A K Q S L A L L N K P Q L F L D G
1051	CASIGNOTIC AGCAAGATOS COASCAGAS COIGECOUTS CIGAACAAGO COCASCISTI DOTOGACESC L S M L A Y L K L H S I P L R Y G W G V V E A Q ·
1121	CTEASCAIGE IGSOCIACCI CRAGCITCAC AGCAICCICC ISCOCIAIGE CIGOSSCOIG GICCAGECCU · G Q D A L S V V I V A P Y S A D W Q P D M A K ·
1191	AGGGGCAGGA COCCITIGAGT GIGGICACOG ITOCCCCITIA FICCOCCEAC FOGCAGOGGA ACATGGCCAA · A E R I A A Q I L A V G Y G F I P R T Q L S Q
1261	GOCCARGESC ATCOCCECCC AGACCETERC BEFEGETTAT GECTECATIC COEGCACCEA ACTEAFOLAG Q M G L D H G F S D D G Y L R A N A N A W Q Q S ·
1331	CAGATGGGCC TGGATCACGG CITCAGCGAT GACGGCTATC IGCGGGGCAA CGCCAACGCC IGGCAGCAGA · S E P H I H L A G D M G G I R G G E A A M L I ·
1401	GCAGCGAGGO GCACATCCAT DIGGCCGGOG ACATGGGGGG GATICGCGUT GSTGAAGCGG CGATGCTCAC · G R I A A L S I L M Q R D V L S N E A A L Q R
1471	COCCECTED CONCEPTED CONTENT OF CONCEPTENT OF CONCERNMENT OF
1541	· G T G Q I D L P K G D T V I C R C E H T T R N ·
1011	·DIERALS QGVQDMASLKMRTRVS
1751	M G D C Q G R M C V G Y C S D R L R Q A T G R K.
1821	· D V G W I R P R F P L D P I P F S A F A A P D ·
	MSKY (DVVIAG GGVIGAS). • OEV PGHE *
1891	CRAGAGETC COCCERATE AND A COLOR VALUE AND A COLO
1961	A S R A B A G G L W A I G E S V G L G C G V I F
2031	FRM MSANRKREAQGSAVVVDSST.
2101	· P H I L P Q S F F D F A L Q S N E L Y P R L H
2171	RELIGLH GMD FKFE QIGLKF VIYD.
2241	· D E D R L Y A E H I V G C I P H L S D Q V R W ·
2311	· L D Q A A L R A A E P K V S H E A Q G A L E F
2381	L C D H Q V N P F R L I D A Y I E G A R Q N G V ·



**Figure 3.10** Nucleotide sequence of the *hcnABC* operon of *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2 and deduced amino acid sequence of its protein product. The color shaded nucleotides represent: yellow, the *hcnA* open reading frame (ORF); green, *hcnB*-ORF; pink, *hcnC*-ORF; gray, ANR-box; and red, transcription start site. The boxed amino acid residues represent the predicted transmembrane segments according to ConPred II transmembrane prediction server (<u>http://bioinfo.si.hirosaki-u.ac.jp/~ConPred2/</u>).

15G2-hcn ABC/1-991	1 MRQIDRNFDIQPLQHADMTISLNGQPVTAALGETVLSVIQATGLRQVARNDHGQLV 56	8
Pf-5-hcn ABC/1-991	1 MRQIDRNFDIQPLQHADMTISLNGQPVTAALGETVLSVIQATGLRQVARNDHGQLV 56	3
15G2-hcn ABC/1-991	57 GAYCGMGVCHCCLVQIDGRHKRRACQTLVKPGMQVQTLSNRISETEPTVMSLNPVI 11	12
Pf-5-hcn ABC/1-991	57 GAYCGMGVCHCCLVQIDGRHKRRACQTLVKPGMQVQTLSNRITETEPTIMSLNPVI 11	12
15G2-hcn ABC/1-991	113 VGGGPAGMAAAIELAKHGVRSTLIEEASRLGGVVFRGPLRDGVQLDYLGPRYCETL 16	38
Pf-5-hcn ABC/1-991	113 VGGGPAGMAAAIELAEHGVRSTLIEEASRLGGVVYRGPLRDGVQLDYLGPRYCEML 16	38
15G2-hcn ABC/1-991	169 AKLHGEFSDHEQMIEVRLNHRVIGAEGLDSLMLLDADEQVQQVAYGQLLLAAGCHE 22	24
Pf-5-hcn ABC/1-991	169 AKLHGDFADHEQMIDVRLNSRVVGAEGTQSLVLLDGEEQVQQVSYEQLILAAGCHE 22	24
15G2-hcn ABC/1-991	225 RSVPFPGWTLPGVKLLGGLQLQIKSGVVKPQ <mark>G</mark> PVVIAGTGPLLPLVACQLHASGVR 28	30
Pf-5-hcn ABC/1-991	225 RSVPFPGWTLPGVKLLGGLQLQIKSGVVKPQSPVVIAGTGPLLPLVACQLHASGVR 28	30
15G2-hcn ABC/1-991	281 VAGVYEASALSKIAKQSLALLNKPQLFLDGLSMLAYLKLHSIPLRYGWGVVEAQGQ 33	36
Pf-5-hcn ABC/1-991	281 VAGVYEACALGKIAKQSLAMLNKPQLFLDGLSMLAYLKLHGIALRYGWGVVEAQGQ 33	36
15G2-hcn ABC/1-991	337 DALSVVTVAPYSADWQPDMAKAERIAAQTLAVGYGFIPRTQLSQQMGLDHGFSDDG 36	92
Pf-5-hcn ABC/1-991	337 DALSVVTVAPYSSDWQPDMAKAQRIAAQTLAVGYGFIPRTQLSQQMGLEHNFSDDG 36	92
15G2-hcn ABC/1-991	393 YLRANANAWQQSSEPHIHLAGDMGGIRGGEAAMLTGRIAALSILMQRDVLSNEAAL 44	48
Pf-5-hcn ABC/1-991	393 YLRASANAWQQSSEPHVHLAGDMGGIRGGEAAMLSGRIAALSILMQRGVLSNEAAL 44	48
15G2-hcn ABC/1-991	449 QRRQGYERKLASILRFRGAVDRYTARGTGQIDLPKGDTVICRCEHTTRNDIERALS 50	)4
Pf-5-hcn ABC/1-991	449 QRRQGYERKLASILRFRGAVDRYTARGAGQVELPKGDTVICRCEHTTRNDIERALS 50	)4
15G2-hcn ABC/1-991	505 QGVQDMASLKMRTRVSMGDCQGRMCVGYCSDRLRQATGRKDVGWIRPRFPLDPIPF 56	30
Pf-5-hcn ABC/1-991	505 QGVQDMASLKMRTRVSMGDCQGRMCVGYCSDRLRQATGRKDVGWIRPRFPLDPIPF 56	30
15G2-hcn ABC/1-991	561 SAFAAPDQEVPGHEMSKYYDVVIAGGGVIGASCAYQLSKRKDLRVALIDAKRPGNA 61	16
Pf-5-hcn ABC/1-991	561 SAFPPSDQEVSQHDMIKHYDVVIAGGGVIGASCAYQLSKRKDLKVALIDAKRPGNA 61	16
15G2-hcn ABC/1-991	617 SRASAGGLWAIGESVGLGCGVIFFRMMSANRKREAQGSAVVVDSSTPHILPQSFFD 67	72
Pf-5-hcn ABC/1-991	617 SRASAGGLWAIGESVGLGCGVIFFRMMSANRKREAQGSAVVVDSSTPHILPQSFFD 67	72
15G2-hcn ABC/1-991	873 FALQSNELYPRLHRELIGLHGMDFKFEQTGLKFVIYDDEDRLYAEHIVGCIPHLSD 72	28
Pf-5-hcn ABC/1-991	873 FALQSNELYPRLHRELMGLHNMDFKFEQTGLKFVIYDEEDRLYAEHIVGCIPHLSD 72	28
15G2-hcnABC/1-991	729 QVRWLDQAALRAAEPKVSHEAQGALEFLCDHQVNPFRLTDAYTEGARQNGVDVYFN 78	34
1-1-5-hcn AB G/1-991	729 QVRWLDQAALRASEPNVSHEAQGALEFLCDHQVNPFRLTDAYTEGARQNGVDVYFN 78	34
15G2-hcn ABC/1-991 Pf-5-hcn ABC/1-991	785 TNVTGVLHQGNRVSGVQTAEAGLFHCSTLINAAGAWAAELSLQATGVEIPVKPVKG 785 TNVTGVLHQGNRVSGVKTDVAGLFRCTTLINAAGAWAAELSLQATGIEIPVKPVKG 84	40 40
15G2-hcn ABC/1-991	841 QILLTERMPKLLNGCLTTSDCYMAQKDNGEILIGSTTEDKGFDVSTTYPEINGLVQ 86	96
Pf-5-hcn ABC/1-991	841 QILLTERMPKLLNGCLTTSDCYMAQKDNGEILIGSTTEDKGFDVTTTYPEINGLVQ 86	96
15G2-hcn ABC/1-991	897 GAVRCIPELAQVNLKRCWAGLRPGSPDELPILGPMDGVEGYLNACGHFRTGILTSA 95	52
Pf-5-hcn ABC/1-991	897 GAVRCVPELAHVNLKRCWAGLRPGSPDELPILGPMDGVEGYLNACGHFRTGILTSA 95	52
15G2-bcn ABC/1-991		91
Pf-5-hcn ABC/1-991	953 ITGVLLDKLVNDEALPLDITPFLARRFATTPVKKQPEPA 96	91

**Figure 3.11** Alignment of deduced amino acids sequences of *hcnABC* gene cluster for *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2 and *P. fluorescens* strain Pf-5. The identity in amino acid sequence between bacterial strains is approximately 94%. The alignment was made by the ClustalW2 program (http://www.ebi.ac.uk/Tools/clustalw2/index.html). Identical residues are shaded blue.

15G2/1-941	1 CAG <mark>GCGGGCATTTTGCC</mark> AAGAAACCAGGG <mark>GCGGG</mark> ATT <mark>C</mark> TAAATAAACTTTCATCTC	3 <mark>6 C T T </mark> 6 61
Pf-5/1-941	1 A <mark>GC</mark> AGCGTCATCAGCGGCGGCGTGCATGCCGGCGCCCAGGTGGCTTCCGGCGCC	C 6 C C 6 6 59
15G2/1-941	62 T C G T C C G G T C T G C A C G T C C G A G T C G G G G G G G G G G G G G C T G A T A T C A T C C C	GCCAG 118
P1-5/1-941	60 T G C C A T G A C C C A G G T G G C C G G C C A T G C C G C C C A G G G T T C C C A G G A T G A C T A C C	GCTAC 120
15G2/1-941	119 TTTTTCGCCAGGAGGCATCACCATGAGTGCCCTGACTCGGGTCGGCTGGAAG	C <mark>C C</mark> T T <mark>T</mark> 176
P <del>1</del> -5/1-941	121 TTCGTCGACAGCCTGTTCCGCGACGATCGCCC-GGCGGCGGTCAGCGATGACGCG	3 <mark>C C</mark> C G T 180
15G2/1-941	177 G T C G C G G T G T G C C T G T T G C T G C T G C T G C A G C G C G G C G G C C C A G G C G G C C A A T C A G C	C C - TG T 236
Pf-5/1-941	181 G G C A C G G T A T C G C G G A T C T T C G T G C G C C A C C C T G A · · G C A A C G A C G G C C A G T T G G C C	C C TG A 239
15G2/1-941	237 T C C G G A A <mark>A G</mark> G C <mark>G G C A T C</mark> G C C C <mark>G G T G</mark> T G A C G <mark>G C G A G C T G T T C C T</mark> G T <mark>G C A A T G</mark> A	A <mark>C G</mark> G C T 297
Pf-5/1-941	240 G G A C C G C <mark>A G</mark> C T <mark>A</mark> C C T <mark>G G C</mark> G - <mark>C</mark> A A T T <mark>G G T G</mark> G C C <mark>C A G C G</mark> T A <mark>C</mark> C A A - <mark>C C T</mark> C A <mark>G C</mark> C A G G	C <mark>C G</mark> A T G 298
15G2/1-941	298 CCATCAGCGCCTCGAAGAAGAACTGCGCGCTGATGTTCGGCCAACGCTCCTCCACC	C <mark>C C </mark> C C <mark>G</mark> 358
Pf-5/1-941	299 CCGAGCGTCGGGTCGATGAAGTCTTCGCCAAGACCCGCCAGGCCGTGGAAGAAC	3 <mark>C C</mark> A A <mark>G</mark> 357
15G2/1-941	359 <mark>C</mark> GCCGAGCC.GCTGCTG.CGTGATACCCAGGGTTGC.ACCTG.CGGCAGCC	3 <mark>6</mark> C A <mark>6</mark> T 410
P <del>1</del> -5/1-941	358 <mark>C</mark> AGGCC <mark>GCC</mark> AAGGAAGCTGCCGACACCGCAGCCAAGGTGGCTGCCTGCTCGCCG	T <mark>6</mark> T 6 <mark>6</mark> A 418
15G2/1-941	411 TTCTGCACCGGGCCACGGGGCCGGGGTCTATTGCCTGACGCCCAGTGGCAACAAGAC	G C T <mark>G C</mark> A 471
Pf-5/1-941	419 TGTT-TATCGCGCTGCTGCTGCGGGGCCTTCTTCGCCA-GCCTCGCGGCGACCTTTC	G <mark>G C</mark> G 475
15G2/1-941	472 AG <mark>CGTCGTTAGG-CTCTGT</mark> ACCAA <mark>GCGTTTT</mark> GAGA <mark>CGA</mark> AGCT <mark>CAG</mark> GCAAGGCGAAA	A <mark>A</mark> C G G T 531
Pf-5/1-941	476 GT <mark>CGTCGT</mark> CG <mark>GGACGCCGT</mark> GGTCT <mark>G-G</mark> CTTGAAAG <mark>CGA</mark> TGTC <mark>CAG</mark> CCGCGCACCGT	T <mark>A</mark> G C C C 535
15G2/1-941	532 CGAGGAACCGCCGGGGGTCGCGTTCGACTTTACGGTTTGTAACAGTGCCAATGTTCA	A T A A <mark>G G</mark> 592
Pf-5/1-941	538 CCACCCCCGTTCACTGATCCAGGAGAGTTTCCCATGCGCTCATTACTCTTGTGGGTTC	C C T C <mark>G G</mark> 596
15G2/1-941	593 TTC <mark>GCGCG</mark> GCTGTC <mark>GT</mark> CGATGCCT <b>TGA</b> ACCACTAATTGGGGACAGGGCCCCTGACC	TTTGGC 653
P1-5/1-941	597 TGT <mark>GC - CG</mark> ATCCCG <mark>GT</mark> GATTATCCTGATCGCCCTGTTCATG - CACTGATTCAAGC	TATAAA 655
15G2/1-941	854 GG CG GT CG CG C A G G G G C C G T G G T A T G T C T T A A A G G C G C C G C T G C C G G C T T C T G C (	CGGCCG714
P1-5/1-941	856 G C C C G G C C C G A A C G G G C C C C	CGCCAG712
15G2/1-941	715 CGGCTTTTTGTGGCGTG - TATCGCAAGTTT - CAGAGACAAGGCACTGCTTTGAGGC	3 A C A <mark>C</mark> C 773
<i>P1</i> -5/1-941	713 CGGCGTTTTTGTGCGCGCTATCGCAGTTTTGCAAGGGCTGGCCACCGTCGGGTGCC	3 A G G <mark>C</mark> A 773
15G2/1-941	774 GTCCTTTTGCTTGGCCCAGATCAATATTTCTGTCAGACAAAAACACTAGATTTGCC	C C G C G C 834
P <del>1</del> -5/1-941	774 G - CCGTTTGCTTGGCCCAGATCAATATCCGTGTCCGACAAACCGACTAGATTGGCC	C C G C G C 833
15G2/1-941	835 TCGGTTCTGACAGCCACTTCGGAACCGCGGTGTGACCGCGTCCTTGCCCCAGGAC1	ТССА <mark>С</mark> С 895
P <del>1</del> -5/1-941	834 TCGGTTCTGACAAACAGCTTGGGACCGGGACGTTGCCCGGTCCCCGACCGCAGCAG	САТС <mark>С</mark> А 894
15G2/1-941	896 CGGCAGGATGCCGGTAACCCCACTCACTTCTCACGGATGAACC - GCA	941
Pf-5/1-941	895 CGGCGGGACGCCGGCAACCCCATTCATTTTTCACGGATGAACCCACA	941

**Figure 3.12** Nucleotide sequence alignment of 5' flanking sequences of the *hcnABC* gene cluster of *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2 and *P. fluorescens* strain Pf-5. The identity in nucleotide sequences between bacterial strains is approximately 53%. The alignment was made by the ClustalW2 program (http://www.ebi.ac.uk/Tools/clustalw2/index.html). Identical residues are shaded blue.

15G2/1-1500	1	ICAGATCCCCACGGAGATCTGTTGGACT <mark>T</mark> GC <mark>GTAGG</mark> A <mark>GCTGGCTTGCCAGCGAA</mark> A <mark>GCGTT</mark> S	59
Pf-5/1-1500		ICGCTGCCGCGCGCGCGCGCGCCGCCGCCCGCCGCCGCGAAGC	36
15G2/1-1500	60	TCCGAGAGCACTGCACGGCTCACGGGCCTCTTCGCCAGCAAGCCGGCTACGGTGATGGC1	118
Pf-5/1-1500	37	TTCGAGGGCGCTGCAAGGCTTGCGGGCCTCTTCGCCGGCAAGCCGGCTCCTACGGGGGGGG	95
15G2/1-1500	119	0 0 0 T A T O 3 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	177
Pf-5/1-1500	96		152
15G2/1-1500	178	2 8 7 7 7 7 7 7 7 8 7 8 7 7 8 7 8 7 8 7	236
Pf-5/1-1500	153		211
15G2/1-1500	237	© 6000000000000000000000000000000000000	295
Pf-5/1-1500	212		270
15G2/1-1500	296	6 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	354
Pf-5/1-1500	271		329
15G2/1-1500	355	C	413
Pf-5/1-1500	330		388
15G2/1-1500 Pf-5/1-1500	414 389	4 GAC AATCTG CACCGACTTCTC ACAGGCCGCCAGGCCCAGGCCGAG TCAA CCGCGAG AC A A C GATCTG TACCGACTTCTC GCAGGCCGGCCGAGGCCGAGGCCGAG AC TCAA C A A C GATCTG TACCGACTTCTC C A C A G C C A G C C A G C C A G C C A G C C A G C C A G C C A G C C A G C C A G C C	472 147
15G2/1-1500	473	5 3 3 7 7 7 7 8 8 8 8 3 8 8 7 7 8 8 8 8 7 8 8 8 8	531
Pf-5/1-1500	448		506
15G2/1-1500	532	RAGGTAATCGAGGATCAGGCTCGAATCCATCAGCACTTCACC <mark>CCC</mark> GTCGCAGACCAGGGT	90
Pf-5/1-1500	507	AGGTAGTCGATGATCAGGCTCGAATCCATCAGCACTTCACCGCCCCCGCAGACCAGGGT	65
15G2/1-1500	591	8	349
Pf-5/1-1500	566		324
15G2/1-1500 Pf-5/1-1500	650 625	0 C C G A A T G A T G C T C G A A G G G C A G G T T C C A T G C G C T G A T G C G A C G C G C G C A C G C G C A 5 G C G A G T G A T G C T C G A A G G G C A G G C T C A T G A G G C T G A T G C G A C G C G C A C G C G C A C G 6 G C A G G C A G G C A G G C A G G C C C A G G C T G A T G A G G C T G A T G C G A C G C G C A C G C G C A C G	708 383
15G2/1-1500	709	TAGGGTGAATCGAGCATTCCAATGAGTTTCATCGCGTATTTCCTTGTCTTGAACGGCGC	767
Pf-5/1-1500	684	TAGGGTGAATCGAGCATTCCAATAAGCTTCATCACGTATTTCCTTGTCTTGAACGGCAC	742
15G2/1-1500	768	8 AACGGATGGG <mark>GGCGCGGGCTAATG 2003GTGATGAGCGGCGCGCGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG</mark>	326
Pf-5/1-1500	743		301
15G2/1-1500 Pf-5/1-1500	827 802	Y GO CATGGO T C CGO AGO GO T A CAGO C CAA TO C CO A TO C C A TO C C A C 2 C TG T AGC C GO T G C GO A GO C TO C GA A CO O C TO C GA A GO A GO A TO C C O C A TO C C A TO C C A T 2 C TG T AGC C GO C T G C GO A GO C TO C GA A CO C C A TO C C C A TO C	385 355
15G2/1-1500	886	0 0 C <b>A G G C T G G G A A C G G C A C G A A G G G C G C</b>	944
Pf-5/1-1500	856		911
15G2/1-1500	945	SAGATCOTCAAGCAAGOTCCT <mark>GC</mark> GGGCTTTGCGCAACTTCGCGGCCCAGCAGCAGCAGCGGCT	1003
Pf-5/1-1500	912	SGCCCCGGCCTTTCGCAGCTTCGCAGCGCTCAGCAGCGGCTACAGGGGCTGCAGGGAGGG	970
15G2/1-1500	1004	HACAGGGCCAATGCCGATCCGAGGTTGGTGTGCGCGCTGCCGCAGGCTGCGAACGGCA	1060
Pf-5/1-1500	971	HTCTGAGCCGGCGCCTATTGCCGCCGTGGCCGCAGGCACCACC-AGGCCAGCCACCACCAGCCAGCC	1027
15G2/1-1500	1061	© GAAGGGCCGCCAGCGTTCTTGAGGCCAGCGCCGCTTCGCCGCCGATCGTCAAGCAAG	1118
Pf-5/1-1500	1028		1086
15G2/1-1500	1119	0 6 <b>7 0 6 7 6 6 6 6 6 7 7 7 6 6 6 6 6 6 7 7 6 6 6 6 6 7 7 6 6 6 6 6 7 7 6 6 6 6 7 7 6 6 6 6 7 7 7 6 6 6 7 7 7 6 6</b> 7 7 6 6 6 7 7 7 6 6 7 7 7 6 6 7 7 7 6 6 7 7 7 6 6 7 7 7 6 7 6 7 7 7 6 7 6 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7 7 7 7 6 7	172
Pf-5/1-1500	1087		1145
15G2/1-1500 Pf-5/1-1500	1173 1146	BOTAAT DOBCOACCO OCAGOTOCTCOTCOCOT - OCCCACACOT OCCTACCOCTO BOCCGOTOCCCCCCCCCCCATAGOGCTOCAGATCOCCAGCTOGCAGOCGAACCO BOCCGGTOCCCCCCCCCCCATAGOGCTOCAGATCOCCAGCCAGCCGGCAACCO	1224 1204
15G2/1-1500	1225	5 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	1276
Pf-5/1-1500	1205		1263
15G2/1-1500	1277	<sup>7</sup> · OTCAGAGCTTGCAGCGAACCGGC CGGGCCTGTCTGCCAGCAGGCT.GGCAAGCAGGCTG	1331
Pf-5/1-1500	1264	4 GGCCACAGGTTGCGGGTGAGCAGCAGCAAGAGGCCGGCCG	1322
15G2/1-1500 Pf-5/1-1500	1332 1323	2 CGCAG C C C <mark>G C G G T C</mark> A T G G C C A T C - T G G A T A A A G A A C A G C C C C G A G G C G G T G C 1 2 CG C G G T G A T C A G <mark>G C G G T C</mark> G G C A C T G T G G C G T A C C C C C A G G C G C T G G A A C A G T C G C G C G C G G T G A T C A G G C G G T C A T G G C G T A C C C C C A G G C G C T G G A A C A G T C G C G C G C G C G	1385 1381
15G2/1-1500 Pf-5/1-1500	1386 1382	B C C G C C A C C G C C G C A T A G G G T T G C A G - G A T C G C C A A C T G G C A G G C G G G T A T C G C C C A T C A G G T A G C C G G C C A C G G T G G C G G C G A A C A C C A G G G C G T A G G C C G T G G G C G A C A G C T C C A T C A G G T A G C C G G C C A C G G T G G C G G C G A A C A C C A G G G C G T A G G C C G T G G G C G A C A G C T G G G C G A C A G C C A C G G C G A C A G C C A C G C G	1441 1440
15G2/1-1500	1442	2	1500
Pf-5/1-1500	1441		1499

**Figure 3.13** Nucleotide sequence alignment of 3' flanking sequences of the *hcnABC* gene cluster of *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2 and *P. fluorescens* strain Pf-5. The identity in amino acid sequence between bacterial strains is approximately 63%. The alignment was made by the ClustalW2 program (http://www.ebi.ac.uk/Tools/clustalw2/index.html). Identical residues are shaded blue.



**Figure 3.14** Cyanide production by wild type *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2, 15G2-*hcn* mutants, and 15G2-Tn5 mutants. Cyanide concentrations ( $\mu$ M/mL) produced by LB grown cultures and trapped in NaOH was measured after 3 days at 30 °C.



**Figure 3.15** Growth rates of *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2,  $\Delta hcnABC$ ,  $\Delta hcnA$ ,  $\Delta hcnB$ , and  $\Delta hcnC$ .



**Figure 3.16** Restriction digestion (A) and Southern blot hybridization (B) analysis of total DNA from *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2, 15G2- $\Delta$ hcnABC, and *P. fluorescens* strain Pf-5. Three micrograms of total DNA from each strain were digested with *Eco*RI (Lane 1, 2, and 3), or *NcoI* (Lane 4, 5, and 6). Sixty ng of plasmid harboring *hcnB* gene were digested and used as a positive control (Lane +). Lane 1 and 4 represent strain 15G2 digested DNA; lane 2, and 5 represent 15G2- $\Delta$ hcnABC digested DNA; and lane 3 and 6 represent Pf-5 digested DNA. The digested DNAs were analyzed on 1% agarose gel, transferred to nylon membrane, and hybridized with the *hcnB* probe (650bp).

## 3.3.8 Hydrogen cyanide produced by strain 15G2 contribute to bacterial lethality toward plant-parasitic nematodes

Our previous data (see Chapter II) demonstrated the ability of Pseudomonas sp. strain 15G2 to antagonize and reduce the plant-parasitic nematodes densities in vitro and *in vivo*. The influence of the hydrogen cyanide produced by strain 15G2 on its biocontrol abilities toward plant-parasitic nematodes was assessed in unsterilized sandy soil. In these experiments, we investigated the effect of the HCN-producing strain 15G2 and HCN-negative strains,  $\Delta hcnABC$ ,  $\Delta hcnA$ ,  $\Delta hcnB$ ,  $\Delta hcnC$ , and two of the 15G2-Tn5 mutants (E-1 and 18-F6) on the soybean cyst nematode (SCN) populations. Ten-day-old soybean seedlings were inoculated each with  $10^4$  bacterial cells per gram of soil. Three days later, 4000 soybean cyst nematode eggs were inoculated into the soil. After 30 days, the cysts were collected and root systems were blotted dry. The results showed that the *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 significantly (P < 0.05) reduced the number of cysts Mutants  $\Delta hcnABC$ ,  $\Delta hcnA$ ,  $\Delta hcnB$ ,  $\Delta hcnC$ , and 18-F6 failed to (Figure 3.17). significantly reduce the number of cyst nematodes (Figure 3.17). These results clearly demonstrated the role of the HCN as an important antagonistic factor in nematode development.



**Figure 3.17** The effects of the wild type *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2 and its *hcn* mutants on the reproduction of the soybean cyst nematode (*Heterodera glycines*). The average of three independent trays (15 plants each), inoculated with each strain, is shown. Bar with each column represents the standard error. E1 and 18F6 are Tn5 mutants. \* indicates the significance of the results (P < 0.005).



Figure 3.18 Growth rates of wild type strain 15G2 and transposon mutants on LB media.



**Figure 3.19** HCN production by WT strain 15G2 and 15G2-transposon mutants growing on LB, NGM, and MM media. Cyanide concentrations ( $\mu$ M/mL) produced by grown cultures and trapped in NaOH were measured after 3 days at 30 °C.



Figure 3.20 HCN production by WT strain 15G2 growing on MM media supplemented with 1  $\mu$ M of different amino acids.

#### 3.4 Discussion

In this study, we provide further insights into the role of HCN plays as a control mechanism by *Pseudomonas* sp strain 15G2 to antagonize plant-parasitic nematodes and how the potential application of this strain broadens the scope of options for nematode management. Our results demonstrated a crucial role of HCN in killing nematodes in vitro and in vivo. Indirect exposure of both C. elegans and root-knot nematode juveniles to HCN produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 rapidly paralyzed and killed the nematodes in vitro (Figure 3.5). A number of generated transposon insertion mutants as well as mutations in the *hcnABC* structural genes produced little to no detectable amount of HCN (Figure 3.14). These mutants failed to paralyze and kill the nematode *in vitro*. Similarly, exposure of C. elegans to exogenous cyanide at levels equivalent to those produced by Pseudomonas aeruginosa PAO1 rapidly killed the nematode (Gallagher and Manoil, 2001). In addition, the exogenous exposure to KCN significantly inhibited egg hatching and induced mortality of *M. hapla* eggs *in vitro* (Siddiqui et al., 2006). In our experiments, we found that direct exposure of both C. elegans and root-knot nematode juveniles to 15G2 mutants (transposon and *hcnABC* mutants) resulted in killing the nematode but over a longer time period (10 days). We concluded that if HCN is present, the effect on killing the nematode occurs in a matter of hours. However, if HCN is absent, other substances are built up in the medium and lead to the nematode dving over a longer time period.

The role of the HCN produced by strain 15G2 in the biocontrol of plant-parasitic nematodes was confirmed in soybean *in planta* bioassays. The WT strain 15G2, which produces a considerable amount of HCN, significantly (P < 0.05) reduced the disease

development by soybean cyst nematode, whereas the HCN defective mutants lost most of their nematode suppression abilities (Figure 3.17). Together, the characteristics and abilities of strain 15G2 make this bacterium a successful candidate for the pathogen biocontrol.

A role for the HCN produced by *Pseudomonas fluorescens* strain CHA0 on the inhibition of root-knot nematode egg hatching has also been documented by others (Siddiqui et al., 2006). Another study has shown that incorporation of sudan grass leaves, which contain a considerable amount of cyanide, significantly affects the egg development and reduces the root-gall-severity of the root-knot nematode, *M. hapla* (Widmer and Abawi, 2002). Furthermore, the role of cyanide in suppressing other plant diseases such as plant fungal diseases caused by *Thielaviopsis basicola* (Voisard et al., 1989) and the plant termite, *Odontotermes obesus* (Devi et al., 2007), has been recognized.

Cyanide is a secondary metabolite produced by several types of bacteria such as that produced by protobacteria: *P. fluorescens*, *P. aeruginosa* (Askeland and Morrison, 1983), and *P. entomophila* (Ryall et al., 2009). In these strains, HCN and CO<sub>2</sub> are produced through the oxidation of glycine by hydrogen cyanide synthases (Blumer and Haas, 2000). In several *Pseudomonas* species, three structural genes, *hcnABC*, have been recognized to encode for hydrogen cyanide synthases, and these genes share sequence similarities with known amino acid dehydrogenases (Blumer and Haas, 2000). Our southern blot analysis revealed that strain 15G2 possesses one copy of the *hcnABC* gene cluster similar to that of strain Pf-5. Deduced amino acid sequences of strain 15G2 *hcnABC* were closely related (94%) to that of strain Pf-5 (Figure 3.11). However, the 5'

and 3' *hcnABC* flanking sequences shared 53 and 63% homology, respectively, with that of strain Pf-5 (Figure 3.12 & 3.13). These results may suggest differences in the *hcnABC* locus in both strains and could explain why we could not amplify the 15G2 sequences using primers designed at the *hcnABC* flanking region according to the Pf-5 strain sequence.

Early physiological experiments in P. aeruginosa have shown that HCN production depends on the cell densities and oxygen levels, and maximum production occurs during the transition between the exponential and stationary phases (Castric et al., 1979; Castric, 1983; Castric and Deal, 1994). A similar HCN production pattern was observed for our strain 15G2 (Figure 3.4). The cyanogenic capacity of strain 15G2 grown on different media was determined. The greatest HCN production was obtained when bacteria were grown on LB media (Figure 3.19), whereas the production was significantly reduced when grown on MM and NGM media. A possible explanation for the variation of HCN production on different culture media could be the differing factors used to enhance HCN production, such as amino acids and iron, in the media. However, individual addition of different amino acids such as glycine, arginine, asparagine, histidine, and glutamic acid to the minimal media enhanced the ability of the strain 15G2 to produce HCN (Figure 3.20). The addition of different amino acids such as glycine, methionine, leucine, tyrosine and histidine enhanced the HCN production by P. fluorescens (Castric, 1977; Askeland and Morrison, 1983).

Hydrogen cyanide is a potent toxin that binds to ferric iron containing enzymes such as cytochrome oxidases and other metalloenzymes, thus inhibiting mitochondrial respiration (Way, 1984; Blumer and Haas, 2000). In *P. aeruginosa* and *P. fluorescens*,

HCN production is controlled by the GacA activator and regulated by the quorum sensor regulators LasR and RhlR, and anaerobic regulator ANR (Blumer and Haas, 2000). The LysR family (transcriptional regulators) plays an important role in *P. aeruginosa* pathogenicity via the transcriptional regulation of several quorum-sensing- regulated virulence factors such as hydrogen cyanide (Xiao et al., 2006). In our study, mutations in 15G2-LysR transcription regulators (strains 12D12, 9E3, and 1C6) significantly reduced the HCN production (Table 3.3).

The use of transposon mutagenesis has been a powerful tool in functional analysis In this study, nearly 2,700 transposon mutants for strain 15G2 were of bacteria. generated. Out of these transposon mutants, 74 showed impaired activities against C. The transposon insertions affected several genes that encode for different elegans. cellular metabolic enzymes, transporters, proteases, regulators, and other genes with no assigned function (Table 3.3). Fourteen mutants with growth rates comparable to those of the WT showed reduction in their HCN production (Figure 3.14). Interestingly, none of these transposon insertions were in the *hcnABC* locus or any other genes that encode for HCN regulators, which may be due to the multiple hits of several genes we obtained and/or the effects of polarity and insertional randomness of the transposon. Among these transposon mutants defective in killing C. elegans, three mutants (16-C8, 9-H12, and 18-A1) affected genes encoding for periplasmic subunits of amino acid transporters. Our results showed that the complementation of these mutants with the corresponding WT genes restored their ability to produce HCN at levels close to that of strain 15G2 (Figure 3.8). We do not know at this time how these genes affect HCN production. However, HCN production has been suggested to take place in the periplasmic region (Blumer and Haas, 2000). In addition, a recent study by Cipollone et al. (2006) showed that the cyanide detoxification mechanism by the *P. aeruginosa* enzyme, rhodanease, occurs in the periplasm. Our results clearly imply that these amino acid transporter proteins may play a role in hydrogen cyanide production through delivering amino acids to the periplasm to be used as a precursor for HCN production. Considering this evidence, we suggest that these periplasmic subunits are located in close proximity to HCN synthases and transport the amino acids required for HCN synthesis. Four other mutants, *18-F6*, *G3*, and *A1*, encode for a dehydrogenase enzyme. They show reduction in their ability to produce HCN and kill the nematode *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Figure 3.5 & 3.17). A transposon mutation in the *zwf* gene, which encodes for glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase of the *P. aeruginosa* PAO1, reduced its ability to kill *C. elegans* by 60% (Gallagher and Manoil, 2001).

The amino acid sequencing analysis of HCN synthases showed similarities with known dehydrogenases; HcnA with formate dehydrogenase, and HcnB and HcnC subunits with amino acid dehydrogenase oxidases (Laville et al., 1998; Blumer and Haas, 2000). These analyses suggested that HCN synthases function as amino acid oxidases. Our results showed that strain 15G2 has the ability to produce HCN from nine different amino acids: alanine, arginine, asparagine, aspartate, glutamate, glutamine, histidine, proline, and serine. Further research is needed to determine if HCN is being produced directly or indirectly from these amino acids. It is not unlikely to expect that bacteria could use a different pathway to produce hydrogen cyanide. All HCN mutants generated in this study and by other laboratories did not result in 100% loss of HCN production. This may account for the low level (< 5  $\mu$ M) produced by *AhcnABC* mutants. Our results

showed that strain 15G2 can use different amino acids for growth and, thus, HCN production (Figure 3.7). In some cyanobacteria, hydrogen cyanide can be produced by histidine oxidation pathway (Pistorius et al., 1979; Gewitz et al., 1980).

#### 3.5 References

- Askeland RA, Morrison SM (1983) Cyanide production by Pseudomonas fluorescens and Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Appl Environ Microbiol 45: 1802-1807
- Bangera MG, Thomashow LS (1999) Identification and characterization of a gene cluster for synthesis of the polyketide antibiotic 2,4-diacetylphloroglucinol from Pseudomonas fluorescens Q2-87. J Bacteriol 181: 3155-3163
- Blumer C, Haas D (2000) Iron regulation of the hcnABC genes encoding hydrogen cyanide synthase depends on the anaerobic regulator ANR rather than on the global activator GacA in Pseudomonas fluorescens CHA0. Microbiology 146 (Pt 10): 2417-2424
- **Blumer C, Haas D** (2000) Mechanism, regulation, and ecological role of bacterial cyanide biosynthesis. Arch Microbiol **173:** 170-177
- Broderick KE, Chan A, Balasubramanian M, Feala J, Reed SL, Panda M, Sharma VS, Pilz RB, Bigby TD, Boss GR (2008) Cyanide produced by human isolates of Pseudomonas aeruginosa contributes to lethality in Drosophila melanogaster. J Infect Dis 197: 457-464
- Castric P (1994) Influence of oxygen on thePseudomonas aeruginosa hydrogen cyanide synthase. Current Microbiology 29: 19-21
- Castric P, Ebert R, Castric K (1979) The relationship between growth phase and cyanogenesis in Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Current Microbiology 2: 287-292
- Castric PA (1977) Glycine metabolism by Pseudomonas aeruginosa: hydrogen cyanide biosynthesis. J Bacteriol 130: 826-831

- **Castric PA** (1983) Hydrogen cyanide production by Pseudomonas aeruginosa at reduced oxygen levels. Can J Microbiol **29:** 1344-1349
- **Castric PA, Deal CD** (1994) Differentiation of Pseudomonas aeruginosa pili based on sequence and B-cell epitope analyses. Infect Immun 62: 371-376
- Cipollone R, Frangipani E, Tiburzi F, Imperi F, Ascenzi P, Visca P (2006) Involvement of Pseudomonas aeruginosa rhodanese in protection from cyanide toxicity. Appl. Environ. Microbiol.: AEM.02143-02106
- **Cook RJ, Baker KR** (1983) The nature and practice of biological control of plant pathogens. APS, St Paul, Minnesota
- Cook RJ, Thomashow LS, Weller DM, Fujimoto D, Mazzola M, Bangera G, Kim DS (1995) Molecular mechanisms of defense by rhizobacteria against root disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92: 4197-4201
- **Darby C, Cosma CL, Thomas JH, Manoil C** (1999) Lethal paralysis of Caenorhabditis elegans by Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **96**: 15202-15207
- Devi K, Seth N, Kothamasi S, Kothamasi D (2007) Hydrogen Cyanide-Producing Rhizobacteria Kill Subterranean Termite Odontotermes obesus (Rambur) by Cyanide Poisoning Under In Vitro Conditions. Current Microbiology 54: 74-78
- Farinha AM, Kropinski MA (1990) High efficiency electroporation of <i>Pseudomonas aeruginosa</i> using frozen cell suspensions. FEMS Microbiology Letters 70: 221-226
- Freeman LR, Angelini P, Silverman GJ, Merritt C, Jr. (1975) Production of hydrogen cyanide by Pseudomonas fluorescens. Appl Microbiol 29: 560-561

- Gallagher LA, Manoil C (2001) Pseudomonas aeruginosa PAO1 kills Caenorhabditis elegans by cyanide poisoning. J Bacteriol 183: 6207-6214
- Gewitz HS, Piefke J, Langowska K, Vennesland B (1980) The formation of hydrogen cyanide from histidine in the presence of amino acid oxidase and peroxidase. Biochim Biophys Acta 611: 11-26
- Haas D, Defago G (2005) Biological control of soil-borne pathogens by fluorescent pseudomonads. Nat Rev Microbiol 3: 307-319
- Haas D, Keel C (2003) Regulation of antibiotic production in root-colonizing Peudomonas spp. and relevance for biological control of plant disease. Annu Rev Phytopathol 41: 117-153
- Hammer P, Hill D, Lam S, Van Pee K, Ligon J (1997) Four genes from Pseudomonas fluorescens that encode the biosynthesis of pyrrolnitrin. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 63: 2147-2154
- Hammes UZ, Schachtman DP, Berg RH, Nielsen E, Koch W, McIntyre LM, Taylor
  CG (2005) Nematode-induced changes of transporter gene expression in
  Arabidopsis roots. Mol Plant Microbe Interact 18: 1247-1257
- Jackson M, Reinaldo Camacho L, Gicquel B, Guilhot C (2001) Gene Replacement and Transposon Delivery Using the Negative Selection Marker sac B. *In* Mycobacterium tuberculosis Protocols, pp 59-75
- Johnson WR, Kan JC (2002) Mechanisms of hydrogen cyanide formation from the pyrolysis of amino acids and related compounds. The Journal of Organic Chemistry 36: 189

- Junemann S (1997) Cytochrome bd terminal oxidase. Biochim Biophys Acta 1321: 107-127
- **King EO, Ward MK, Raney DE** (1954) Two simple media for the demonstration of pyocyanin and fluorescin. J Lab Clin Med **44:** 301-307
- Kraus J, Loper JE (1995) Characterization of a Genomic Region Required for Production of the Antibiotic Pyoluteorin by the Biological Control Agent Pseudomonas fluorescens Pf-5. Appl Environ Microbiol 61: 849-854
- Laville J, Blumer C, Von Schroetter C, Gaia V, Defago G, Keel C, Haas D (1998) Characterization of the hcnABC gene cluster encoding hydrogen cyanide synthase and anaerobic regulation by ANR in the strictly aerobic biocontrol agent Pseudomonas fluorescens CHA0. J Bacteriol **180**: 3187-3196
- Laville J, Voisard C, Keel C, Maurhofer M, Defago G, Haas D (1992) Global control in Pseudomonas fluorescens mediating antibiotic synthesis and suppression of black root rot of tobacco. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **89:** 1562-1566
- Lewis JA, Fleming JT (1995) Basic culture methods. Methods Cell Biol 48: 3-29
- Lugtenberg BJ, Dekkers L, Bloemberg GV (2001) Molecular determinants of rhizosphere colonization by Pseudomonas. Annu Rev Phytopathol **39:** 461-490
- **O'Sullivan DJ, O'Gara F** (1992) Traits of fluorescent Pseudomonas spp. involved in suppression of plant root pathogens. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. **56:** 662-676
- **Pessi G, Haas D** (2000) Transcriptional control of the hydrogen cyanide biosynthetic genes hcnABC by the anaerobic regulator ANR and the quorum-sensing regulators LasR and RhlR in Pseudomonas aeruginosa. J Bacteriol **182**: 6940-6949

- **Pistorius EK, Jetschmann K, Voss H, Vennesland B** (1979) The dark respiration of Anacystis nidulans. Production of HCN from histidine and oxidation of basic amino acids. Biochim Biophys Acta **585**: 630-642
- Quesada A, Guijo MI, Merchan F, Blazquez B, Igeno MI, Blasco R (2007) Essential role of cytochrome bd-related oxidase in cyanide resistance of Pseudomonas pseudoalcaligenes CECT5344. Appl Environ Microbiol 73: 5118-5124
- Reimmann C, Beyeler M, Latifi A, Winteler H, Foglino M, Lazdunski A, Haas D (1997) The global activator GacA of Pseudomonas aeruginosa PAO positively controls the production of the autoinducer N-butyryl-homoserine lactone and the formation of the virulence factors pyocyanin, cyanide, and lipase. Mol Microbiol 24: 309-319
- Ryall B, Lee X, Zlosnik J, Hoshino S, Williams H (2008) Bacteria of the Burkholderia cepacia complex are cyanogenic under biofilm and colonial growth conditions.
  BMC Microbiology 8: 108
- **Ryall B, Mitchell H, Mossialos D, Williams HD** (2009) Cyanogenesis by the entomopathogenic bacterium <i>Pseudomonas entomophila</i>. Letters in Applied Microbiology **49**: 131-135
- Sambrook J, Fritch EF, Maniatis T (1989) Molecular Cloning: a Laboratory Manual, Ed 2nd. Cold Spring Harbor laboratory, 2nd edn, NY
- Siddiqui I, Shaukat S (2002) Mixtures of plant disease suppressive bacteria enhance biological control of multiple tomato pathogens. Biology and Fertility of Soils 36: 260-268

- Siddiqui I, Shaukat S, Sheikh I, Khan A (2006) Role of cyanide production by Pseudomonas fluorescens CHA0 in the suppression of root-knot nematode, Meloidogyne javanica in tomato. World Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology 22: 641-650
- Siddiqui IA, Haas D, Heeb S (2005) Extracellular protease of Pseudomonas fluorescens CHA0, a biocontrol factor with activity against the root-knot nematode Meloidogyne incognita. Appl Environ Microbiol 71: 5646-5649
- Thomashow LS, Weller DM (1996) Current concepts in the use of introduced bacteria for biological disease control: mechanisms and antifungal metabolites. *In* G Stacey, NT Keen, eds, Plant-microbe interactions, vol. 1. Chapman & Hall, New York, N.Y., pp 187-235
- Turnbull GA, Morgan JAW, Whipps JM, Saunders JR (2001) The role of motility in the in vitro attachment of <i>Pseudomonas putida</i> PaW8 to wheat roots. FEMS Microbiology Ecology 35: 57-65
- Voisard C, Keel C, Haas D, Defago G (1989) Cyanide production by Pseudomonas fluorescens helps suppress black root rot of tobacco under gnotobiotic conditions. EMBO J 8: 351-358
- Wang S, He J, Cui Z, Li S (2007) Self-formed adaptor PCR: a simple and efficient method for chromosome walking. Appl Environ Microbiol 73: 5048-5051
- Way JL (1984) Cyanide intoxication and its mechanism of antagonism. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 24: 451-481

- Weller DM, Raaijmakers JM, Gardener BBM, Thomashow LS (2002) Microbial populations responsible for specific soil suppressiveness to plant pathogens. Annual Review of Phytopathology 40: 309-348
- Widmer TL, Abawi GS (2002) Relationship between levels of cyanide in sudan grass hybrids incorporated into soil and suppression of *Meloidogyne hapla*. Journal of Nematology 34: 16-22
- Wissing F (1974) Cyanide formation from oxidation of glycine of Pseudomonas species. J Bacteriol 117: 1289-1294
- Xiao G, He J, Rahme LG (2006) Mutation analysis of the Pseudomonas aeruginosa mvfR and pqsABCDE gene promoters demonstrates complex quorum-sensing circuitry. Microbiology 152: 1679-1686
- Zimmermann A, Reimmann C, Galimand M, Haas D (1991) Anaerobic growth and cyanide synthesis of Pseudomonas aeruginosa depend on anr, a regulatory gene homologous with fnr of Escherichia coli. Mol Microbiol 5: 1483-1490
- Zuckerman BM, Esnard J (1994) Biological Control of Plant Nematodes: Current Status and Hypotheses. Jpn. J. Nematol 24: 1-13

### **CHAPTER IV**

### **Transcriptional profiling of plant responses**

to cyanide: relevant biomarkers for bacterial

cyanide detection in soil

#### **Contribution of Authorship**

All experiments, figures, figure legends, and Materials and Methods selection were conducted or created by Haytham Aly. The microarray analysis was done at MOgene Company (St. Louis, Missouri) and the statistical analysis method was written and performed by Drs. Lauren McIntyre and Alison Morse (University of Florida).

#### 4.1 Introduction

The phenomenon of cyanogenesis has been reported to occur in several species of bacteria, fungi, algae, insects, and plants (Uecker and Blumel, 1968; Knowles, 1976; Vennesland et al., 1981; Knowles, 1988). Bacterial cyanogenesis has been recognized in different protobacteria, such as *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, *P. fluorescens*, *P. entomophila*, P. aureofaciens Burkholderia cepacia, and Chromobacterium violaceum (Rodgers and Knowles, 1978; Askeland and Morrison, 1983; Gallagher and Manoil, 2001; Ryall et al., 2008; Ryall et al., 2009). Also, cyanogenesis has been reported in some cyanogenic bacterial families such as Anacystis, Nostoc, and Plectonema (Knowles, 1988). Pseudomonas spp. are abundant in the agricultural soils, known for their excellent colonization of the rhizosphere, have the ability to promote plant growth and have the potential to produce secondary metabolites (such as DAPG, siderophores, phenazines, and/or HCN), which accounts for their biological control abilities (Haas et al., 2000). A role for HCN produced by the Pseudomonas spp. in the biocontrol of different plantpathogens such as fungi, pathogenic bacteria and nematodes has been suggested by others (Gallagher and Manoil, 2001; Siddiqui et al., 2006; Voisard et al., 1989). Environmental conditions such as availability of iron, phosphate, amino acids and pH affect cyanide

production by these bacteria. For example, optimum cyanide production occurred in the presence of glycine, when the pH is between 6.6 and 8.9 and available phosphate concentration was >300 mM (Askeland and Morrison, 1983). Cyanogenesis by *Pseudomonas* is inhibited under iron-depletion conditions (Blumer and Haas, 2000).

In higher plants, cyanide is produced either as hydrogen cyanide during ethylene biosynthesis or by the hydrolysis of cyanogenic glycosides (Peiser et al., 1984; Piotrowski and Volmer, 2006). There are over 2000 plant species that naturally produce cyanogenic glycosides as products of secondary metabolisms and store them in their vacuoles. Upon ingestion by insects or small herbivores, the plant releases the cyanogenic glycosides, which then get hydrolyzed by  $\beta$ -glycosidase to release HCN (Tattersall et al., 2001). The oxidation of the ethylene intermediate precursor, 1aminocyclo-propane-1-carboxylic acid (ACC), by ACC oxidase forms one molecule ethylene and one molecule cyanoformic acid. The latter is an unstable molecule that is spontaneously degraded to form hydrogen cyanide and carbon dioxide (Peiser et al., 1984). The accumulation of cyanide in plant cells leads to toxicity and cell death. However, plants naturally possess the ability to cope with this endogenous cyanide. Detoxification of cyanide occurs via the  $\beta$ -cyanoalanine pathway in which the cyanoalanine synthase catalyzes the interaction between HCN and cysteine to form  $\beta$ cyanoalanine, which is then converted by cyanoalanine hydratase to ammonia, asparagine, and asparatic acid (Figure 4.1) (Jenrich et al., 2007).

Several studies have investigated the biological role of cyanide in higher plants and suggested that it may play a beneficial role in plant growth and development. For example, cyanide directly breaks seed dormancy and induces germination (Hasegawa et al., 1995). Similarly, stimulation of cocklebur seed germination by cyanide treatment leads to accumulation of total amino acid in seeds, possibly through the  $\beta$ -cyanoalanine pathway (Maruyama et al., 1996). Also, cyanide accumulation may increase plant resistance. For instance, upon infection with tobacco mosaic virus, cyanide accumulates in the infected cells leading to toxicity and cell death, thus protecting the plant from disease development (Siefert et al., 1995).

On the other hand, cyanide may negatively affect the growth of some plant species. The cyanide treatment of *Arabidopsis* plants caused reduction in the chlorophyll content and resulted in stunted growth (Smith and Arteca, 2000). In addition, this treatment increased the expression of *ACS6* (1- aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid synthase) gene that produces 1- aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid (ACC) from adenosylmethionine, suggesting a possible role of cyanide in controlling the ethylene pathway. Another study has shown that direct exposure of transgenic *Arabidopsis* plants (expressing a GUS reporter gene driven by auxin responsive promoter DR5 (DR5::GUS) to KCN or indirectly to cyanide produced by *P. aeruginosa* caused growth inhibition through the suppression of auxin production and/or transport (Rudrappa et al., 2008). HCN-defective bacterial strains do not affect plant growth suggesting that cyanide may interfere with the auxin signaling pathway leading to growth inhibition.

To date, no study has looked at the full gene expression profile of plants associated with cyanide treatment and how cyanide affects different biological processes. Very few studies have attempted to elucidate the effects of bacterial cyanide in the rhizosphere on plant growth and development. Further studies are needed to provide more insights about the natural interactions that occur between plant and cyanide producing bacteria and determine the factors that lead to negative or positive effects on plant growth.

The aims of the present study are to (i) conduct a microarray analysis of *Arabidopsis* gene expression during cyanide treatment to highlight the importance of critical biological processes and identify major gene-expression patterns in response to cyanide exposure; (ii) confirm the microarray results using quantitative PCR analysis and available knockout mutants; (iii) identify a set of genes that can be used as biomarkers for the cyanide response; (iv) Evaluate the biomarkers by using the HCN- producing *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 and the HCN-nonproducing strain 15G2- $\Delta$ hcnABC in in vitro and in vivo experiments.


Figure 4.1 Cyanide detoxification pathway (Jenrich et al., 2007).

# 4.2 Materials and Methods

## 4.2.1 Plant materials and growth conditions

Arabidopsis thaliana ecotype Columbia (Col-0) seeds, transgenic Arabidopsis lines expressing ACS6-GUS/GFP and Arabidopsis SALK lines (020571C, 068280C, 142404C, 054530C, 017254C, 014515C, 091130C, 039038C, 039436C, 015916C, 107806C, 092291C, 052858C, 007343C, 031983C, and 124967C) were obtained from the Arabidopsis stock center at the Ohio State University. Transgenic Arabidopsis line stably expressing DR5::GUS was obtained from Dr. Thomas Guilfoyle, University of Missouri Columbia, Missouri. CASase mutant, Bsas3;1, was obtained from Dr. Mutsumi Watanabe, Chiba University, Japan. Seeds were surfaced sterilized by 70% ethanol and 2.5% sodium hypochloride for 10 min followed by 3 washes in sterilized water. The seeds were sown on Gamborg's B5 basal medium (Gamborg et al., 1968), placed at 4°C for 2 days and then transferred to a growth chamber at 22°C and 60% relative humidity under white fluorescent light. For the greenhouse experiments, seeds were grown in Fafard superfine germination media (B&T Grower suplly, Inc) in 3-inch pots and put in a growth chamber at 22°C under 12-h light/dark cycle. The light level was maintained at 200  $\mu$ mol m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>.

## 4.2.2 Cyanide treatments and hydrogen cyanide quantifications

All cyanide degassing treatments were occurred in closed 10 L dessicator cabinets without using any vacuum. To determine the cyanide degassing rate and the atmospheric HCN inside the dessicator, four different concentrations of KCN (100, 200, 400, and 600 mM) were dissolved in 0.09M NaOH and tested. Each NaOH-buffered KCN solution

was then poured in a deep petri dish with a magnetic stirrer and placed in the bottom of the dessicator. On the shelf inside the dessicator, three opened petri dishes each containing 4 mL of 5M NaOH, were sited and the dessicator was then placed on a stirrer plate. To degas the KCN, 0.018 M HCL was added rapidly to the KCN solution and the dessicator was closed. After 2 hours, the cyanide contents in the 4 mL NaOH, which correlate to the atmospheric HCN captured, was quantified as described in *Chapter II* using cyanide-ion-selective electrode.

## 4.2.3 Microarray

**Experimental set up.** Three-week old *Arabidopsis* plants (Col-0) grown axenically in petri plates (five plants/plate) were used for the cyanide treatment and microarray experiment. Experiments were performed similar to that of the KCN degassing experiment described above, except that petri plates containing the *Arabidopsis* seedlings were placed open on the shelf inside the dessicator instead of the 4 mL NaOH. The plants were challenged with 18  $\mu$ M of HCN (sublethal level of cyanide) for two hours. A mock-challenge (HCL added to NaOH) was also generated for use as a control. Four replicates were generated for both challenge and control. Five plants (one plate) were combined for RNA extraction to make a single treatment.

**RNA extraction and analysis.** Following the challenge, total RNA was extracted from excised whole root tissues using the RNeasy Plant mini kit (Qiagen) and treated with RQ1 RNase-free DNase (Promega) following the manufacturer's instructions. Total RNA samples were sent to the microarray facility at MOgene, LC Biotechnology Company for cDNA and cRNA synthesis, fragmentation, hybridization to

the Affymetrix Arabidopsis Genome Array chip (Agilent, Arabidopsis Array 4), staining and scanning. Four arrays were analyzed using two of the replicates in a dye swap.

## 4.2.4 Statistical analysis of microarray data

Images were analyzed using the Agilent Feature Extractor at MOgen. The mean intensity for each quantified spot and the corresponding mean background signal was exported into a '.txt' file. Individual files were collated for analysis. Transcript abundance was estimated as the natural log of the spot mean minus the mean of the local background. There were 1417 Agilent control, on the array leaving 43,803 features for analysis. A feature was said to be detected if the intensity at the probe position was in the top 20% for at least one of the hybridizations. A total of 36,839 probes were detected in at least one treatment. While this method may eliminate from consideration some features with low levels of expression, it will not eliminate any features for which change in relative expression is different between the HCN treatment and the control samples. A large dye bias was observed and dye variances also appeared different. The experiment performed was balanced over dyes such that two HCN and two control samples were hybridized for each dye. In order to further reduce the impact of the dye, samples were rank transformed.

Each feature was identified by a corresponding gene in the manufacturer's annotation. There were 7975 genes that had a single feature for analysis and 25166 genes that had more than one feature. For each gene the following model was fitted:  $Y_{ijkn} = \mu + d_i + t_j + a_k + \varepsilon_{ijkn}$ .  $Y_{ijkn}$  is the transcript abundance for the n<sup>th</sup> replicate,  $\mu$  is the overall mean, d is the effect of dye (i = 1, 2), t is the effect of treatment (j = 1, 2), a is the random effect of array and  $\mu$  is the error. As type I and type II errors are inversely related, we decided to minimize the chance of making a type II error in this stage of analysis at the increased risk of having probes included that were in fact type I errors. Accordingly, all probes significant at a False Discovery Rate (FDR) of 0.2 for treatment were retained for further analysis (Benjamini and Hochberg, 1995; Koen et al., 2005).

The features on the array were BLASTed against the Arabidopsis genome in TAIR v8. Where possible, features were identified with a locus by TAIR. There are 3736 features on the chip with no match or no known locus, likely due to the inclusion of features on the array from EST projects not yet fully annotated by TAIR. When a gene, as identified by Agilent, has more than one locus this is noted. TAIR also provides a Gene ontology annotation for each locus. For some loci more than one set of GO terms are associated with the locus. These are also noted. Loci from TAIR and their corresponding GO annotations were linked to genes using the feature identifiers provided by both Agilent and TAIR. For all genes analysed, the set of genes significant based on the above criteria were tested for enrichment using a Fisher's exact test. GO categories overrepresented (using a nominal p = 0.05) were further examined.

## 4.2.5 Real-time quantitative PCR

*Confirming the microarray data*. In order to confirm the microarray data, we chose 23 up-regulated genes for further qPCR analysis. The list of the genes and the primer sequences used for qPCR are provided in Table 4.1. For the microarray validation we used three biological replicates (control and HCN challenged) of *Arabidopsis* plants that were grown independently from those used for the microarray. The experiments

were similar to that used for microarray analysis. The total RNA isolation from root tissues and RNase-free DNase treatment were performed as described above. The purified RNA was quantified using the Nanodrop ND-1000 spectrophotometer (Agilent). Three hundred nanograms of total RNA were used for cDNA synthesis using the SuperScript III First-Strand Synthesis kit (Invitrogen) according to the manufacture's protocol. For quantification, transcript levels were assayed using Mx3005P- qPCR System (Stratagene). qPCRs were conducted in triplicates using gene specific primers (Table 4.1) in a 25 µL reaction using the Brilliant<sup>™</sup> SYBR<sup>®</sup> Green master mix (Agilent). PCR conditions used were 95°C for 5 min, followed by 40 cycles of 95°C for 15 sec, 55°C for 1 min and 72°C for 30 sec. The Arabidopsis housekeeping gene, Actin-2 (At3g18780) was used as an internal control for all the experiments conducted. We determined that expression of this internal control gene is not altered by cyanide or bacterial treatments.

Validation of microarray results using gene knockout Arabidopsis lines. To further confirm the gene response to cyanide treatment, we obtained 16 different SALK lines that were available for the highest up-regulated genes (see plant material section) and challenged them with 18  $\mu$ M cyanide for two hours in similar experiments to that described above. After cyanide treatment, plants were placed back in the growth chamber and their phenotype was monitored visually over 10 days.

*Cyanide-time point experiments.* In order to identify genes with early response to cyanide treatment, similar experiments were conducted and the cyanide treatment was performed at different time points. Three biological replicates were used and root samples were collected at 15 min, 30 min, 1 h and 2 h after cyanide exposure. In

addition, two 2 h treatments were performed followed by putting plants back in the growth chamber for 2 h (referred to as 4 h treatment) and for 22 h (referred to as 24 h). RNA extractions, qPCR analysis were identical to that described above.

*qPCR data analysis.* The qPCR data were analyzed using the relative quantification method  $2^{-\Delta\Delta C}_{t}$  according to (Livak and Schmittgen, 2001). We used the untreated control as the calibrator and calculated the fold change in the gene expression normalized to the *Actin-2* gene and relative to untreated control. The fold change in gene expression for untreated control is equal to one.

# 4.2.6 Bacterial strain and culture conditions

The *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 was grown on Luria broth (LB) agar supplemented with 100  $\mu$ g/ mL rifampicin. A hydrogen cyanide defective strain of the same bacteria, 15G2-*ΔhcnABC* was also grown on LB supplemented with 100  $\mu$ g/ mL rifampicin and 50  $\mu$ g/ mL kanamycin. To determine the presence and persistence of these strains in soil under our experimental conditions, colony forming units (CFU) per gram of soil were determined as described in *Chapter III*.

## 4.2.7 Bacterial inoculations and plant bioassays

To study the effect of bacterial cyanide on *Arabidopsis* gene expression *in vitro*, two compartment petri dish plates were used as described by (Rudrappa et al., 2008) with some modifications. Briefly, one side of the two compartment plate was filled with Gamborg's B5 medium, and the other side was filled with LB agar medium. The indirect effect of bacterial cyanide was assayed first by growing five *Arabidopsis* seeds on the Gamborg's B5 medium and incubating them at 22°C for three weeks. Then, the LB side was inoculated with 20  $\mu$ L of logarithmically growing bacteria (0.3 OD<sub>600</sub>) and placed at 22°C for one day. The direct effect of the bacteria was assayed similarly, except that bacterial cells were collected by centrifugation and washed three times with distilled water, and then inoculated directly along the plant roots for two days.

To determine the effect of cyanide produced by strain 15G2 on Arabidopsis gene expression under soil conditions, logarithmically growing WT- 15G2 and 15G2- $\Delta hcnABC$  were collected and washed three times with distilled water and resuspended in water to a final concentration of 10<sup>4</sup> CFU/ mL. Three weeks old *Arabidopsis* plants were inoculated as a soil drench with these strains and placed in a growth chamber for one week. In all the assays described above, at the end of the experiment, roots of the *Arabidopsis* plants were collected and RNA extraction and qPCR analysis were performed as described earlier. For the qPCR data analysis, we used the *15G2-AhcnABC* treated plants as the calibrator to eliminate the effects of the bacteria on gene expression and obtain the expression result from cyanide presence.

## 4.2.8 Histochemical GUS assay

Five-day old seedlings of the transgenic *Arabidopsis* lines DR5::GUS and ACS6-GUS/GFP were used to determine if they respond to cyanide produced by 15G2, and thus could be used as biomarkers for cyanide treatment. The experiments were similar to that described before in the two compartments plate assay except transgenic seeds were used instead of the WT *Arabidopsis*. The histochemical assay of  $\beta$ -glucouronidase (GUS) was performed as described (Jefferson et al., 1987). Treated seedlings were incubated overnight at 37°C in GUS staining solution (0.5 mM potassium ferrocyanide, 0.5 mM

potassium ferricyanide, 100 mM sodium phosphate (pH 7.5), 10 mM EDTA, and 1% TritonX-100 containing 1mM 5-bromo-4-chloro- $\beta$ -D-gluclonide). After staining, tissue was cleared using two 70% ethanol washes. The GUS expression was visually observed.

Gene ID	Primer name	Primer sequence (5' to 3')
At1g69930.1	DLS	F- TCAAGAATGCAGCAAAGGAA
8	DLT	R- AATGTCGATGAACCCGATGT
At2g23170.1	DLU	F- CATCACAGAGTTCCTCACAAGC
8	DLV	R- GTCGGTCCATGTCTTCATCA
At2g31860.1	DLW	F- GATTCAAGATCTGGTGTTGACCT
0	DLX	R- TGCTCATTTCTTCCCGTGTT
At5g55150.1	DLY	F- TGGCAGTACACTAGGGTTTTTGT
8	DLZ	R- AACCGCTGAACATCCTCAAA
At1g07180 1	DOC	F- TTGATGCTGATAATCATGAGGTG
	DOD	R- CCAGTTTGTCATAAGCTATCTTGAAC
At1g29510.1	DOE	F- CATCAAACTGATCCAAAGACGA
11018_>01011	DOF	R- AGATTGACATCAACAGAGCCTTT
At1g29500.1	DOK	F- CTAATCAAGATGTTCAGGAAATGG
11018_>000011	DOL	R- CGGGTACTTGGTCTTTGGAA
At5g57520 1	DOM	F- TTGTTCTCGAGCCTTCTTCC
1100 90 70 20.1	DON	R- AACATGATGATGAGTTCGTGGA
At1g14550 1	DOO	F- GACATCGACGCAGGATTTG
7101g1 1550.1	DOP	R- CTGCCAGATTACCATCACCTC
At3953770 1		F- CGCTCGATCAACACACAAT
110555770.1	DOR	R- AAGTATCCGGTATCAGGGTCTG
At5943450 1	DOL	F- CACTTGTTATATTGCTCCAGATCC
110915150.1	DOV	R- TGTATTCGATCACCGCACTC
At1g75490 1	DOW	F- CTCATCAATCTCTCTGCTGGTTT
1115/5490.1	DOX	R- TGTCTCGAGAGACCCTTCTTTT
Δt3g25760 1	DOV	
At5g25700.1	DOZ	R- GGCTTAAGCGCCTTAGCTTC
Δt5g40590 1	DRF	F- AGCTGCAATGTTAGAGGCTCA
11135+0570.1	DRE	R- GCCAAATGCATCTCAATCTG
Δt2σ36780 1	DRI	F-TCCAGGGGGTATTATGGAAA
1112550700.1	DRI	R- CTCCCACATGCGAGTAAGC
Δt5g07440 1	DRW	F- TCTTATATTTCCCAATATTTGTTCAGG
Alog0/440.1	DRX	$R_{-}$ GCCTCTACTATAAACTTTGCCTTCA
Δt1α37130 1	DRV	F_CTTTGGTAGACGCCGAACTC
A(1g)/150.1	DR7	$R_{-}$ TTTAGCTCGTTGATTATGTACTCTGG
Δt5g22300 1		E- AGTACCATGCTTCTGCCATTG
Al5g22500.1	DTR	R- CCATTAACGCTAATCGTTCCA
Δt1g69850 1	DTC	
Al1g07050.1	DTD	R- CCGAGCTTGA ATTGTGAGTATG
Δt1σ08090 1	DTE	
A(1g000)0.1	DTE	$R_{-}$ TTGTA ACGGCATACCACAGAA
Δt1g12110.1	DTG	E- CCTTCTTGATGCTTGGGACT
111512110.1	DTH	R-CTCCACGGCCTCAATACAA
Δt3g16150 1	DTI	
113510130.1	DTI	R. CAATGTCCTTTCCCGTCAAC
Δt4σ11280 1	DIM	
1117511200.1	DIN	R. CTTTGTGGAGATTTGATGCGTAAATGGG
AtACT2	Actin_2F	F. GTTAGCAACTGGGATGATATGG
	$\Delta \operatorname{ctin}_{2R}$	$\mathbf{R}_{-}$ CAGCACCA ATCGTGATGACTTGCCC
~	AUIII-21X	

**Table 4.1**Primers sequences designed for use in qPCR.

Symbols, F; forward and R; reverse

# 4.3 **Results**

# 4.3.1 In vitro analysis of the DR5::GUS and ACS6 as biomarkers for cyanide treatment

The effects of cyanogenic *Pseudomonas* on plant growth were studied by Rudrappa et al., 2008. Their results showed that these bacteria inhibited plant growth and several HCN-producer strains of *Pseudomonas* caused significant reduction in primary root length. In addition, cyanide produced by *Pseudomonas* strains caused down-regulation of GUS expression when driven by an auxin responsive promoter DR5. suggesting a role of cyanide in inhibiting auxin biosynthesis. Based on these results, we decided to evaluate the direct and indirect effects of strain 15G2 on DR5::GUS expression and determine if we could use it as a biomarker for cyanide treatment. The results from our experiments showed that the treatment of Arabidopsis seedlings expressing DR5::GUS with KCN (>100  $\mu$ M) caused suppression in GUS expression at the root tips (Figure 4.2). However, when we used either strain 15G2 or 15G2- $\Delta hcnABC$  we obtained inconsistent results. Mostly, the expression of GUS was not suppressed at the root tips as shown by the other study (Figure 4.2A). Based on inconsistency of these results, we decided to not further test the DR5::GUS as a biomarker for cyanide treatment.

Another study has shown that treating *Arabidopsis* plants with either 50  $\mu$ M HCN for 20 min or 9  $\mu$ M for 40 min causes activation of the 1- aminocyclopropane-1- carboxylic acid synthase gene (*ACS6*) expression in leaves (Smith and Arteca, 2000). To evaluate *ACS6* as a possible biomarker for our study, we obtained transgenic *Arabidopsis* in which a *GUS/GFP* fusion is driven by *ACS6* promoter. Unfortunately,

the treatment of *ACS6*:: *GUS/GFP* seedlings with KCN, strain 15G2 or  $15G2-\Delta hcnABC$  did not show any apparent differences between the treatments (Figure 4.2 B).



**Figure 4.2** Effect of cyanide treatment on the gene expression of DR5::GUS (A) and ACS6::GUS/GFP (B) in roots.

## 4.3.2 Determining the cyanide sub-lethal dose to *Arabidopsis* plants

First, we determined the concentration of atmospheric HCN produced over 2 h from the acidification of KCN. Different concentrations of KCN (100, 200, 400, and 600 mM) were acidified inside 10 L dessicator cabinets and the atmospheric HCN produced was captured in NaOH and quantified. From three independent experiments we determined the amount of HCN produced from the degassing of different KCN concentrations. Degassing 100, 200, 400, 600 mM of KCN resulted in 18, 39, 110, 145  $\mu$ M HCN, respectively, over 2 hours (Figure 4.3) with a coefficient of determination (r<sup>2</sup>) of 0.979.

Next, we determined the dose of HCN that could be used to induce gene expression without causing any visible alteration to plant growth. Three plates of *Arabidopsis* plants (one month-old) were grown axenically in petri plates (five plants/ plate) were challenged with four different concentrations of HCN, 18, 39, 110, 145  $\mu$ M HCN over 2 hours. To omit the possibility that low concentrations of HCl used to acidify the KCN contributed to the induction of gene expression, control plants were exposed to the same concentration of HCl without the KCN (referred to as mock-treated). After the treatments, the plants were returned back to the growth chamber and plant physical appearance was observed over 10 days to determine the effect of the treatments on plant growth. The results showed that treatment of *Arabidopsis* plants (Figure 4.4 A & B). The treatment with the two higher HCN concentrations caused bleaching of the leaves after one day of exposure and resulted in plant death after 6 days (Figure 4.4 C & D).





**Figure 4.3** Atmospheric concentrations of HCN produced inside the 10 L dessicator cabinet when KCN was degassed by HCL. Four different concentrations of KCN were used. The HCN is formed when KCN reacts with HCL, which is then captured in a trap containing 5M NaOH. The amount of cyanide in the trap was quantified using a cyanide-ion selective electrode. Data are averages of three independent experiments with three replicates each. Error bars representing the standard errors are shown.



To determine whether the 18 and 39  $\mu$ M of HCN treatments caused alteration of *Arabidopsis* gene expression, we used quantitative real time PCR (qRT-PCR) to measure any changes of *ACS6* gene expression. Roots and leaves from the treated and mock-treated plants from three individual experiments were harvested and the RNAs were isolated and used for first strand cDNA synthesis. These cDNAs were used in triplicate in SYBR green assays as described in the Materials and Methods section. Data obtained from these experiments were analyzed using  $2^{-\Delta\Delta C}_{t}$  according to (Livak and Schmittgen, 2001). The *ACS6* gene expression was normalized to the housekeeping gene, actin-2 (ATACT2). The results of these experiments are shown in Figure 4.5. The exposure of *Arabidopsis* plants to 18  $\mu$ M HCN caused 6 and 8-fold changes in *ACS6* gene expression in roots and leaves, respectively (Figure 4.5). Upon exposure to 39  $\mu$ M HCN, *ACS6* gene expression in roots and leaves was altered 9 and 12-fold, respectively (Figure 4.5).

# 4.3.3 Microarray analysis of gene expression in *Arabidopsis* after cyanide treatment

To gain a comprehensive understanding of gene expression changes triggered by cyanide treatment in *Arabidopsis* plants, microarray analysis was performed. Experimental set up is similar to that described above. To reduce experimental variations, four replicates were generated for both cyanide-treated and mock-treated control plants. Total RNA was isolated from the root samples and sent for microarray analysis (MOgene, Inc., St. Louis, MO). Four arrays (Agilent, Arabidopsis Array 4) were analyzed using two of the replicates in a dye swap. Statistical analysis of microarray results showed that the expression of a number of genes was significantly

altered ( $p \le 0.05$ ; FDR=0.2) in response to two hours exposure to cyanide treatment. A total of 2349 genes were significantly differentially regulated during the cyanide treatment. We identified 1004 genes that were up-regulated (> 2-fold) and 1216 genes that were down-regulated (<-2). Using The Gene Ontology (GO) database we found that the largest class of the differentially regulated genes was that with 'unknown function'. Genes associated with stress responses were twice as likely to be up-regulated (12%) during cyanide treatment as down-regulated (6%) while genes for transport were more likely to be down-regulated (9%) during cyanide treatment than up-regulated (5%).

The clustering of the differentially regulated genes in response to cyanide treatment based on their molecular function (GO terms) resulted in 128 functional groups (Table 4.3). The majority of the differentially regulated genes belong to the following functional categories, "response to reactive oxygen species" (8.7-fold), "response to hypoxia" (7.8-fold), "anaerobic respiration" (5.9-fold), "transcription factors" (5.9-fold), "regulation of defense response" (4.9-fold), "response to cytokinin stimulus" (2.7-fold), "response to cytokinin signaling" (2.6-fold), "metabolic processes" (2.4-fold), and "oxidative response group" (1.8-fold) (Table 4.2).

The analysis of genes associated with nitrogen metabolism revealed differential regulation during HCN treatment (Table 4.2). Genes associated with the CAP pathway (detoxification pathway) were generally up-regulated, including the *nitrilase*4 (NIT4), *asparaginase* (ASG) and *glutamate dehydrogeanse* (GDH2) genes.



**Figure 4.5** *ACS6* gene expression analyses in *Arabidopsis* plants in response to different cyanide treatments. RNA was extracted from both root and leaves, cDNAs were synthesized and qPCR was performed using *ACS6* specific primers (DLM & DLN Table 4.1). Data were normalized to the housekeeping gene actin. Data represent averages of three independent experiments and standard errors are represented by error bars.

GO-ID	GO term	Fold change	
GO:0000302	response to reactive oxygen species	8.70	
GO:0006826	iron ion transport	8.70	
GO:0009086	methionine biosynthetic process	8.70	
GO:0009218	pyrimidine ribonucleotide metabolic process	8.70	
GO:0045298	tubulin complex	8.16	
GO:0001666	response to hypoxia	7.83	
GO:0005985	sucrose metabolic process	7.83	
GO:0006995	cellular response to nitrogen starvation	7.83	
GO:0009612	response to mechanical stimulus	7.83	
GO:0010105	negative regulation of ethylene mediated signaling pathway	7.46	
GO:0004673	protein histidine kinase activity	7.12	
GO:0010380	regulation of chlorophyll biosynthetic process	6.53	
GO:0043069	negative regulation of programmed cell death	6.53	
GO:0009061	anaerobic respiration	5.93	
GO:0009638	Phototropism	5.80	
GO:0010089	xylem histogenesis	5.80	
GO:0008266	poly(U) RNA binding	5.59	
GO:0002213	defense response to insect	5.59	
GO:0006879	cellular iron ion homeostasis	5.59	
GO:0008134	transcription factor binding	5.59	
GO:0009765	photosynthesis, light harvesting	5.59	
GO:0031012	extracellular matrix	5.59	
GO:0008375	acetylglucosaminyltransferase activity	5.44	
GO:0006914	Autophagy	5.22	
GO:0009306	protein secretion	5.22	
GO:0010075	regulation of meristem growth	5.22	
GO:0016772	transferase activity, transferring phosphorus-containing groups	5.22	
GO:0046914	transition metal ion binding	5.22	
GO:0051537	2 iron, 2 sulfur cluster binding	5.22	
GO:0009630	Gravitropism	5.02	
GO:0007155	cell adhesion	4.90	
GO:0009927	histidine phosphotransfer kinase activity	4.90	
GO:0010149	Senescence	4.90	
GO:0019253	reductive pentose-phosphate cycle	4.90	
GO:0031347	regulation of defense response	4.90	
GO:0016207	4-coumarate-CoA ligase activity	4.75	
GO:0048767	root hair elongation	4.75	
GO:0009825	multidimensional cell growth	4.66	
GO:0009742	brassinosteroid mediated signaling	4.57	

**Table 4.2**Gene ontology analysis of differentially expressed genes during cyanidetreatment.

GO-ID	GO term	Fold change
GO:0009863	salicylic acid mediated signaling pathway	4.35
GO:0010286	heat acclimation	4.35
GO:0009698	phenylpropanoid metabolic process	4.35
GO:0009718	anthocyanin biosynthetic process	4.35
GO:0010114	response to red light	4.23
GO:0000325	plant-type vacuole	4.18
GO:0009626	plant-type hypersensitive response	4.18
GO:0005986	sucrose biosynthetic process	4.08
GO:0008171	O-methyltransferase activity	4.08
GO:0005774	vacuolar membrane	3.84
GO:0009414	response to water deprivation	3.82
GO:0009637	response to blue light	3.73
GO:0005768	Endosome	3.73
GO:0018119	peptidyl-cysteine S-nitrosylation	3.73
GO:0046658	anchored to plasma membrane	3.56
GO:0016051	carbohydrate biosynthetic process	3.50
GO:0006825	copper ion transport	3.48
GO:0009741	response to brassinosteroid stimulus	3.48
GO:0048573	photoperiodism, flowering	3.26
GO:0016126	sterol biosynthetic process	3.26
GO:0007568	Aging	3.18
GO:0010200	response to chitin	3.18
GO:0005198	structural molecule activity	3.14
GO:0016168	chlorophyll binding	3.01
GO:0010319	Stromule	2.95
GO:0006970	response to osmotic stress	2.93
GO:0031977	thylakoid lumen	2.84
GO:0030154	cell differentiation	2.84
GO:0005783	endoplasmic reticulum	2.74
GO:0009735	response to cytokinin stimulus	2.73
GO:0009624	response to nematode	2.72
GO:0009607	response to biotic stimulus	2.70
GO:0046983	protein dimerization activity	2.69
GO:0004712	protein serine/threonine/tyrosine kinase activity	2.61
GO:0009736	cytokinin mediated signaling	2.61
GO:0010218	response to far red light	2.61
GO:0009809	lignin biosynthetic process	2.61
GO:0046686	response to cadmium ion	2.59
GO:0009744	response to sucrose stimulus	2.54
GO:0015250	water channel activity	2.54
GO:0008219	cell death	2.53
GO:0009644	response to high light intensity	2.53

GO-ID	GO term	Fold change
GO:0009651	response to salt stress	2.44
GO:0009407	toxin catabolic process	2.40
GO:0044237	cellular metabolic process	2.40
GO:0006334	nucleosome assembly	2.37
GO:0009416	response to light stimulus	2.33
GO:0050832	defense response to fungus	2.30
GO:0009617	response to bacterium	2.29
GO:0009751	response to salicylic acid stimulus	2.29
GO:0000786	Nucleosome	2.28
GO:0035091	phosphoinositide binding	2.28
GO:0005618	cell wall	2.25
GO:0009409	response to cold	2.19
GO:0009753	response to jasmonic acid stimulus	2.18
GO:0005576	extracellular region	2.18
GO:0042742	defense response to bacterium	2.16
GO:0009408	response to heat	2.15
GO:0005886	plasma membrane	2.14
GO:0005773	Vacuole	2.06
GO:0009723	response to ethylene stimulus	2.06
GO:0009826	unidimensional cell growth	2.04
GO:0009611	response to wounding	2.03
GO:0005829	Cytosol	2.00
GO:0009505	plant-type cell wall	1.98
GO:0048046	Apoplast	1.92
GO:0006629	lipid metabolic process	1.88
GO:0009941	chloroplast envelope	1.86
GO:0009737	response to abscisic acid stimulus	1.84
GO:0006979	response to oxidative stress	1.83
GO:0016787	hydrolase activity	1.77
GO:0004722	protein serine/threonine phosphatase activity	1.75
GO:0009579	Thylakoid	1.74
GO:0005507	copper ion binding	1.72
GO:0005777	Peroxisome	1.72
GO:0022626	cytosolic ribosome	1.70
GO:0016020	Membrane	1.70
GO:0006810	Transport	1.61
GO:0009570	chloroplast stroma	1.59
GO:0016757	transferase activity, transferring glycosyl groups	1.57
GO:0009535	chloroplast thylakoid membrane	1.56
GO:0005737	Cytoplasm	1.55
GO:0005215	transporter activity	1.47
GO:0005730	Nucleolus	1.47

GO-ID	GO term	Fold change
GO:0005488	Binding	1.35
GO:0005739	Mitochondrion	1.33
GO:0009507	Chloroplast	1.32
GO:0003824	catalytic activity	1.27
GO:0005634	Nucleus	1.24

## 4.3.4 Validation of microarray data by qPCR

Subsequent to analyzing the microarray data, a set of 15 genes was chosen for validation by quantitative real time PCR based on their high fold changes, p-value, and possible response to cyanide treatment. In addition, eight other genes associated with cyanide detoxification were also selected for validation. The list of the genes selected (total 23 genes) for qPCR validation with their primer sequences is given in Table 4.1. The microarray results for these 23 genes along with their AGI identification, p-values and the GO terms are given in Table 4.3.

In order to determine the reliability and accuracy of the microarray data, three different cyanide-treatment experiments independent from those used for the microarray analysis were used for qPCR validation. The quantification of gene expression was performed using a relative quantification method  $(2^{-\Delta\Delta C}_{t})$ . The qPCR quantitative results for the set of 15 genes (Figure 4.6) without exceptions were in agreement with the microarray results and reinforced our microarray findings. On the other hand, qPCR analysis for genes associated with cyanide detoxification (CAP;  $\beta$ -cyanoalanine pathway) (Figure 4.6) were in agreement with the microarray results (Table 4.3) except for one gene. A gene encoding a nitrate transporter 1:2 (AT1G69850.1), which was identified as up-regulated by microarray analysis, was shown to be down-regulated by qPCR (Figure 4.7). Collectively, the results from all qPCR analysis clearly confirm the microarray results.

**Table 4.3**Genes used for the validation of microarray analysis. The description and Go term refer to automatic Arabidopsisannotations according to AGI number from The Institute for Genomic Research and Gene Ontology Database.

Gene name	AGI name	Description	Go term	Microarray	qPCR
AT2G31860	AT2G31860.1	Putative poly(ADP-ribose) glycohydrolase	Unclassified proteins	50.75	11.8
AT5G55150	AT5G55150.1	F-box family protein similar to unknown protein	Molecular function	51.00	10
ATNDI1/NDA1	AT1G07180.1	Pyridine nucleotide-disulphide oxidoreductase family protein	NADH dehydrogenase activity	50.50	28
		con			
SAUR68	AT1G29510.1	Auxin-responsive protein, putative similar to auxin-induced	Molecular function	40.50	9.6
4 1 1 0 0 0 5 0 0	A TT 1 CO 0 500 1	protein		20.25	
ATTG29500	ATIG29500.1	Auxin-responsive protein, putative similar to auxin-induced	Molecular function	39.25	5.5
ZFP2	AT5G57520.1	Zinc finger (C2H2 type) family protein (ZFP2)	Nuclear acid binding	35.25	7.8
AT1G14550	AT1G14550.1	Anionic peroxidase, putative similar to anionic peroxidase	Peroxidase activity	34.25	5.4
		GI:17	5		
AT3G53770	AT3G53770.1	Late embryogenesis abundant protein-related / LEA protein	Molecular function	34.75	8
AT5G43450	AT5G43450.1	2-oxoglutarate-dependent dioxygenase, putative similar to 2A6	Biological process	34.00	13.4
AT1G75490	AT1G75490.1	DRE-binding transcription factor, putative similar to DREB2A	DNA binding	18.13	4.5
		GB			
AOC1	AT3G25760.1	Early-responsive to dehydration stress protein (ERD12)	Response to desiccation	37.75	15.6
AT5G40590	AT5G40590.1	DC1 domain-containing protein predicted protein	Biological process	27.75	12.2
AT2G36780	AT2G36780.1	UDP-glucoronosyl/UDP-glucosyl transferase family protein	Biological process	21.75	11.1
ATGSTU11	AT1G69930.1	Glutathione S-transferase	Glutathione transferase activity	45.75	19.7
GH3.3	AT2G23170.1	Auxin-responsive GH3 family protein	Auxin response	44.00	26.8
Actin2	AT3G18780.1	Actine gene; structural constituent of cytoskeleton	structural constituent of	0.25	
			cytoskeleton		
Genes involved	in nitrogen and				
ethy	lene				
GDH2	AT5G07440.1	Glutamate dehydrogenase 2, oxidoreductase	Glutamate dehydrogenase activity	8.33	2.2
NIA2	AT1G37130.1	Nitrate reductase 2	Nitric oxide biosynthetic process	9.06	2,01
NIT4	AT5G22300.1	Nitralase 4	Nitrilase activity	10.75	1.49
ATNRT1:2	AT1G69850.1	Nitrate transporter 1:2 calcium ion binding	Transporter activity	8.25	0.78
ATNRT2:1	AT1G08090.1	Arabidopsis thaliana high affinity nitrate transporter	Response to nitrate	-11.75	1.29
NRT1.1	AT1G12110.1	Nitrate transporter 1:1	Transporter activity	-5.00	0.39
AT3G16150	AT3G16150.1	L-asparaginase, putative / L-asparagine amidohydrolase	Asparaginase activity	24	3.96
ACS6	AT4G11280.1	1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid (ACC) synthase 6	Ethylene biosynthetic process	12	2.3

Positive values represent genes that were up-regulated and negative values represent genes that were down-regulated during cyanide treatment. Microarray, represent fold change values estimated without data normalization. qPCR represent fold change normalized to control.



## qRT-PCR microarray confirmation

**Figure 4.6** Validation of microarray results for 15 genes with qPCR. RNAs were extracted from root, cDNAs were synthesized and qPCR was performed using gene specific primers (Table 4.1). Data were normalized to the housekeeping gene actin. Data represent averages of three experiments independent from those used for conducting the microarray. Standard errors are represented by error bars.



**Figure 4.7** Validation of microarray results for plant cyanide detoxification genes with qPCR. RNAs were extracted from root, cDNAs were synthesized and qPCR was performed using gene specific primers (Table 4.1). Data were normalized to the housekeeping gene actin. Data represent averages of three experiments independent from those used for conducting the microarray. Standard errors are represented by error bars.

#### 4.3.5 Time-course analysis of gene expression in response to cyanide treatment

To identify any correlation between transcriptional responses and cyanide treatments, a time-course series of experiments was carried out. The expression of a set of 15 genes that were among the highest up-regulated genes in the microarray experiment (Table 4.3) was monitored over time in response to a single cyanide treatment. The time points used were 15 min, 30 min, 1 h, 2 h, 2 h + 2 h recovery (referred to as 4 h) and 2 h + 22 h recovery (referred to as 24 h). The quantitative qPCR analysis showed that out of the 15 genes examined, only eight genes responses peaked following the 15 min cyanide exposure (Figure 4.8). Three of these eight genes continued the increased expression after 30 min of cyanide exposure (Figure 4.8). Aside from these eight genes, expression of two other genes peaked after 30 min exposure (Figure 4.8). After 2 hours of cyanide exposure, all 15 genes were up-regulated (Figure 4.8) similar to that observed in the microarray and qPCR results.

Furthermore, we were interested to determine if the expression of these 15 genes would change if given time to recover after 2 hours cyanide treatment ended. After giving 2 hours recovery period, five genes continued to increase their level of expression, two genes maintained the expression level, and eight genes showed decreased levels compared to that of 2 hours exposure with no recovery time (Figure 4.8). To take it a step further, we provided a 22 h recovery period after the 2 hours exposure. Only two genes continued to increase their level of expression, four genes maintained the increased expression level, and nine genes showed decreased levels compared to that of 2 hours recovery time (Figure 4.8).



p.203

**Figure 4.8** Time course and gene expression response to cyanide treatments. *Arabidopsis* plants were challenged with a single dose of 20  $\mu$ M HCN and root samples were collected at 15 min, 30 min, 1 h, 2 h. The 4 and 24 h time points represent 2 h exposures but root samples were collected after additional 4 and 24 hours, respectively. RNAs were extracted from root, cDNAs were synthesized and qPCR was performed using gene specific primers (Table 4.1). Data were normalized to the housekeeping gene actin. Data represent averages of three experiments and standard errors are represented by error bars

#### 4.3.6 Evaluation of Arabidopsis biomarkers in response to bacterial cyanide

The influence of cyanide produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 on the expression of the 23 genes previously tested using HCN (produced from the acidification of KCN) was determined under both laboratory and soil conditions.

In vitro evaluation. Two sets of experiments were performed. In the first set of experiments, strains WT-15G2 and 15G2-*AhcnABC* were individually directly applied along the root systems of one month old *Arabidopsis* plants growing on Gamborg's B5 media in petri plates. The plates were placed in a growth chamber (22 °C) for 48 hours. In the second set of experiments, to eliminate a possibility that bacteria itself could alter the expression of selected genes, LB plates inoculated with the bacterial strains were allowed to share air for 24 hours with one month old Arabidopsis plants growing on separate plates. From both experiments, root samples were harvested, RNAs were isolated, and cDNAs were generated and used for qPCR analysis. The gene expression of Arabidopsis plants exposed or inoculated with WT strain 15G2 were normalized to that of plants exposed to  $15G2-\Delta hcnABC$ . Among the 15 genes tested, ten genes showed up-regulation when Arabidopsis plants were indirectly exposed to cyanide produced by 15G2 (Figure 4.9). However, only two genes were up-regulated when Arabidopsis plants were directly inoculated with strain 15G2 (Figure 4.9). These two genes were up-regulated in both plants inoculated with WT strain 15G2 and 15G2- $\Delta hcnABC$  indicating that the up-regulation was due to the bacterial presence and not because of cyanide exposure.

RNAs from the above two sets of experiments were also used to analyze the expression of genes associated with the cyanide detoxification CAP pathway. The

quantitative qPCR results showed that among all up-regulated genes, the expression of two genes was due to bacterial presence (up-regulated in plants inoculated with WT strain 15G2 and 15G2- $\Delta hcnABC$ ) and five other genes were up-regulated due to cyanide exposure (up-regulated only in plants sharing air with WT strain 15G2) (Figure 4.10).

*In vivo evaluation.* The differentially regulated genes that were identified using the microarray and qPCR experiments were used to evaluate the effect of cyanide produced by strain 15G2 on Arabidopsis gene expression under soil conditions. Three week old Arabidopsis plants growing in soil were inoculated separately by WT strain 15G2 and 15G2- $\Delta hcnABC$ . After one week, the roots were harvested, RNAs extracted, and examined using qPCR. To examine the role bacterial produced HCN has on gene expression, we examined gene expression during treatments with 15G2 and the reduced cyanide producing strain 15G2- $\Delta hcnABC$ . Three different biological replicates for each treatment were examined. The data were analyzed using a relative quantification method  $(2^{-\Delta\Delta C})$  and a 2 fold expression difference cut-off. Our results showed that eight out of the 15 genes that were tested responded to bacterial cyanide under soil conditions (Figure 4.11). These genes can be grouped in three categories: (i) highly up-regulated, which include At5g55150 (140-fold) and At5g43450 (72-fold); (ii) Moderately upregulated, which include At2g31860 (~ 28-fold), At1g07180 (~ 25-fold), and At3g25760  $(\sim 22\text{-fold});$ (iii) and slightly up-regulated, which include At1g75490 (3-fold), At1g69930 (4.5-fold), and At2g23170 (3-fold) (Figure 4.11). The data from these experiments clearly suggest that HCN is being produced at the soil level by 15G2 and plants can sense this cyanide and alter their gene expression.

Next, we questioned whether plants can cope with the cyanide produced by bacteria in soil. RNAs from the above experiments were used to analyze the expression of genes associated with the cyanide detoxification CAP pathway. The quantitative qPCR results were comparable to that obtained before from microarray and qPCR *in vitro* experiments (Figure 4.12). These results indicated that bacterial cyanide can be absorbed, detoxified and incorporated in the nitrogen pool.



**Figure 4.9** Evaluation of *Arabidopsis* gene expression in response to direct and indirect exposure to strain 15G2 *in vivo* using qPCR. For the direct exposure, the *Arabidopsis* plants were inoculated along the root system and samples were collected after 2 days. For the indirect exposure, plants and bacteria were allowed to share the same air for 1 day before collecting samples. RNAs were extracted from root, cDNAs were synthesized and qPCR was performed using gene specific primers (Table 4.1). Plants inoculated or exposed to  $15G2-\Delta hcnAB$  (defective in HCN production) were used as a calibrator to eliminate those biotic effects on gene expression and a 2 fold expression difference cut-off was used. Data represent averages of three and standard errors are represented by error bars.



**Figure 4.10** Evaluation of *Arabidopsis* cyanide-detoxification genes in response to direct and indirect exposure to strain 15G2 *in vivo* using qPCR. For the direct exposure, the *Arabidopsis* plants were inoculated along the root system and samples were collected after 2 days. For the indirect exposure, plants and bacteria were allowed to share the same air for 1 day before collecting samples. RNAs were extracted from root, cDNAs were synthesized and qPCR was performed using gene specific primers (Table 4.1). Plants inoculated or exposed to  $15G2-\Delta hcnAB$  (defective in HCN production) were used as calibrators to eliminate those biotic effects that could contribute to gene expression and a 2 fold expression difference cut-off was used. Data represent averages of three and standard errors are represented by error bars.



**Figure 4.11** Evaluation of *Arabidopsis* gene expression in soil in response to the presence of strain 15G2 using qPCR. The *Arabidopsis* plants were inoculated with strain 15G2 ( $10^4 - 10^6$  cfu/g of soil) and root samples were collected after 7-days. RNAs were extracted from root, cDNAs were synthesized and qPCR was performed using gene specific primers (Table 4.1). Plants inoculated with 15G2-*ΔhcnAB* (defective in HCN production) were used as a calibrator to eliminate those biotic effects that could contribute to gene expression. Data represent averages of three and standard errors are represented by error bars.


**Figure 4.12** Evaluation of *Arabidopsis* cyanide-detoxification gene expression in soil in response to the presence of strain 15G2 using qPCR. The *Arabidopsis* plants growing were inoculated with strain 15G2  $(10^4 - 10^6 \text{ cfu/g of soil})$  and root samples were collected after 7-days. RNAs were extracted from root, cDNAs were synthesized and qPCR was performed using gene specific primers (Table 4.1). Plants inoculated with 15G2-*AhcnAB* (defective in HCN production) were used as a calibrator to eliminate those biotic effects that could contribute to gene expression. Data represent averages of three and standard errors are represented by error bars.

#### 4.3.7 Effects of cyanide treatments on knockout mutants phenotypes

In order to further determine if genes that were up-regulated upon cyanide treatment have any effect on plant growth and development, we searched the Salk Institute Insertional Mutation Database to find any T-DNA insertion mutants (Alonso et al., 2003) for those genes that were highly up-regulated. Unfortunately, we only found six mutants for the genes tested in the above experiments. However, we were able to find ten more mutants that correspond to the top 100 up-regulated genes in the microarray results. The mutant (Salk) -lines are listed in the Materials and Methods section. Most of these mutants showed phenotypic differences before cyanide treatment compared to WT plants. Among these phenotypic differences is the small overall size of the plants. Three week old *Arabidopsis* mutant plants received a single 2 hour exposure to 18  $\mu$ M HCN and were placed back in the growth chamber for 10 days. Five out of the 16 mutants that were tested showed visible phenotypic changes on roots or shoots or both. Three mutations affected the overall plant size. Leaves exhibited a 'cupping' phenotype (indicative of stress), and had significantly shorter lateral roots when compared to the phenotype of untreated plants (Figure 4.13 B&E&F). These mutations are in At4g35770 (Salk 020571) that encodes a senescence-associated gene, At5g57520 (Salk 007343) that encodes a zinc finger protein, and At3g61440 (sas; 3:1) that encodes a cysteine synthase isomer. The other two mutations had distinct phenotypes. The mutation in At2g31860 (Salk 124967) that encodes for pseudogene (ADP-ribose glycohydrolase) significantly affected both the sizes of the leaves and root mass (Figure 4.13D). This gene was highly up-regulated in both the microarray analysis and in all qPCR experiments done in this study. The other mutant was in At1g15040 (Salk

031983) that encodes for glutamine amidotransferase. This mutant caused primary root inhibition and increased the length of the lateral roots compared to untreated plants.



WT



Haytham Aly, 2009, UMSL p.214

No treatment O HCN-treatment

Salk-031983



HCN-treatment

No treatment

HCN-treatment

# No treatment H





Sas; 3:1

**Figure 4.13** Phenotypic characterization of Arabidopsis plants carrying mutations in genes that were up- regulated during cyanide treatment. The mutants (SALK lines) received a single 2 h exposure to 20 M HCN and their phenotypes were visually monitored over 10 days. Wild type Arabidopsis plants were used as a control. For details about these SALK lines and their phenotypes, see text.

(A) Wild type *Arabidopsis* (B) SALK-020571C (C) SALK-031983C (D) SALK-124967C (E) SALK-007343C (F) Sas;3:1

# 4.4 Discussion

In an attempt to find plant biomarkers for cyanide exposure, we evaluated the direct and indirect effects of strain 15G2 on both *ACS6::GUS/GFP* and *DR5::GUS* gene expression. Our results indicated that neither *ACS6* nor *DR5::GUS* can be used as a biomarker for cyanide treatment. The *ACS6* gene is shown to be a multi-responsive gene, as its gene expression may be induced by touch, wounding, and by treatment with auxin, LiCl, NaCl, CuCl2, cycloheximide (CHX), aminooxyacetic acid (AOA) and ethylene (Arteca and Arteca, 1999). This may explain why we could not differentiate between *ACS6::GUS/GFP* gene expression among treatments, because touching or wounding may occur when handling the seedlings during the experiments. Furthermore, the GUS staining solution contains 0.5 mM potassium ferricyanide, which could account for the GUS activity noticed in both *ACS6::GUS/GFP* and *DR5::GUS* transgenic plants inoculated with either WT strain 15G2 or *15G2- AhcnABC*. All in all, we decided to use a microarray-based approach for a genome-wide survey to identify genes that are highly responsive to cyanide presence.

To our knowledge, this is the first study comprising gene expression analysis of *Arabidopsis* exposed to cyanide treatment. Using the Affymetrix Arabidopsis Genome Array chip that contains approximately 24,000 genes, we were able to compile a list of genes whose expression was altered in response to a single two hour exposure to 18  $\mu$ M HCN. These conditions were chosen for conducting the microarray experiment because under these conditions plant growth and appearance were not affected and resulted in *ACS6* gene expression. Approximately 9.8% of the 24,000 *Arabidopsis* genes represented on the Affymetrix chip displayed significant changes in mRNA levels in

response to cyanide treatment. The strongest significantly up-regulated gene expression observed was between 52 and 67-fold for genes encoding unknown proteins (AT5G24640.1, AT4G12735.1, AT3G54530.1, AT2G41730.1, and AT5G55150.1). In addition, several stress response genes with known functions were also highly upregulated. For example, the gene encoding glutathione-S-transferase (At1g69930) has a 45-fold increase in the mRNA levels compared to control plants. This gene belongs to the glutathione transferase family, which is known to have roles in herbicide detoxification (Marrs, 1996), stress signaling (Loyall et al., 2000) and detoxification of organic hydroperoxides that form during oxidative stress (Edwards et al., 2000). In mammals, the glutathione transferase genes contribute to resistance to cyanogens and products of oxidative stress (Hayes and Pulford, 1995). Furthermore, genes that encode transcription factors such as WRKY that are known to be involved in biotic and abiotic stress responses (Wei et al., 2008) were also up regulated.

The clustering analysis of the differentially expressed genes clearly indicate that several molecular processes were regulated by cyanide treatment. The coordination between these molecular processes requires a complex regulation system. For example, genes encoding several transcription factors were highly regulated in response to cyanide treatment. In general, the majority of the genes that were highly differentially regulated during the cyanide treatment were those that respond to reactive oxygen species (8.7-fold) and hypoxia (7.8-fold). The root apical cells have a high demand for oxygen and when the internal oxygen levels become insufficient (hypoxia conditions) for all metabolic processes, the cellular energy decreases and accumulation of reactive oxygen species occur (Drew, 1997; Miyashita et al., 2007).

The  $\beta$ -cyanoalanine synthese pathway (CAP) is ubiquitous in all plant tissues (Miller and Conn, 1980). In the typical first step of the pathway, the cyanoalanine synthase (CAS) replaces the sulfhydryl group of a cysteine molecule by cyanide, forming a nitrile (cyanoalanine) and hydrogen sulfide. The following step in the CAP is mediated by a nitrlase enzyme (Nit4), which produces asparagine, asparatic acid, and ammonium (Piotrowski and Volmer, 2006). In the present study, we found that several genes associated with the CAP pathway were up-regulated upon cyanide treatment. Several primary nitrogen metabolism genes were also differentially regulated. A nitrate reductase gene was up-regulated by cyanide application. However previously described experiments demonstrated that nitrate reductase activity is inhibited by cyanide (Shaked et al., 1973). One possible explanation for this observation is that inactivation of the NR proteins by cyanide prompted an up-regulation of the NR gene to compensate. Nitrite reductase gene expression was not affected by cyanide application. Interestingly, the strongest block of nitrogen metabolism appears to be through transport. Several nitrate and ammonium transporters were down-regulated during cyanide application. Though not all nitrate and ammonium transporter genes were affected (and one was even upregulated) by cyanide application, these results suggest that exogenous application of cyanide can potentially disrupt primary nitrogen uptake. Given the favorable energetics of cyanide conversion to amino acids, the reduced energy cost of limiting ammonium and nitrate uptake, along with the potential down-side of toxicity of cyanide at high levels, it makes sense that plants deal with cyanide through the "path of least resistance" a.k.a the CAP.

To validate and confirm the microarray data, three biological replicates independent from those used for the microarray analysis were used. We selected 15 genes that were significantly up-regulated in the microarray experiments and eight genes that are involved in the cyanide detoxification CAP pathway. The quantitative PCR analysis confirmed the microarray data, and differences between the results obtained from both methods could be attributed to the sensitivity of qPCR or to the differences seen between the dye swap experiments.

In an attempt to find those genes that promptly respond to the cyanide exposure, we carried out a time-course experiment in which *Arabidopsis* plants were exposed to cyanide for various time periods. The results indicated that there were no general expression patterns in response to cyanide treatment at the different time points examined. Several genes responded to cyanide treatment after a 15 to 30 min exposure. As expected, these genes were related to the stress response category such as At3g25760 and At1g07180. The At3g25760 gene encodes for allen oxide cyclase, which catalyzes an essential step in jasmonic acid biosynthesis. Microarray analysis revealed that this gene was up-regulated during arsenic (toxic metalloid) treatment and oxidative stress (Abercrombie et al., 2008). The At1g07180 gene encodes for an internal NAD(P)H dehydrogenase in mitochondria, which acts as an alternative oxidase and its absence causes severe sensitivity to light and drought stress (Ho et al., 2007).

To gain insight into whether bacterial cyanogenesis could have similar effects on *Arabidopsis* gene expression, we studied the expression of 23 genes including those that are involved in cyanide detoxification. The effects of both direct and indirect exposure of *Arabidopsis* plants to strains 15G2 (HCN-producer) and 15G2- $\Delta$ hcnABC (non-HCN-

producer) were determined. Gene expression data obtained from *Arabidopsis* plants inoculated or exposed to WT strain 15G2 were normalized to those obtained in 15G2-*AhcnABC* experiments to eliminate the bacterial effect and only assess the cyanide effects on gene expression. The results obtained from these *in vitro* experiments were different from those obtained by microarray and qPCR when the HCN gas was used. A possible explanation for the low number of responding genes could be due to the slower growth of strain 15G2 on the *Arabidopsis* growing media and incubation conditions (22°C), which could affect the cyanide production by this strain. In addition, our results showed that strain 15G2 produces a low HCN concentration while growing on minimal medium (data not shown).

To address the question whether bacterial produced cyanide in soil is significant, we examined the effects of bacterial cyanogenesis on *Arabidopsis* plants growing in soil. The results showed that eight genes were highly regulated in plants inoculated with WT strain 15G2 when compared to plants inoculated with 15G2-*AhcnABC*. In addition, the transcriptional profiles of genes that are involved in cyanide detoxification pathway was similar to that obtained by microarray and qPCR *in vitro* experiments. These results indicated that bacterial cyanide can be absorbed, detoxified and incorporated in the nitrogen pool. These findings raise some questions about how much cyanide the plant can handle. Does the plant send signals for the bacteria to produce cyanide? To eliminate the possibility that differences in gene expression were not due to variations in the bacterial growth rates, we isolated the bacteria at the end of the experiments and calculated their CFU/g of soil. The results showed no significant differences in gene expression

were likely due to the production of cyanide and not due to growth rate differences between the bacteria used (data not shown). From our results, the At5g5510 and At5g43450 genes that were up-regulated (140 and 72-fold, respectively) upon soilbacterial cyanide treatment represent successful biomarker candidates for the cyanide production in soil.

Finally, we evaluated the effects of cyanide treatment on the phenotype of 16 mutants of genes that were highly up-regulated in the microarray experiments. Although most of the mutants tested showed a small overall size phenotype before cyanide treatment, five out of the 16 mutants showed distinctive phenotypes upon cyanide treatment. These findings suggest that the knockout of these five genes caused apparent changes in growth and development. Further studies are needed to elucidate the roles of these genes in the response to cyanide treatment.

In summary, data from previous chapters indicated that cyanide produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 played a role in nematode biocontrol. Here, this study clearly demonstrates that strain 15G2 in fact produces cyanide at the soil level. Several *Arabidopsis* gene markers have been identified as sensors of the cyanide presence. The up-regulation of genes involved in nitrogen metabolism suggested that cyanide can be absorbed by plants and incorporated in the nitrogen pool. Further studies are needed to confirm the incorporation of bacterial cyanide into the plant nitrogen pool and determine whether these cyanides alter nitrate assimilation and nitrogen metabolism in plants.

# 4.5 References

- Abercrombie J, Halfhill M, Ranjan P, Rao M, Saxton A, Yuan J, Stewart CN (2008) Transcriptional responses of Arabidopsis thaliana plants to As (V) stress. BMC Plant Biology 8: 87
- Alonso JM, Stepanova AN, Leisse TJ, Kim CJ, Chen H, Shinn P, Stevenson DK,
  Zimmerman J, Barajas P, Cheuk R, Gadrinab C, Heller C, Jeske A,
  Koesema E, Meyers CC, Parker H, Prednis L, Ansari Y, Choy N, Deen H,
  Geralt M, Hazari N, Hom E, Karnes M, Mulholland C, Ndubaku R, Schmidt
  I, Guzman P, Aguilar-Henonin L, Schmid M, Weigel D, Carter DE,
  Marchand T, Risseeuw E, Brogden D, Zeko A, Crosby WL, Berry CC, Ecker
  JR (2003) Genome-wide insertional mutagenesis of Arabidopsis thaliana. Science
  301: 653-657
- Arteca JM, Arteca RN (1999) A multi-responsive gene encoding 1-aminocyclopropane-1- carboxylate synthase (ACS6) in mature Arabidopsis leaves. Plant Molecular Biology 39: 209-219
- Askeland RA, Morrison SM (1983) Cyanide production by Pseudomonas fluorescens and Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Appl Environ Microbiol 45: 1802-1807
- **Benjamini Y, Hochberg Y** (1995) Controlling the false discovery rate a practical and powerful approach to multipletesting. J R Statist Soc B **57**
- Blumer C, Haas D (2000) Iron regulation of the hcnABC genes encoding hydrogen cyanide synthase depends on the anaerobic regulator ANR rather than on the global activator GacA in Pseudomonas fluorescens CHA0. Microbiology 146 (Pt 10): 2417-2424

- **Drew MC** (1997) OXYGEN DEFICIENCY AND ROOT METABOLISM: Injury and Acclimation Under Hypoxia and Anoxia. Annual Review of Plant Physiology and Plant Molecular Biology **48**: 223-250
- Edwards R, Dixon DP, Walbot V (2000) Plant glutathione S-transferases: enzymes with multiple functions in sickness and in health. Trends Plant Sci 5: 193-198
- Gallagher LA, Manoil C (2001) Pseudomonas aeruginosa PAO1 kills Caenorhabditis elegans by cyanide poisoning. J Bacteriol 183: 6207-6214
- Gamborg OL, Miller RA, Ojima K (1968) Nutrient requirements of suspension cultures of soybean root cells. Exp Cell Res 50: 151-158
- Haas D, Blumer C, Keel C (2000) Biocontrol ability of fluorescent pseudomonads genetically dissected: importance of positive feedback regulation. Curr Opin Biotechnol 11: 290-297
- Hasegawa R, Maruyama A, Sasaki H, Tada T, Esashi Y (1995) Possible involvement of ethylene-activated {beta}-cyanoalanine synthase in the regulation of cocklebur seed germination. J. Exp. Bot. 46: 551-556
- Hayes JD, Pulford DJ (1995) The Glut athione S-Transferase Supergene Family: Regulation of GST and the Contribution of the Isoenzymes to Cancer Chemoprotection and Drug Resistance Part I. Critical Reviews in Biochemistry and Molecular Biology 30: 445-520
- Ho LH, Giraud E, Lister R, Thirkettle-Watts D, Low J, Clifton R, Howell KA, Carrie C, Donald T, Whelan J (2007) Characterization of the regulatory and expression context of an alternative oxidase gene provides insights into cyanide-

insensitive respiration during growth and development. Plant Physiol **143**: 1519-1533

- Jefferson RA, Kavanagh TA, Bevan MW (1987) GUS fusions: beta-glucuronidase as a sensitive and versatile gene fusion marker in higher plants. EMBO J 6: 3901-3907
- Jenrich R, Trompetter I, Bak S, Olsen CE, Moller BL, Piotrowski M (2007) Evolution of heteromeric nitrilase complexes in Poaceae with new functions in nitrile metabolism. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104: 18848-18853
- Knowles CJ (1976) Microorganisms and cyanide. Bacteriol Rev 40: 652-680
- **Knowles CJ** (1988) Cyanide utilization and degradation by microorganisms. Ciba Found Symp **140**: 3-15
- Koen JFV, Katy LS, Lauren MM (2005) Implementing false discovery rate control: increasing your power. Oikos 108: 643-647
- Livak KJ, Schmittgen TD (2001) Analysis of relative gene expression data using realtime quantitative PCR and the 2(-Delta Delta C(T)) Method. Methods 25: 402-408
- Loyall L, Uchida K, Braun S, Furuya M, Frohnmeyer H (2000) Glutathione and a UV light-induced glutathione S-transferase are involved in signaling to chalcone synthase in cell cultures. Plant Cell 12: 1939-1950
- Marrs KA (1996) The Functions and Regulation of Glutathione S-Transferases in Plants. Annu Rev Plant Physiol Plant Mol Biol **47**: 127-158
- Maruyama A, Yoshiyama M, Adachi Y, Tani A, Hasegawa R, Esashi Y (1996) Promotion of Cocklebur Seed Germination by Allyl, Sulfur and Cyanogenic Compounds. Plant Cell Physiol. **37:** 1054-1058

- Miller JM, Conn EE (1980) Metabolism of Hydrogen Cyanide by Higher Plants. Plant Physiol 65: 1199-1202
- Miyashita Y, Dolferus R, Ismond KP, Good AG (2007) Alanine aminotransferase catalyses the breakdown of alanine after hypoxia in <i>Arabidopsis thaliana</i>. The Plant Journal 49: 1108-1121
- Peiser GD, Wang TT, Hoffman NE, Yang SF, Liu HW, Walsh CT (1984) Formation of cyanide from carbon 1 of 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid during its conversion to ethylene. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 81: 3059-3063
- Piotrowski M, Volmer J (2006) Cyanide Metabolism in Higher Plants: Cyanoalanine Hydratase is a NIT4 Homolog. Plant Molecular Biology 61: 111-122
- Rodgers PB, Knowles CJ (1978) Cyanide Production and Degradation During Growth of Chromobacterium violaceum. J Gen Microbiol **108:** 261-267
- Rudrappa T, Splaine RE, Biedrzycki ML, Bais HP (2008) Cyanogenic pseudomonads influence multitrophic interactions in the rhizosphere. PLoS One 3: e2073
- Ryall B, Lee X, Zlosnik J, Hoshino S, Williams H (2008) Bacteria of the Burkholderia cepacia complex are cyanogenic under biofilm and colonial growth conditions.
   BMC Microbiology 8: 108
- **Ryall B, Mitchell H, Mossialos D, Williams HD** (2009) Cyanogenesis by the entomopathogenic bacterium <i>Pseudomonas entomophila</i>. Letters in Applied Microbiology **49**: 131-135
- Shaked A, Bar-Akiva A, Mendel K (1973) Occurrence of nitrite reductase in citrus leaves. Plant Cell Physiol. 14: 1151-1156

- Siefert F, Kwiatkowski J, Sarkar S, Grossmann K (1995) Changes in endogenous cyanide and 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid levels during the hypersensitive response of tobacco mosaic virus-infected tobacco leaves. Plant Growth Regulation 17: 109-113
- Smith JM, Arteca RN (2000) Molecular control of ethylene production by cyanide in <i>Arabidopsis thaliana</i>. Physiologia Plantarum 109: 180-187
- Tattersall DB, Bak S, Jones PR, Olsen CE, Nielsen JK, Hansen ML, Hoj PB, Moller BL (2001) Resistance to an Herbivore Through Engineered Cyanogenic Glucoside Synthesis. Science 293: 1826-1828
- Uecker W, Blumel P (1968) [The action of cyanide on microorganisms. I. Influence of potassium cyanide on inactivation of Escherichia coli B with different inactivation agents]. Zentralbl Bakteriol Orig 206: 451-462
- Vennesland B, Pistorius EK, Gewitz HS (1981) HCN production by microalgae. In B Vennesland, EE Conn, CJ Knowles, J Westley, F Wissing, eds, Cyanide in biology. London: Academic, pp 349-362
- Wei W, Zhang Y, Han L, Guan Z, Chai T (2008) A novel WRKY transcriptional factor from Thlaspi caerulescens negatively regulates the osmotic stress tolerance of transgenic tobacco. Plant Cell Reports 27: 795-803

# **CHAPTER V:**

Nematode gene expression in response to cyanide

treatment

# **Contribution of Authorship**

All experiments, figures, figure legends, results, discussion, and materials and methods were conducted or created by Haytham Aly unless otherwise noted. Dr(s) Brad Barbazuk and Ruth Davenport conducted the homology search for hypoxia-induced genes in the root-knot nematode genome.

# 5.1 Introduction

Cyanide is an important natural toxicant for both humans and animals. The occurrence of cyanide is relatively widespread, ranging from the simple bacteria and fungi to the higher plants and some animal species. In bacteria, several families such as *Pseudomonas* and *Chromobacterium* produce HCN (Clawson and Young, 1913), while in fungi, cyanide production has been reported in 30 species belonging to five families; *Tricholomataceae*, *Cortinariceae*, *Polyporaceae*, *Agaricaceae*, and *Rhodophyllaceae* (Vennesland et al., 1981). In animals, the Myriapoda and Insecta classes are known to be cyanogenic (Duffy, 1981). In higher plants, there are about 2000 species that are known to produce cyanogenic glycosides such as *Manihot esculanta* (cassava) (Poulton, 1990).

The lethality of cyanide has been attributed to its ability to interfere and inhibit respiration. It binds to cytochrome c oxidase (CcOX) and inhibits oxygen utilization by the tissues and prevents the ATP production during mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation (Way, 1984). If the CcOX inhibition is not reversed, cyanide continues to interrupt cascades of chemical-cellular reactions and eventually will cause neurological and myocardial dysfunction leading to death (Way, 1984). The insufficient cellular oxygen during the developmental and physiological states is known as hypoxia (Shen et

al., 2005). In mammalians, when the oxygen levels become inadequate for the physiological demands, cells respond to that by initiating adaptive responses that are important for survival of the organism. These responses include anaerobic gene expression to increase the energy production, protect cells from oxygen limitation stress, and regulate their survival (Semenza, 2001, 2001).

Several studies have shown that cyanide causes histotoxic hypoxia by preventing the cells from utilizing oxygen and causing oxidative phosphorylation (Van Liew and Chen, 1972; Ruiz, 1975; Edward M. Mills et al., 1996; Prieto et al., 2005). The occurrence of bacterial cyanogenesis in the cystic fibrosis lung has been documented (Ryall et al., 2008; Sanderson et al., 2008). High levels of cyanide were found in cystic fibrosis patients infected with *P. aeruginosa* and were associated with reduced oxygen tensions and an anaerobic environment (Sanderson et al., 2008). The genetic models, *C. elegans* and *Drosophila melanogaster* have been used extensively to study and understand the molecular responses to hypoxia (Scott et al., 2002; Gorr et al., 2004; Shen et al., 2005; Arquier et al., 2006; Anderson et al., 2009).

In response to hypoxia conditions, cells activate various genes such as those encoding for glycolytic enzymes, vasoactive peptides and growth factors to cope with damaging effects resulting from lack of oxygen (Caro, 2001). One of the key factors that regulates gene expression during hypoxia is a family of transcription factors known as hypoxia-inducible factors (HIF) such as HIF-1 (Semenza, 2004). HIF-1 fuctions as a heterodimer that consists of  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  subunits. Under normoxia conditions (normal oxygen levels), the  $\alpha$  subunit gets hydroxylated by EGL-9 dioxygenase enzyme followed by binding to the VHL-1 (von-Hippel-Lindau tumor suppressor) protein, which in turn leads to HIF-1 degradation (Maxwell et al., 1999). The *C. elegans* whole genome expression profile in response to hypoxia conditions is documented (Shen et al., 2005). A set of 110 genes were found to be differentially regulated by hypoxia. Gallagher and Manoil, (2001) showed that *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* PAO1 kills the *C. elegans* by cyanide poisoning and suggested that the killing could be through hypoxia. A mutation in *egl-9*, a gene required for normal egg laying, provides a protection for *C. elegans* from the killing by cyanide poisoning (Darby et al., 1999; Gallagher and Manoil, 2001).

To this end, we decided to investigate a possible role of bacterial cyanide in inducing hypoxia conditions that may lead to the nematode's death. We sought to select a number of genes that were up-regulated under hypoxic conditions (Shen et al., 2005) and determine their transcriptional expression when exposed to cyanide produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2. These experiments aim to: (i) determine whether bacterial cyanide causes the nematode lethality through hypoxia and (ii) to identify homologous gene(s) in the root-knot nematode genome that could be used as biomarker gene(s) to determine if cyanide also acts to kill nematodes in soil.

# 5.2 Materials and Methods

#### **5.2.1** Organisms and culture conditions

*C. elegans* wild-type Bristol strain N2 and its *egl-9* mutant (JT 307) used in this study were obtained from the *C. elegans* Genetic Stock Center. Strains were maintained on NGM medium as described in *Chapter II*. Bacterial strains used in this study were *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 and *E.coli* DH5a. Media and growth conditions were similar to that described in *Chapter III*.

#### 5.2.2 Indirect exposure of *C. elegans* to bacterial cyanide

Nematode paralytic killing assay was carried out as described in *Chapter III* with a few modifications. One hundred freshly hatched L2's of *C. elegans* were placed in 3.5cm-diameter plates containing NGM medium. After four days, the plates containing mixed stages of the worms were placed opened with an opened plate containing bacteria growing on LB (one-day old) and sealed in a 10-cm-diameter plate. Nematodes were collected in distilled water and frozen in liquid nitrogen. Experiments were done in triplicate. For RKN-J2's, similar experiments were conducted but using 1  $\mu$ M of exogenous HCN.

#### 5.2.3 RNA isolation, cDNA synthesis and qPCR analysis

Worms harvested from the above experiments were suspended in 2 mL Triazol (Invetrogen). The RNA isolation was conducted as described by Reinke et al., 2000. Five hundred nanograms of DNase treated RNA were used to generate cDNAs using the SuperScript III First-Strand Synthesis kit (Invitrogen) according to the manufacture's protocol. For quantification, transcript levels were assayed using Mx3005P- qPCR System (Stratagene) as described in Chapter *IIII*. qPCRs were conducted in triplicates using gene specific primers (C. elegans; Table 5.1 and RKN; Table 5.2) in a 20  $\mu$ L reaction using the Brilliant<sup>TM</sup> SYBR<sup>®</sup> Green master mix (Agilent). The C. elegans inf-1 gene was used as an internal control for all the experiments conducted.

# 5.2.3 Identification of putative hypoxia genes from root-knot nematode

Protein sequences for hypoxia-induced genes from C. elegans were compared to the newly released genome (Abad et al., 2008) of the root-knot nematode, Meloidogyne incognita, using TBLASTN (http://blast.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/Blast.cgi). Best hits (with p< 0.05) were identified and primer sequences generated for use in real time PCR (Table 5.2). The RKN 18S rRNA was used as an internal control for all the experiments conducted.

Gene	Description	Primer sequences
egl-9	Dioxygenase that negatively	BWN: 5'- AACTTGACCTTCGACTCTTCCCGT-3'
		<b>BWO</b> : 5'- TGAGCGACATTGAAGGTGGAGAGA-3'
vhl-1	von- Hippel-Lindau tumor	BWR: 5'- GGAGCCAGCTCCTCGAATGAATTT-3'
		BWS: 5'- AGAACGAACGTCCGGCAATTTCTC-3'
hif-1	Hypoxia-inducible transcription	BWP: 5'- TTCAGGACAACCGAACCGTCGAAT-3'
		BWQ: 5'- GTAGTTGGCACTGTGTGGCAATGT-3'
cco-1	Cytochrome-C-oxidase 1	BWT: 5'- AAGATGCTTCTCGCTCGTCTTGCT-3'
		BWU: 5'- ACATGTCCGGAATCTTGCTCACAC-3'
fmo-12	Flavin-containing	CXA: 5'- TGATCCAGTTCTTGGTCTTCGCCT -3'
	member	CXB: 5'- TTGGTAGGCTCCGGTTTGGTTGTA -3'
W07A12.6	Predicted acyltransferase containing T on B-box	CXC: 5'- CGCAATCGCCACAATCTACGCAAT -3'
		CXD: 5'- AAATACCTGGCACTCACCACCCTT -3'
F22B5.4	Unknown function	CXE: 5'- TTCTAGATTCCTTGTCCGCCGTCT -3'
		CXF: 5'- GTCCCATGGTGCTTTGGAATTGCT -3'
inf-1	Initiation factor family member	BWX: 5'- ATCACCACAGACATCTTGGCTCGT-3'
		<b>BWY</b> : 5'- TCTCGGTGACGAAGTTGATGGCAA-3'

**Table 5.1**Nucleotide sequences for the primers used for *C. elegans* qPCR.

Gene	Primer sequences
CABB01004441.1	DUA: 5'- GGAAATGACTGCTTATAGCACCTT -3'
	DUB: 5'- CGTAAATATTCGAGCATACCTTTTT-3'
CABB01005905.1	DUC: 5'- CTGTGGCAATGCCCATTTA-3'
	DUD: 5'- GCCCCACCAACTTTAGCTTT-3'
CABB01000349.1	DUE: 5'- GCGTTTTCGATTTGGCTAGA-3'
	DUF: 5'- AGCAAATTCCTTTTCCTGTAATTC-3'
CABB01006580.1	<b>DUG</b> : 5'- TTACTAATTCGATAAGAAGCAGTTTCC-3'
	DUH: 5'- CAAACCAAAATTGGCCAGAG-3'
CABB01000598.1	DUI: 5'- AGGCCCATAGGGAGAAAAGA-3'
	DUJ: 5'- TTGGTTGGCCTTCAGTTTTC-3'
CABB01001892.1	DUK: 5'- TGTTAAATTTCAAACCGTTCCA-3'
	DUL: 5'- CTGGTGGTCGAATAGATGCTT-3'
CABB01000051.1	DUM: 5'- CCCTTCTCAATCCAGCCATA-3'
	DUN: 5'- CAAAGCCGTTCTGCTGCTA-3'
CABB01001281.1	DUO: 5'- CCCAGCCTCCTTTGAACTCT-3'
	DUP: 5'- ACAATATTTTGGTTCACCTATCCAG-3'
CABB01002090.1	DUQ: 5'- CCTGATGAGGCAGTTGCTTA-3'
	DUR: 5'- CCGAACCCCAGACAAAATAG-3'
CABB01001828.1	DUS: 5'- CCATAAATTCAGCACTTCCAACT-3'
	DUT: 5'- ACAACACCTGGTCGAATGC-3'
18S rDNA (U81578)	DUU: 5'- ACCGTGGCCAGACAAACTAC-3'
	DUV: 5'- GATCGCTAGTTGGCATCGTT-3'

**Table 5.2**Nucleotide sequences for the primers used for RKN- qPCR.

# 5.3 Results

*C. elegans* **qPCR analysis in response to bacterial cyanide**. Mixed stages of *C. elegans* WT (N2) and JT 307 (*egl-9*) mutant strains were indirectly exposed to two bacterial strains 15G2 (HCN-producer) and *E. coli* DH5 $\alpha$  (non-HCN-producer) for one hour. Nematodes were harvested, RNA extracted, and first strand cDNA generated using oligo (dT) primer. The expression levels of seven genes (Table 5.1) were evaluated. Quantitative real time PCR analysis was performed using gene specific primers (Table 5.1). Data obtained were analyzed using the relative fold change  $(2-\Delta \Delta C_t)$  method and gene expression of nematodes that were exposed to strain 15G2 were normalized to those exposed to *E. coli*. Our results showed that in the *egl-9* mutant strain, all genes tested were down-regulated (Figure 5.1). However, in the *C. elegans* N2 strain, four out of the seven genes tested (*EGL-9, FMO12, W07A12.6*, and *F22b4.4*) were up-regulated ( $\geq 2$ -fold) (Figure 5.1).

**RKN qPCR analysis in response to bacterial cyanide**. In an attempt to determine if bacterial cyanide has a similar affect on gene expression in the root-knot nematode (RKN), we compared the encoded protein sequence of all *C. elegans* genes that were differentially regulated by hypoxia (Shen et al., 2005) to those of the root-knot nematode (Abad et al., 2008). Unfortunately, we could not find any homologues for the seven genes tested but were able to identify other homologous genes. We chose 10 genes to be evaluated in response to both exogenous cyanide (1 $\mu$ M HCN) and bacterial cyanide produced by strain 15G2. Similar experiments to that described for the *C. elegans* were performed except that second-stage juveniles of RKN were used and gene expression of nematodes that were exposed to strain 15G2 were normalized to those exposed to *15G2*-

 $\Delta hcnABC$ . Our results showed that no significant differences were observed in the gene expression profile of the genes tested (Figure 5.2). Similarly, exposure of RKN-J2's to exogenous cyanide did not result in major differences in the gene expression profile (Figure 5.2).

# 5.4 Discussion

In the present study, we investigated a possible role for bacterial cyanide in inducing hypoxia. Four out of the seven genes tested (*EGL-9, FMO12, W07A12.6*, and *F22b4.4*) were up-regulated ( $\geq$  2-fold) upon one-hour exposure to cyanide produced by strain 15G2 (Figure 5.1). These results were in agreement with the hypoxia microarray data (Shen et al., 2005) and differences in the level of gene expression can possibly be explained by the difference in the experimental setup. A proposed model for gene response and hypoxia signaling (Figure 5.3) suggested that under hypoxia conditions, HIF-1 causes and maintains the up-regulated of the *EGL-9* gene, which may cause a negative feedback effect on the HIF-1 activation. In agreement with this model, our results showed that *EGL-9* was up-regulated and HIF-1 was down-regulated under cyanide treatment (Figure 5.1). As expected, the cyanide treatment caused inhibition of cytochrome-c-oxidase (*cco1*) (Figure 5.1). These results further support the speculation that cyanide kills the *C. elegans* through hypoxia (Gallagher and Manoil, 2001).

To further confirm the effect of cyanide on hypoxia induction, we sought to determine whether cyanide has a similar effect on root-knot nematode gene expression. Our data showed no significant differences in gene expression profiles observed upon one-hour exposure to either exogenous cyanide or bacterial cyanide (Figure 5.2). Results obtained from previous experiments (*Chapter III*) showed that indirect exposure of RKN-J2's to strain 15G2 caused the killing of nematodes over a long time period compared to that required for killing the *C. elegans* L2's. The results obtained here may be attributed to the short cyanide exposure time and longer incubation times are required.

In conclusion, the results from the *C. elegans* gene expression experiments demonstrate that cyanide is likely to induce its effect through hypoxia. The effect of cyanide on RKN hypoxia gene expression may require longer exposure time. Alternatively, these results may indicate that cyanide induces the killing through different mechanisms or affects other genes different from those of the *C. elegans*. Both *C. elegans* and RKN microarry studies are required to determine the actual mechanisms through which the cyanide causes its effects and identify nematode biomarkers that could be used to confirm the bacterial cyanogenesis under soil conditions.



**Figure 5.1** The *C. elegans* quantitative real-time RT-PCR (qPCR) expression analysis for hypoxia-inducible genes. Both the N2 and JT307 *C. elegans* strains were allowed to share the same air with both *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2 and *E. coli* strains for 1 hour. RNA was isolated from the *C. elegans* strains and first strand cDNA was synthesized and subjected to qPCR in triplicates as described in the material and method section. Relative fold change in the expression levels of hypoxia-inducible genes in *C. elegans* exposed to strain 15G2 were normalized to that resulting from exposure to the *E. coli* strain. Error bars representing the standard errors are represented.



**Figure 5.2** The RKN quantitative real-time RT-PCR (qPCR) expression analysis for genes homologous to *C. elegans* hypoxia-inducible genes. Second stage juveniles of RKN were allowed to share the same air with *Pseudomonas sp.* strain 15G2, 15G2- $\Delta hcnABC$  strains and with exogenous 1  $\mu$ M HCN for 1 hour. RNA was isolated from the RKN-J2s and first strand cDNA was synthesized and subjected to qPCR in triplicates as described in the material and method section. Relative fold change in the selected genes in RKN-J2s exposed to strain 15G2 or KCN were normalized to that resulting from exposure to the 15G2- $\Delta hcnABC$  strain. Error bars representing the standard errors are represented.



**Figure 5.3** Proposed model for genes response to hypoxia. (A) Regulation and degradation of HIF-I under normoxia conditions. (B) Two possible regulatory pathways for HIF-1 in response to oxygen limitation (hypoxia) (Shen et al., 2005).

# 5.5 References

- Abad P, Gouzy J, Aury J-M, Castagnone-Sereno P, Danchin EGJ, Deleury E, Perfus-Barbeoch L, Anthouard V, Artiguenave F, Blok VC, Caillaud M-C, Coutinho PM, Dasilva C, De Luca F, Deau F, Esquibet M, Flutre T, Goldstone JV, Hamamouch N, Hewezi T, Jaillon O, Jubin C, Leonetti P, Magliano M, Maier TR, Markov GV, McVeigh P, Pesole G, Poulain J, Robinson-Rechavi M, Sallet E, Segurens B, Steinbach D, Tytgat T, Ugarte E, van Ghelder C, Veronico P, Baum TJ, Blaxter M, Bleve-Zacheo T, Davis EL, Ewbank JJ, Favery B, Grenier E, Henrissat B, Jones JT, Laudet V, Maule AG, Quesneville H, Rosso M-N, Schiex T, Smant G, Weissenbach J, Wincker P (2008) Genome sequence of the metazoan plant-parasitic nematode Meloidogyne incognita. Nat Biotech 26: 909-915
- Anderson LL, Mao X, Scott BA, Crowder CM (2009) Survival from Hypoxia in C. elegans by Inactivation of Aminoacyl-tRNA Synthetases. Science **323**: 630-633
- Arquier N, Vigne P, Duplan E, Hsu T, Therond PP, Frelin C, D'angelo G (2006)
  Analysis of the hypoxia-sensing pathway in Drosophila melanogaster. Biochem J
  393: 471-480
- Caro J (2001) Hypoxia regulation of gene transcription. High Alt Med Biol 2: 145-154
- Clawson BJ, Young CC (1913) PRELIMINARY REPORT ON THE PRODUCTION OF HYDROCYANIC ACID BY BACTERIA. J. Biol. Chem. 15: 419-422
- **Darby C, Cosma CL, Thomas JH, Manoil C** (1999) Lethal paralysis of Caenorhabditis elegans by Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **96:** 15202-15207
- **Duffy SS** (1981) Cyanide and arthropods. *In* B Vennesland, EE Conn, CJ Knowles, J Westley, F Wissing, eds, Cyanide in biology. Acadimic, London, p 385
- Edward M. Mills, Palur G. Gunasekar, Goran Pavlakovic (1996) Cyanide-Induced Apoptosis and Oxidative Stress in Differentiated PC12 Cells. Journal of Neurochemistry 67: 1039-1046
- Gallagher LA, Manoil C (2001) Pseudomonas aeruginosa PAO1 kills Caenorhabditis elegans by cyanide poisoning. J Bacteriol 183: 6207-6214
- Gorr TA, Tomita T, Wappner P, Bunn HF (2004) Regulation of Drosophila Hypoxiainducible Factor (HIF) Activity in SL2 Cells: Identification of a hypoxia-induced variant isoform of the HIF {alpha} homolog gene similar. J. Biol. Chem. 279: 36048-36058
- Maxwell PH, Wiesener MS, Chang G-W, Clifford SC, Vaux EC, Cockman ME, Wykoff CC, Pugh CW, Maher ER, Ratcliffe PJ (1999) The tumour suppressor protein VHL targets hypoxia-inducible factors for oxygen-dependent proteolysis. Nature **399:** 271-275
- Poulton JE (1990) Cyanogenesis in Plants. Plant Physiol. 94: 401-405
- Prieto I, Pujol I, Santiuste C, Poyo-Guerrero R, Diego A (2005) Acute cyanide poisoning by subcutaneous injection. Emerg Med J 22: 389-390
- Reinke V, Smith HE, Nance J, Wang J, Van Doren C, Begley R, Jones SJ, Davis EB, Scherer S, Ward S, Kim SK (2000) A global profile of germline gene expression in C. elegans. Mol Cell 6: 605-616
- Ruiz A (1975) Effects of cyanide and doxapram during hypothermia. Pflügers Archiv European Journal of Physiology 361: 75-78

- Ryall B, Davies JC, Wilson R, Shoemark A, Williams HD (2008) Pseudomonas aeruginosa, cyanide accumulation and lung function in CF and non-CF bronchiectasis patients. Eur Respir J 32: 740-747
- Sanderson K, Wescombe L, Kirov SM, Champion A, Reid DW (2008) Bacterial cyanogenesis occurs in the cystic fibrosis lung. Eur Respir J **32:** 329-333
- Scott BA, Avidan MS, Crowder CM (2002) Regulation of Hypoxic Death in C. elegans by the Insulin/IGF Receptor Homolog DAF-2. Science 296: 2388-2391
- Semenza GL (2001) HIF-1 and mechanisms of hypoxia sensing. Curr Opin Cell Biol 13: 167-171
- Semenza GL (2001) Hypoxia-inducible factor 1: control of oxygen homeostasis in health and disease. Pediatr Res 49: 614-617
- Semenza GL (2004) Hydroxylation of HIF-1: Oxygen Sensing at the Molecular Level. Physiology 19: 176-182
- Shen C, Nettleton D, Jiang M, Kim SK, Powell-Coffman JA (2005) Roles of the HIF-1 hypoxia-inducible factor during hypoxia response in Caenorhabditis elegans. J Biol Chem 280: 20580-20588
- Van Liew HD, Chen PY (1972) Cardiorespiratory functions during histotoxic hypoxia caused by cobalt. J Appl Physiol 32: 315-319
- Vennesland B, Pistorius EK, Gewitz HS (1981) HCN production by microalgae. . In B Vennesland, EE Conn, CJ Knowles, J Westley, F Wissing, eds, Cyanide in biology. Academic, London, pp 349-362
- Way JL (1984) Cyanide intoxication and its mechanism of antagonism. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 24: 451-481

# **CHAPTER VI**

**Summary and Future Directions** 

#### Examining the effect of bacterial produced HCN on nematodes

In an attempt to obtain biological control agents that are capable of antagonizing and suppressing plant-parasitic nematodes, a total of 64 *Pseudomonas* isolates from water and soil samples were screened and determined to be lethal to the free-living nematode, *Caenorhabditis elegans.* We were interested to determine whether all the lethal isolates produce a common molecule(s) through which the bacteria affect the nematode growth and development. Numerous assays that measured motility, exoprotease activity, and production of siderophores, polysaccharides and secondary metabolites (hydrogen cyanide (HCN), 2,4-diacetylphloroglucinol (DAPG), phenazine-1-carboxylate (PCA), pyrrolnitrin and pyoluteorin) were carried out. In addition, the activity of these bacterial isolates against plant-parasitic nematodes (Meloidogyne incognita and Heterodera glycines), plant-pathogenic bacteria (Agrobacterium rhizogenes) and fungi (Fusarium *solani*) were also determined. The results indicated that no single trait accounted for the activity of these isolates against all plant pathogens tested. However, we found that production of HCN was common, being found in 87% of the C. elegans lethal isolates and 100% of the plant-parasitic nematode lethal isolates. Based on these results we hypothesized that HCN is one of the main mechanisms used by our *Pseudomonas* isolates to antagonize and/or kill plant-parasitic nematodes.

To test the hypothesis that HCN is the lethal component responsible for reducing the parasitic load of plant-pathogenic nematodes on plants in our experiments, we chose one of our *Pseudomonas* strains for further characterization. *Pseudomonas* strain 15G2 was chosen for further analysis because: 1) This strain possesses activities against several plant pathogens such as *Agrobacterium rhizogenes* and plant-parasitic nematodes, 2) it is a motile bacterium that may actually represent an important fitness trait for studying the activity against migratory stages of nematodes and/or other phytopathogens, and 3) the strain possesses several biochemical characteristics such as production of exoproteases, siderophores, polysaccarhides, DAPG and HCN commonly seen in many *Pseudomonas* used as biocontrol agents.

In order to identify the nematode-lethal mechanism(s) in 15G2, nearly 2,700 transposon knock-outs were generated and tested for their ability to kill nematodes. Despite the differences between C. elegans and plant-parasitic nematodes, our lethality screening experiments (see *Chapter II*) indicated that *C. elegans* was a useful tool for identifying bacteria with lethality toward plant-parasitic nematodes. Thus, the activities of the transposon knock-out mutants were initially tested against C. elegans. We identified 74 mutants that were no longer lethal to C. elegans in the in vitro assay. DNA sequence analysis of regions flanking the transponson indicated that these mutants were in genes encoding for metabolic (e.g. lactate dehydrogenase, NADP transhydrogenase), regulatory (e.g. LysR transcriptional regulator, histidine kinase sensor protein) and structural (e.g. amino acid transporters, motility protein) proteins. Based on sequence comparison of these genes to existing genomic sequences of other Pseudomonas, strain 15G2 was found to be closely related (90-95% similarity) to the biocontrol strain Pseudomonas fluorescens, Pf-5. Regardless of the DNA sequence similarities between strain 15G2 and Pf-5, our C. elegans assays showed that the Pf-5 strain was not lethal to nematodes.

We tested the ability of the transposon knock-out mutants to produce HCN. Numerous 15G2 non-lethal knock-outs with growth rates comparable to that of WT showed a 10-fold reduction in HCN production. The complementation of three of these mutants (see *Chapter III*) with the corresponding WT genes restored their ability to produce HCN. These results suggest that the genes identified from the tranposon mutagenesis may be involved in directly or indirectly regulating HCN biosynthesis, but how they are involved still remains to be determined.

Interestingly, none of the generated transposon knock-out mutants (with HCN<sup>-</sup> phenotype) were in the well-known hcnABC operon. We cloned and sequenced the hcn operon from 15G2 using primers made to the highly conserved regions in the HCN operon and collected 5' and 3' flanking regions using PCR genome walking techniques. Using Southerns we determined that only one *hcnABC* operon exists in 15G2. Using the homologus recombination constructs  $\Delta hcnA$ ,  $\Delta hcnB$ ,  $\Delta hcnC$ , and  $\Delta hcnABC$ , deletion mutants in the hcnA, hcnB, hcnC, and hcnABC genes, respectively, were created. The growth rates of these mutants were not significantly different from that of the wild-type strain. These mutants produced a very low level of HCN ( $<5 \mu$ M), which according to other studies, are considered non-HCN producers (Laville et al., 1998). The disruption of any of the *hcnABC* genes leads to a 90% reduction in HCN production, suggesting that these genes may form a biosynthetic pathway. The low levels of cvanide ( $<5 \mu$ M) production in the deletion mutants may also suggest the presence of another mechanism(s) through which the remaining 10% of HCN production occurs. We also found that the expression of either *hcnB* or *hcnC* using a constitutive *Bacillus* promoter induced lethality in *E. coli*, indicating that *hcnB* or *hcnC* by itself can produce HCN or other lethal byproducts. It is not known whether *hcnB* and *hcnC* together are sufficient for HCN production in *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2.

Additionally, the effects of the 15G2 hcn deletion and transposon mutants on C. elegans were examined. As expected, indirect exposure of C. elegans to these mutants did not result in killing the nematode. However, when 15G2 HCN mutants were in direct contact with C. elegans, they caused lethality over a longer time period (5 days) as compared to wild-type 15G2 (1 day). These results strongly suggest that HCN is one of the major contributing factors to C. elegans lethality in our assays. When HCN is present, the effect on killing the nematode occurs in hours. However, if HCN is low or absent, HCN or other substances may build up over time in the medium.

To further evaluate the role of HCN in biological control of plant-parasitic nematodes in the real world (soil), we studied the effects of the wild-type strain 15G2, and its deletion mutants,  $\Delta hcnA$ ,  $\Delta hcnB$ ,  $\Delta hcnC$ , and  $\Delta hcnABC$  on the soybean cyst nematode. In addition, we tested two of the mutants contain transposon insertions in their genes and were impaired in HCN production. Using the wild-type 15G2 strain, we observed a marked reduction in the nematode population, whereas all mutants exhibited a reduced capacity for protecting the plants from the soybean cyst nematode. These results indicate that HCN is likely the dominant factor in 15G2's biocontrol capacity toward the soybean cyst nematode. Other studies have shown that HCN produced by *P. fluorescens* CHA0 contributes to the bacterium biocontrol activity against the fungal black root-rot disease (Voisard et al., 1989; Laville et al., 1998), *Meloidogyne* spp. (Siddiqui and Shaukat, 2002; Siddiqui et al., 2006).

#### Examining HCN induced gene changes on plants and nematodes

To further support our hypothesis that bacterial produced HCN provides protection from plant-parasitic nematodes in the soil we wanted to provide evidence that bacteria are capable of producing HCN in the soil. To this end we decided to use a gene marker system to address whether organisms are sensitive to HCN levels in the soil. *Pseudomonas* spp. are well known for their ability to colonize plant roots and provide protection from other plant pathogens including nematodes. We chose to examine HCN regulated gene expression in plants inoculated with *Pseudomonas* as well as within the nematode itself. These studies provided additional evidence that HCN is being produced at the soil level and accounts for the nematode lethality.

#### HCN regulated gene expression in Arabidopsis

We conducted a microarray study to examine gene expression in response to HCN treatment in *Arabidopsis*. To our knowledge, this microarray study is the first microarray study to evaluate the effect of cyanide treatment on *Arabidopsis* genome expression. One month old *Arabidopsis* roots were exposed to a sublethal dose of HCN for two hours and the transcriptional profile determined using the Agilent ATH1 Microarray chips. ANOVA analysis (p-value <0.05) of the microarray results identified approximately 2300 genes that were differentially regulated during the two hour exposure to HCN. We identified about 1000 genes that were up-regulated (> 2-fold) and 1200 genes that were down-regulated (<-2). The analysis of the differentially regulated genes using The Gene Ontology (GO) database revealed that the largest classes of HCN-regulated genes belong to those involved in response to reactive oxygen, hypoxia, stress or genes with 'unknown

function'. The analysis of genes associated with nitrogen metabolism and CAP pathways (cyanide detoxification pathway) also showed several genes that were differentially regulated during HCN exposure. These results suggested that a portion of the cyanide absorbed by the roots is potentially detoxified and incorporated into the plant's endogenous nitrogen pool. Twenty three genes were used in real time RT-PCR to validate the microarray data obtained.

A time-course experiment was conducted to determine if there is any correlation between transcriptional responses and cyanide treatment. Results showed that numerous genes responded differently to HCN but no common pattern or induction of expression was observed. For example, changes in transcriptional mRNA levels of several genes were detectable after 15 min exposure to HCN while changes in others were only detectable after 2 hours of cyanide exposure (see *Chapter IV*). Based on the microarray, time point experiments, and real time RT-PCR analysis, two conclusions can be drawn. First, some genes respond promptly to the cyanide exposure and might be useful as biomarkers for HCN production by bacteria in soil. Second, the differential regulation of genes associated with both nitrogen metabolism and cyanide detoxification pathways (CAP) suggest that plants may convert cyanide to usable nitrogen forms such as amino acids.

To further validate our results, similar experiments were conducted using the 15G2 strain and its *hcn* deletion mutants as the source of cyanide. *Arabidopsis* plants growing in soil were inoculated with different wild-type and mutant 15G2 strains for one week. Roots were harvested, RNA isolated and gene expression examined using real time RT-PCR. Our results showed that eight out of the 15 HCN regulated-genes tested

were up-regulated in plants inoculated with the wild-type strain of 15G2 and that high levels of expression were dependent on having an intact *hcn* operon. Additionally, genes associated with the nitrogen metabolism and CAP pathways were also regulated and dependent on whether an intact *hcn* operon was present. Taken together, we conclude that HCN produced by strain 15G2 largely contributes to the nematode biocontrol in the soil. Additionally, we were able to identify several *Arabidopsis* genes that will be potentially useful as biomarkers for HCN under soil conditions.

#### HCN regulated gene expression in nematodes

A second way to measure HCN production in the soil was to examine HCNinduced gene expression in the target organism, namely the nematode. A previous study has shown that exogenous exposure to HCN was lethal to C. elegans and suggested that the killing may be through hypoxia (Gallagher and Manoil, 2001). The transcriptome profile of the *C. elegans* in response to hypoxia is well documented (Shen et al., 2005). We chose seven genes from the microarray analysis performed by Shen et al., (2005) that were differentially regulated during hypoxia for evaluation under our experimental conditions. Our quantitative real time PCR analysis indicated that the indirect exposure of C. elegans to strain 15G2 produced a similar expression pattern to that obtained by the microarray study (Shen et al., 2005). Comparison of hypoxia-induced genes in C. elegans to the recently release genome of the root-knot nematode, Meloidogyne incognita identified several putative hypoxia-regulated genes for the root-knot nematode. Examination of these putative hypoxia-regulated genes in the root-knot nematode juveniles challenged with WT strain 15G2 failed to show any HCN regulation. These results suggest that the bacterial cyanide may induce hypoxic conditions that could lead

to *C. elegans* lethality. However these results did not provide any evidence that the killing is exclusively through hypoxia, and thus cyanide may have alternative effect(s) through other mechanisms. Furthermore, the putative hypoxia-regulated genes from the root-knot nematode may not respond to HCN or hypoxia like that of *C elegans*. More work is needed to identify better marker genes in the root-knot nematode genome and further studies are needed to examine whether HCN is solely a hypoxic inducing condition or whether HCN has other specific effects that lead to lethality.

#### A new model for HCN in the rhizosphere

Based on all findings obtained from these studies, we propose a new hypothesis and model (Figure 6.1) for the role of bacterial produced HCN. The hypothesis is that HCN produced by *Pseudomonas* sp. strain 15G2 provides protection to plants from plant pathogens in the soil but also enhances plant growth by providing a nitrogen source. In this model, plants provide organic nitrogen (such as amino acids and proteins) through the root exudates, which are broken down and absorbed by the bacteria. Upon absorption, bacteria use the amino acids as precursors for HCN production. HCN is released into the rhizosphere along with the biocontrol compound 2,4diacetylphloroglucinol (DAPG) synthesis. DAPG inhibits the influx of amino acids across root cells (thereby increasing amino acid concentrations in the rhizosphere) allowing for more HCN to be produced. A portion of the cvanide produced by the bacteria is reabsorbed by the roots, detoxified and converted via the CAP pathway to plant-usable forms of nitrogen such as the amino acid asparagine.

Several lines of evidence support this hypothesized model. Naturally, plant roots cycle amino acids through their plasma membrane and the net efflux is known as root exudates. The normal concentrations of amino acids in the root exudates are between 0.1 to 10  $\mu$ M (Jones and Darrah, 1994). Treatment of alfalfa roots with 200  $\mu$ M of DAPG inhibited the amino acid influx and increased the concentrations of 16 amino acids in the root exudates (Phillips et al., 2004). Amino acids alanine, proline, arginine, asparagine, glycine, and glutamate were present at highest concentrations (Phillips et al., 2004). Our results showed that strain 15G2 is capable of producing HCN at the soil level (see *Chapter IV*) and can produce HCN from different amino acid precursors such as: proline, alanine, arginine, asparagines, aspartate, glutamine, glutamate, histidine, and serine (see *Chapter III*). In addition, the bacterium was able to use very low concentrations (1 µM) of amino acids for their growth and hydrogen cyanide production (data not shown). Furthermore, strain 15G2 has the *phlD* gene encoding for DAPG (see *Chapter II*) and likely produces and secretes DAPG into the rhizosphere. The results from this study and others have shown that HCN plays a role in the direct biocontrol of plant pathogens (Laville et al., 1992; Siddiqui and Mahmood, 1996; Siddiqui et al., 2006). On the other hand, our microarray and qPCR analysis for *Arabidopsis* gene expression in response to either exogenous or bacterial HCN, showed that genes associated with nitrogen metabolism and cyanide detoxification pathway are also up-regulated (see *Chapter IV*). Further studies are needed to examine this hypothesis, and determine: (i) the level of bacterial cyanide that plants can handle, (ii) the level of bacterial cyanide incorporation into plant nitrogen pools, and (iii) evaluation of DAPG mutants and their ability to alter HCN production in the soil.



Figure 6.1Model for the strain 15G2-plant interactions.

### 6.1 References

- Gallagher LA, Manoil C (2001) Pseudomonas aeruginosa PAO1 kills Caenorhabditis elegans by cyanide poisoning. J Bacteriol 183: 6207-6214
- Jones DL, Darrah PR (1994) Amino-acid influx at the soil-root interface of Zea mays L. and its implications in the rhizosphere. Plant and Soil 163: 1-12
- Laville J, Blumer C, Von Schroetter C, Gaia V, Defago G, Keel C, Haas D (1998) Characterization of the hcnABC gene cluster encoding hydrogen cyanide synthase and anaerobic regulation by ANR in the strictly aerobic biocontrol agent Pseudomonas fluorescens CHA0. J Bacteriol **180**: 3187-3196
- Laville J, Voisard C, Keel C, Maurhofer M, Defago G, Haas D (1992) Global control in Pseudomonas fluorescens mediating antibiotic synthesis and suppression of black root rot of tobacco. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **89:** 1562-1566
- Phillips DA, Fox TC, King MD, Bhuvaneswari TV, Teuber LR (2004) Microbial products trigger amino acid exudation from plant roots. Plant Physiol 136: 2887-2894
- Shen C, Nettleton D, Jiang M, Kim SK, Powell-Coffman JA (2005) Roles of the HIF-1 hypoxia-inducible factor during hypoxia response in Caenorhabditis elegans. J Biol Chem 280: 20580-20588
- Siddiqui I, Shaukat S (2002) Mixtures of plant disease suppressive bacteria enhance biological control of multiple tomato pathogens. Biology and Fertility of Soils 36: 260-268
- Siddiqui I, Shaukat S, Sheikh I, Khan A (2006) Role of cyanide production by Pseudomonas fluorescens CHA0 in the suppression of root-knot nematode,

Meloidogyne javanica in tomato. World Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology **22**: 641-650

- **Siddiqui ZA, Mahmood I** (1996) Biological control of plant parasitic nematodes by fungi: a review. Bioresource Technology **58:** 229-239
- Voisard C, Keel C, Haas D, Defago G (1989) Cyanide production by Pseudomonas fluorescens helps suppress black root rot of tobacco under gnotobiotic conditions. EMBO J 8: 351-358

Haytham Aly, 2009, UMSL p.262

# **APPENDIX**

## **Permissions**

## 1- Permissions for using The C. elegans life cycle figure (Figure 1.1)

#### NATURE PUBLISHING GROUP LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Aug 14, 2009

This is a License Agreement between haytham aly ("You") and Nature Publishing Group ("Nature Publishing Group") provided by Copyright Clearance Center ("CCC"). The license consists of your order details, the terms and conditions provided by Nature Publishing Group, and the payment terms and conditions.

# All payments must be made in full to CCC. For payment instructions, please see information listed at the bottom of this form.

License Number	2243080603285			
License date	Aug 06, 2009			
Licensed content publisher	Nature Publishing Group			
Licensed content publication	Nature Reviews Genetics			
Licensed content title	The art and design of genetic screens: Caenorhabditis elegans			
Licensed content author	Erik M. Jorgensen, Susan E. Mango			
Volume number				
Issue number				
Pages				
Year of publication	2002			
Portion used	Figures / tables			
Requestor type	Student			
Type of Use	Thesis / Dissertation			
Billing Type	Invoice			
Company	haytham aly			
Billing Address	11955 Lillian Ave.			
	St. Louis, MO 63132			
	United States			

Customer reference info

Total

0.00 USD

Terms and Conditions

Terms and Conditions for Permissions

Nature Publishing Group hereby grants you a non-exclusive license to reproduce this material for this purpose, and for no other use, subject to the conditions below:

- NPG warrants that it has, to the best of its knowledge, the rights to license reuse of this material. However, you should ensure that the material you are requesting is original to Nature Publishing Group and does not carry the copyright of another entity (as credited in the published version). If the credit line on any part of the material you have requested indicates that it was reprinted or adapted by NPG with permission from another source, then you should also seek permission from that source to reuse the material.
- 2. Permission granted free of charge for material in print is also usually granted for any electronic version of that work, provided that the material is incidental to the work as a whole and that the electronic version is essentially equivalent to, or substitutes for, the print version. Where print permission has been granted for a fee, separate permission must be obtained for any additional, electronic re-use (unless, as in the case of a full paper, this has already been accounted for during your initial request in the calculation of a print run). NB: In all cases, web-based use of full-text articles must be authorized separately through the 'Use on a Web Site' option when requesting permission.
- 3. Permission granted for a first edition does not apply to second and subsequent editions and for editions in other languages (except for signatories to the STM Permissions Guidelines, or where the first edition permission was granted for free).
- 4. Nature Publishing Group's permission must be acknowledged next to the figure, table or abstract in print. In electronic form, this acknowledgement must be visible at the same time as the figure/table/abstract, and must be hyperlinked to the journal's homepage.
- 5. The credit line should read:

Reprinted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd: [JOURNAL NAME] (reference citation), copyright (year of publication)

For AOP papers, the credit line should read:

Reprinted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd: [JOURNAL NAME], advance online publication, day month year (doi: 10.1038/sj.[JOURNAL ACRONYM].XXXXX)

6. Adaptations of single figures do not require NPG approval. However, the adaptation should be credited as follows:

Adapted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd: [JOURNAL NAME] (reference citation), copyright (year of publication)

7. Translations of 401 words up to a whole article require NPG approval. Please visit http://www.macmillanmedicalcommunications.com for more information. Translations of up to a 400 words do not require NPG approval. The translation should be credited as follows:

Translated by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd: [JOURNAL NAME] (reference citation), copyright (year of publication).

We are certain that all parties will benefit from this agreement and wish you the best in the use of this material. Thank you.

v1.1

Gratis licenses (referencing \$0 in the Total field) are free. Please retain this printable license for your reference. No payment is required.

If you would like to pay for this license now, please remit this license along with your payment made payable to "COPYRIGHT CLEARANCE CENTER" otherwise you will be invoiced within 30 days of the license date. Payment should be in the form of a check or money order referencing your account number and this license number 2243080603285.

If you would prefer to pay for this license by credit card, please go to <u>http://www.copyright.com/creditcard</u> to download our credit card payment authorization form.

Make Payment To: Copyright Clearance Center Dept 001 P.O. Box 843006 Boston, MA 02284-3006

If you find copyrighted material related to this license will not be used and wish to cancel, please contact us referencing this license number 2243080603285 and noting the reason for cancellation.

Questions? <u>customercare@copyright.com</u> or +1-877-622-5543 (toll free in the US) or +1-978-646-2777.

#### 2- Permissions for using Representation of the plant-parasitic nematodes life

cycles figure (Figure 1.3)

#### ELSEVIER LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Aug 14, 2009

This is a License Agreement between haytham aly ("You") and Elsevier ("Elsevier") provided by Copyright Clearance Center ("CCC"). The license consists of your order details, the terms and conditions provided by Elsevier, and the payment terms and conditions.

# All payments must be made in full to CCC. For payment instructions, please see information listed at the bottom of this form.

Supplier Elsevier Limited The Boulevard, Langford Lane Kidlington, Oxford, OX5 1GB, UK **Registered Company Number** 1982084 haytham aly Customer name Customer address 11955 Lillian Ave. St. Louis, MO 63132 License Number 2243081036191 License date Aug 06, 2009 Licensed content publisher Elsevier Licensed content publication Current Opinion in Plant Biology Licensed content title Plant-nematode interactions Licensed content author Valerie M Williamson and Cynthia A Gleason Licensed content date August 2003 Volume number 6 Issue number 4 Pages 7 Type of Use Thesis / Dissertation Portion Figures/table/illustration/abstracts Portion Quantity 1 Format Both print and electronic

You are an author of the Elsevier article	No
Are you translating?	No
Order Reference Number	
Expected publication date	Aug 2009
Elsevier VAT number	GB 494 6272 12
Permissions price	0.00 USD
Value added tax 0.0%	0.00 USD
Total	0.00 USD
Terms and Conditions	

## **INTRODUCTION**

1. The publisher for this copyrighted material is Elsevier. By clicking "accept" in connection with completing this licensing transaction, you agree that the following terms and conditions apply to this transaction (along with the Billing and Payment terms and conditions established by Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. ("CCC"), at the time that you opened your Rightslink account and that are available at any time at <a href="http://myaccount.copyright.com">http://myaccount.copyright.com</a>).

### **GENERAL TERMS**

2. Elsevier hereby grants you permission to reproduce the aforementioned material subject to the terms and conditions indicated.

3. Acknowledgement: If any part of the material to be used (for example, figures) has appeared in our publication with credit or acknowledgement to another source, permission must also be sought from that source. If such permission is not obtained then that material may not be included in your publication/copies. Suitable acknowledgement to the source must be made, either as a footnote or in a reference list at the end of your publication, as follows:

"Reprinted from Publication title, Vol /edition number, Author(s), Title of article / title of chapter, Pages No., Copyright (Year), with permission from Elsevier [OR APPLICABLE SOCIETY COPYRIGHT OWNER]." Also Lancet special credit - "Reprinted from The Lancet, Vol. number, Author(s), Title of article, Pages No., Copyright (Year), with permission from Elsevier."

4. Reproduction of this material is confined to the purpose and/or media for which permission is hereby given.

5. Altering/Modifying Material: Not Permitted. However figures and illustrations may be altered/adapted minimally to serve your work. Any other abbreviations, additions, deletions and/or any other alterations shall be made only with prior written authorization of Elsevier

Ltd. (Please contact Elsevier at permissions@elsevier.com)

6. If the permission fee for the requested use of our material is waived in this instance, please be advised that your future requests for Elsevier materials may attract a fee.

7. Reservation of Rights: Publisher reserves all rights not specifically granted in the combination of (i) the license details provided by you and accepted in the course of this licensing transaction, (ii) these terms and conditions and (iii) CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions.

8. License Contingent Upon Payment: While you may exercise the rights licensed immediately upon issuance of the license at the end of the licensing process for the transaction, provided that you have disclosed complete and accurate details of your proposed use, no license is finally effective unless and until full payment is received from you (either by publisher or by CCC) as provided in CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions. If full payment is not received on a timely basis, then any license preliminarily granted shall be deemed automatically revoked and shall be void as if never granted. Further, in the event that you breach any of these terms and conditions or any of CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions, the license is automatically revoked and shall be void as if never granted. Use of materials as described in a revoked license, as well as any use of the materials beyond the scope of an unrevoked license, may constitute copyright infringement and publisher reserves the right to take any and all action to protect its copyright in the materials.

9. Warranties: Publisher makes no representations or warranties with respect to the licensed material.

10. Indemnity: You hereby indemnify and agree to hold harmless publisher and CCC, and their respective officers, directors, employees and agents, from and against any and all claims arising out of your use of the licensed material other than as specifically authorized pursuant to this license.

11. No Transfer of License: This license is personal to you and may not be sublicensed, assigned, or transferred by you to any other person without publisher's written permission.

12. No Amendment Except in Writing: This license may not be amended except in a writing signed by both parties (or, in the case of publisher, by CCC on publisher's behalf).

13. Objection to Contrary Terms: Publisher hereby objects to any terms contained in any purchase order, acknowledgment, check endorsement or other writing prepared by you, which terms are inconsistent with these terms and conditions or CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions. These terms and conditions, together with CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions (which are incorporated herein), comprise the entire agreement between you and publisher (and CCC) concerning this licensing transaction. In the event of any conflict between your obligations established by these terms and conditions and those established by CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions.

conditions shall control.

14. Revocation: Elsevier or Copyright Clearance Center may deny the permissions described in this License at their sole discretion, for any reason or no reason, with a full refund payable to you. Notice of such denial will be made using the contact information provided by you. Failure to receive such notice will not alter or invalidate the denial. In no event will Elsevier or Copyright Clearance Center be responsible or liable for any costs, expenses or damage incurred by you as a result of a denial of your permission request, other than a refund of the amount(s) paid by you to Elsevier and/or Copyright Clearance Center for denied permissions.

### LIMITED LICENSE

The following terms and conditions apply only to specific license types:

15. **Translation**: This permission is granted for non-exclusive world <u>English</u> rights only unless your license was granted for translation rights. If you licensed translation rights you may only translate this content into the languages you requested. A professional translator must perform all translations and reproduce the content word for word preserving the integrity of the article. If this license is to re-use 1 or 2 figures then permission is granted for non-exclusive world rights in all languages.

16. **Website**: The following terms and conditions apply to electronic reserve and author websites:

**Electronic reserve**: If licensed material is to be posted to website, the web site is to be password-protected and made available only to bona fide students registered on a relevant course if:

This license was made in connection with a course,

This permission is granted for 1 year only. You may obtain a license for future website posting,

All content posted to the web site must maintain the copyright information line on the bottom of each image,

A hyper-text must be included to the Homepage of the journal from which you are licensing at <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/journal/xxxxx</u> or the Elsevier homepage for books at <u>http://www.elsevier.com</u>, and

Central Storage: This license does not include permission for a scanned version of the material to be stored in a central repository such as that provided by Heron/XanEdu.

17. Author website for journals with the following additional clauses:

All content posted to the web site must maintain the copyright information line on the bottom of each image, and

he permission granted is limited to the personal version of your paper. You are not allowed to download and post the published electronic version of your article (whether PDF or HTML, proof or final version), nor may you scan the printed edition to create an electronic version,

A hyper-text must be included to the Homepage of the journal from which you are licensing at <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/journal/xxxxx</u>, As part of our normal production process, you will receive an e-mail notice when your article appears on Elsevier's online service ScienceDirect (www.sciencedirect.com). That e-mail will include the article's Digital Object Identifier (DOI). This number provides the electronic link to the published article and should be included in the posting of your personal version. We ask that you wait until you receive this e-mail and have the DOI to do any posting.

Central Storage: This license does not include permission for a scanned version of the material to be stored in a central repository such as that provided by Heron/XanEdu.

18. Author website for books with the following additional clauses: Authors are permitted to place a brief summary of their work online only. A hyper-text must be included to the Elsevier homepage at http://www.elsevier.com

All content posted to the web site must maintain the copyright information line on the bottom of each image

You are not allowed to download and post the published electronic version of your chapter, nor may you scan the printed edition to create an electronic version. Central Storage: This license does not include permission for a scanned version of the material to be stored in a central repository such as that provided by Heron/XanEdu.

19. Website (regular and for author): A hyper-text must be included to the Homepage of the journal from which you are licensing at

<u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/journal/xxxxx</u>. or for books to the Elsevier homepage at http://www.elsevier.com

20. **Thesis/Dissertation**: If your license is for use in a thesis/dissertation your thesis may be submitted to your institution in either print or electronic form. Should your thesis be published commercially, please reapply for permission. These requirements include permission for the Library and Archives of Canada to supply single copies, on demand, of the complete thesis and include permission for UMI to supply single copies, on demand, of the complete thesis. Should your thesis be published commercially, please reapply for permission.

#### 21. Other ConditionsNone

#### v1.6

Gratis licenses (referencing \$0 in the Total field) are free. Please retain this printable license for your reference. No payment is required.

If you would like to pay for this license now, please remit this license along with your payment made payable to "COPYRIGHT CLEARANCE CENTER" otherwise you will be invoiced within 30 days of the license date. Payment should be in the form of a check or money order referencing your account number and this license number

2243081036191. If you would prefer to pay for this license by credit card, please go to <u>http://www.copyright.com/creditcard</u> to download our credit card payment authorization form.

Make Payment To: Copyright Clearance Center Dept 001 P.O. Box 843006 Boston, MA 02284-3006

If you find copyrighted material related to this license will not be used and wish to cancel, please contact us referencing this license number 2243081036191 and noting the reason for cancellation.

Questions? <u>customercare@copyright.com</u> or +1-877-622-5543 (toll free in the US) or +1-978-646-2777.

3- Permissions for using Commercially available biocontrol agents table (Table

1.1)

#### SPRINGER LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Aug 14, 2009

This is a License Agreement between haytham aly ("You") and Springer ("Springer") provided by Copyright Clearance Center ("CCC"). The license consists of your order details, the terms and conditions provided by Springer, and the payment terms and conditions.

# All payments must be made in full to CCC. For payment instructions, please see information listed at the bottom of this form.

License Number	2243081397035		
License date	Aug 06, 2009		
Licensed content publisher	Springer		
Licensed content publication	Plant and Soil		
Licensed content title	Microbial control of plant-parasitic nematodes: a five-party interaction		
Licensed content author	L. Q. Dong		
Licensed content date	Jan 1, 2006		
Volume number	288		
Issue number	1		
Type of Use	Thesis/Dissertation		
Portion	Figures		
Author of this Springer article	No		
Order reference number			
Title of your thesis / dissertation	Role of Pseudomonas produced hydrogen cyanide in the biocontrol of plant-parasitic nematodes		
Expected completion date	Aug 2009		
Estimated size(pages)	269		
Total	0.00 USD		

Terms and Conditions

#### Introduction

The publisher for this copyrighted material is Springer Science + Business Media. By clicking "accept" in connection with completing this licensing transaction, you agree that the following terms and conditions apply to this transaction (along with the Billing and Payment terms and conditions established by Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. ("CCC"), at the time that you opened your Rightslink account and that are available at any time at <a href="http://myaccount.copyright.com">http://myaccount.copyright.com</a>).

#### Limited License

With reference to your request to reprint in your thesis material on which Springer Science and Business Media control the copyright, permission is granted, free of charge, for the use indicated in your enquiry. Licenses are for one-time use only with a maximum distribution equal to the number that you identified in the licensing process.

This License includes use in an electronic form, provided it is password protected or on the university's intranet, destined to microfilming by UMI and University repository. For any other electronic use, please contact Springer at (permissions.dordrecht@springer.com or permissions.heidelberg@springer.com)

The material can only be used for the purpose of defending your thesis, and with a maximum of 100 extra copies in paper.

Although Springer holds copyright to the material and is entitled to negotiate on rights, this license is only valid, provided permission is also obtained from the (co) author (address is given with the article/chapter) and provided it concerns original material which does not carry references to other sources (if material in question appears with credit to another source, authorization from that source is required as well). Permission free of charge on this occasion does not prejudice any rights we might have to charge for reproduction of our copyrighted material in the future.

#### Altering/Modifying Material: Not Permitted

However figures and illustrations may be altered minimally to serve your work. Any other abbreviations, additions, deletions and/or any other alterations shall be made only with prior written authorization of the author(s) and/or Springer Science + Business Media. (Please contact Springer at permissions.dordrecht@springer.com or permissions.heidelberg@springer.com)

#### Reservation of Rights

Springer Science + Business Media reserves all rights not specifically granted in the combination of (i) the license details provided by you and accepted in the course of this licensing transaction, (ii) these terms and conditions and (iii) CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions.

#### Copyright Notice:

Please include the following copyright citation referencing the publication in which the material was originally published. Where wording is within brackets, please include verbatim.

"With kind permission from Springer Science+Business Media: <book/journal title, chapter/article title, volume, year of publication, page, name(s) of author(s), figure number(s), and any original (first) copyright notice displayed with material>."

Warranties: Springer Science + Business Media makes no representations or warranties with respect to the licensed material.

#### Indemnity

You hereby indemnify and agree to hold harmless Springer Science + Business Media and CCC, and their respective officers, directors, employees and agents, from and against any and all claims arising out of your use of the licensed material other than as specifically authorized pursuant to this license.

#### No Transfer of License

This license is personal to you and may not be sublicensed, assigned, or transferred by you to any other person without Springer Science + Business Media's written permission.

#### No Amendment Except in Writing

This license may not be amended except in a writing signed by both parties (or, in the case of Springer Science + Business Media, by CCC on Springer Science + Business Media's behalf).

#### **Objection to Contrary Terms**

Springer Science + Business Media hereby objects to any terms contained in any purchase order, acknowledgment, check endorsement or other writing prepared by you, which terms are inconsistent with these terms and conditions or CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions. These terms and conditions, together with CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions (which are incorporated herein), comprise the entire agreement between you and Springer Science + Business Media (and CCC) concerning this licensing transaction. In the event of any conflict between your obligations established by these terms and conditions and those established by CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions shall control.

#### Jurisdiction

All disputes that may arise in connection with this present License, or the breach thereof, shall be settled exclusively by the country's law in which the work was originally published.

#### v1.2

# Gratis licenses (referencing \$0 in the Total field) are free. Please retain this printable license for your reference. No payment is required.

If you would like to pay for this license now, please remit this license along with your payment made payable to "COPYRIGHT CLEARANCE CENTER" otherwise you will be invoiced within 30 days of the license date. Payment should be in the form of a check or money order referencing your account number and this license number 2243081397035.

If you would prefer to pay for this license by credit card, please go to <u>http://www.copyright.com/creditcard</u> to download our credit card payment authorization form.

Make Payment To: Copyright Clearance Center Dept 001 P.O. Box 843006 Boston, MA 02284-3006 If you find copyrighted material related to this license will not be used and wish to cancel, please contact us referencing this license number 2243081397035 and noting the reason for cancellation.

Questions? <u>customercare@copyright.com</u> or +1-877-622-5543 (toll free in the US) or +1-978-646-2777.

#### 4- Permissions for using USA-Commercially available *Pseudomonas* biocontrol

#### inoculants table (Table 1.2)

Dear Haytham

Thank you for your email request. Permission is granted for you to use the material below for your thesis/dissertation subject to the usual acknowledgements and on the understanding that you will reapply for permission if you wish to distribute or publish your thesis/dissertation commercially.

Kind Regards

```
Katie B Wade
Permissions Assistant
Wiley-Blackwell
9600 Garsington Road
Oxford OX4 2DQ
UK
Tel: +44 (0) 1865 476149
Fax: +44 (0) 1865 471158
Email: katie.wade@wiley.com
A01 First Name: Haytham
A02 Last Name: Aly
A04 Address: 11955 Lillian Ave.
A05 City: St. Louis
A06 State: MO
A07 Zip: 63131
A08 Country: USA
A09 Contact Phone Number: 314-821-4821
A10 Fax:
All Emails: haly@danforthcenter.org
A12 Reference:
A27 Book or Journal: Journal
A13 Book Title: FEMS Microbial Ecology
A14 Book Author:
A15 Book ISBN:
A15 Book InStockDate:
A16 Journal Month: Jan
A17 Journal Year: 2006
A18 Journal Volume: 56
A19 Journal Issue Number: 2
A20 Copy Pages: 169-Table 1
A22 Maximum Copies: 1
A23 University Name: University Of Missouri St. Louis
A24 Course Name:
A25 Term:
A27 Instructor Name:
A28 Required Textbook: No
A29 Wiley Author: No
A27 Comments For Requests: I want to use this table
for the Review chapter of my thesis
A25 Format: No
A26 If WWW URL:
A28 If WWW Password Access:
```

```
A45_WWW_Users: 0
A29_If_WWW_Material_Posted_From:
A30_If_WWW_Material_Posted_To:
:
```

-----

This email (and any attachment) is confidential, may be legally privileged and is intended solely for the use of the individual or entity to whom it is addressed. If you are not the intended recipient please do not disclose, copy or take any action in reliance on it. If you have received this message in error please tell us by reply and delete all copies on your system.

Although this email has been scanned for viruses you should rely on your own virus check as the sender accepts no liability for any damage arising out of any bug or virus infection. Please note that email traffic data may be monitored and that emails may be viewed for security reasons.

Blackwell Publishing Limited is a private limited company registered in England with registered number 180277.

Registered office address: The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ.

5- Permissions for using Small inhibitory metabolites produced by

**Pseudomonas spp. figure (Figure 1.4)** 

#### NATURE PUBLISHING GROUP LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Aug 14, 2009

This is a License Agreement between haytham aly ("You") and Nature Publishing Group ("Nature Publishing Group") provided by Copyright Clearance Center ("CCC"). The license consists of your order details, the terms and conditions provided by Nature Publishing Group, and the payment terms and conditions.

# All payments must be made in full to CCC. For payment instructions, please see information listed at the bottom of this form.

License Number	2243090132415				
License date	Aug 06, 2009				
Licensed content publisher	Nature Publishing Group				
Licensed content publication	Nature Reviews Microbiology				
Licensed content title	Biological control of soil-borne pathogens by fluorescent pseudomonads				
Licensed content author	Dieter Haas, Geneviève Défago				
Volume number	3				
Issue number	4				
Pages	pp307-319				
Year of publication	2005				
Portion used	Figures / tables				
Requestor type	Student				
Type of Use	Thesis / Dissertation				
Billing Type	Invoice				
Company	haytham aly				
Billing Address	11955 Lillian Ave.				
	St. Louis, MO 63132				
	United States				
Customer reference info					
Total	0.00 USD				
Terms and Conditions					
Terms and Conditions for Permissions					

Nature Publishing Group hereby grants you a non-exclusive license to reproduce this material for this purpose, and for no other use, subject to the conditions below:

1. NPG warrants that it has, to the best of its knowledge, the rights to license reuse of this material. However, you should ensure that the material you are requesting is original to Nature Publishing Group and does not carry the copyright of another entity (as credited in

the published version). If the credit line on any part of the material you have requested indicates that it was reprinted or adapted by NPG with permission from another source, then you should also seek permission from that source to reuse the material.

- 2. Permission granted free of charge for material in print is also usually granted for any electronic version of that work, provided that the material is incidental to the work as a whole and that the electronic version is essentially equivalent to, or substitutes for, the print version. Where print permission has been granted for a fee, separate permission must be obtained for any additional, electronic re-use (unless, as in the case of a full paper, this has already been accounted for during your initial request in the calculation of a print run). NB: In all cases, web-based use of full-text articles must be authorized separately through the 'Use on a Web Site' option when requesting permission.
- 3. Permission granted for a first edition does not apply to second and subsequent editions and for editions in other languages (except for signatories to the STM Permissions Guidelines, or where the first edition permission was granted for free).
- 4. Nature Publishing Group's permission must be acknowledged next to the figure, table or abstract in print. In electronic form, this acknowledgement must be visible at the same time as the figure/table/abstract, and must be hyperlinked to the journal's homepage.
- 5. The credit line should read:

Reprinted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd: [JOURNAL NAME] (reference citation), copyright (year of publication)

For AOP papers, the credit line should read:

Reprinted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd: [JOURNAL NAME], advance online publication, day month year (doi: 10.1038/sj.[JOURNAL ACRONYM].XXXXX)

6. Adaptations of single figures do not require NPG approval. However, the adaptation should be credited as follows:

Adapted by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd: [JOURNAL NAME] (reference citation), copyright (year of publication)

7. Translations of 401 words up to a whole article require NPG approval. Please visit http://www.macmillanmedicalcommunications.com for more information. Translations of up to a 400 words do not require NPG approval. The translation should be credited as follows:

Translated by permission from Macmillan Publishers Ltd: [JOURNAL NAME] (reference citation), copyright (year of publication).

We are certain that all parties will benefit from this agreement and wish you the best in the use of this material. Thank you.

v1.1

Gratis licenses (referencing \$0 in the Total field) are free. Please retain this printable license for your reference. No payment is required.

If you would like to pay for this license now, please remit this license along with your payment made payable to "COPYRIGHT CLEARANCE CENTER" otherwise you will be invoiced within 30 days of the license date. Payment should be in the form of a check or money order referencing your account number and this license number 2243090132415. If you would prefer to pay for this license by credit card, please go to <a href="http://www.copyright.com/creditcard">http://www.copyright.com/creditcard</a> to download our credit card payment authorization form.

Make Payment To: Copyright Clearance Center Dept 001 P.O. Box 843006 Boston, MA 02284-3006

If you find copyrighted material related to this license will not be used and wish to cancel, please contact us referencing this license number 2243090132415 and noting the reason for cancellation.

Questions? <u>customercare@copyright.com</u> or +1-877-622-5543 (toll free in the US) or +1-978-646-2777.

6- Permissions for using Cyanide detoxification pathway (Figure 4.1)

#### **Rights and Permissions**

### Requests for Permission to Reprint

PNAS authors need not obtain permission for the following cases: (1) to use their original figures or tables in their future works; (2) to make copies of their papers for their own personal use, including classroom use, or for the personal use of colleagues, provided those copies are not for sale and are not distributed in a systematic way; (3) to

include their papers as part of their dissertations; or (4) to use all or part of their articles in printed compilations of their own works. Citation of the original source must be included and copies must include the applicable copyright notice of the original report.

Anyone may, without requesting permission, use original figures or tables published in PNAS for noncommercial and educational use (i.e., in a review article, in a book that is not for sale) provided that the original source and the applicable copyright notice are cited.

7- Permissions for using Proposed model for genes response to hypoxia figure

(Figure 5.2)

Powered by RIC	BHT CLEARA	SLINK	ome Account Info	Help
ihe	Title:	Roles of the HIF-1 Hypoxia- inducible Factor during Hypoxia Response in Caenorhabditis elegans	Logged in as: haytham aly	
	Author:	Chuan Shen, Daniel Nettleton, Min Jiang, Stuart K. Kim, Jo Anne Powell-Coffman	LOGOUT	
0	Publicatior	I: Journal of Biological Chemistry		
	Publisher:	The American Society for		

Biochemistry and Molecular Biology

#### Date: May 27, 2005

Copyright C 2005, by the American Society for Biochemistry and Molecular Biology

#### Non-profit/Non-commercial Use

For **Non-profit/Non-commercial** uses: You are free to copy, distribute, transmit and to adapt the work under the following conditions:

**Attribution.** You must attribute the work in the manner specified by the author or licensor (but not in any way that suggests that they endorse you or your use of the work).

**Non-commercial.** You may not use the work for commercial purposes; including original authors reusing content by a commercial publisher.